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CHAIR HOKAMA:

(Gavel.) The Committee on Budget and

17

Finance will come to order.

18

the continuation of the Fiscal Year 2005 budget

19

deliberations.

20

ITEM NO.1:

21

CHAIR HOKAMA:

This morning, we are on

FISCAL YEAR 2005 BUDGET (C.C. 03-265)
Before we start our morning's continued

22

review, Members, for the record, we have

23

Mr. Carroll, Mr. Mateo, Mr. Nishiki, Mr. Pontanilla,

24

and Ms. Tavares.

25

Ms. Johnson, and Mr. Molina at this time.

The Chair excuses Mr. Kane,
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1

Before we start into the Office of the

2

Mayor's review, Members, we will take up with public

3

testimony.

4

Chair requests that anyone with cell phones, pagers,

5

to please put it on the silent mode or off mode, as

6

I will do also, and I can tell you I have very low

7

tolerance for interruptions.
You have three minutes for your comments, at

8

9

Before we start public testimony, the

which time the Chair will -- the Committee will

10

inform you of your three-minute time limit, and the

11

Chair will ask you to conclude your comments.
Okay, the first person up this morning is

12
13

Ms. Terryl Vencl.

14

.BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY.

15

MS. VENCL:

16

CHAIR HOKAMA:

17

MS. VENCL:

Good morning, Mr. Chairman.
Good morning.

Council Members.

Mr. Chairman, I'd like to

18

ask for some direction.

19

today to try to answer a couple questions that came

20

up yesterday, but I also today would like to present

21

testimony regarding my budget as we're going into

22

those -- into the OED Office.

23

I was asked to be here

So if you could give me direction how you

24

if you want me to save one of those till later,

25

the -- the MVB testimony until later and just talk
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2

5

to you now about the TOT?
CHAIR HOKAMA:

I would say if you could use this portion

3

of the testimony to just address your organization.

4

And then the question that the Committee had posed

5

to you, I will consider not part of testimony but in

6

response to Committee's request for information.

7
8

9

MS. VENCL:

Do you have a preference which one I begin

with?
CHAIR HOKAMA:

10

your

11

MS. VENCL:

I would prefer the testimony portion so
your comments on your MVB requests.

Okay.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

As you all

12

know, my name is Terryl Vencl.

13

Director of the Maui Visitors Bureau.

14

begin today by thanking you for the support you have

15

consistently given and provided to the Bureau.

16

I'm the Executive
I'd like to

As you know, I began my role with MVB in July

17

of 2003.

18

Director of the Maui Hotel Association for 13 years.

19

Prior to that, I served as the Executive

During that time, I had the privilege of

20

lobbying! many of you regarding the funding for the

21

Maui Visltors Bureau, touting the tremendous work

i

,

22

the Burebu accomplishes on a daily basis and its

23

critical role of the unified voice of the Maui

24

Visitor Industry.

25

Maui has been successful because our
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1

marketing campaigns have been and remain far

2

reaching.

3

relations programs are truly comprehensive,

4

integrated, and cohesive.

Our sales, marketing, and public

Potential visitors will find us in print,

5
6

television, radio, at trade shows, training travel

7

agents, meeting with the media, and basically

8

staying in the forefront 365 days a year.
Our efforts are working.

9

'03 was Maui Nui's

10

most successful year ever in a number of key travel

11

areas.

12

We have concentrated on multigenerational family

13

visits which now have turned into family retreats.

14

Family travel remains huge in Maui County.

Further, attracting young -- younger visitors

15

allows Maui to instill visitor loyalty early on.

16

This allow us to capture repeat visitors for future

17

generations.

18

Our group business is on the rise.

It

19

increased in all areas in '03.

20

climate remains -- excuse me, if the business

21

climate and confidence level remains healthy, we

22

will continue to see increases and capture our share

23

of that most important market.

24
25

And if the business

The romance and wedding market surged.

Some

8,238 more couples tied the knot on Maui, Molokai,
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1

and Lanai in '03 to the delight of our

2

photographers, florists, bakery, limo drivers, and

3

party planners countywide.

4

This represented a phenomenal increase of 45

5

percent over '02.

6

the typical visitor and bring family and friends as

7

the trend towards destination weddings continue.
Maui is experiencing good times right now.

8

9

These travelers spend more than

However, it was not so long ago that we experienced

10

the Gulf War,

11

affairs, no matter how far away, can, and more

12

likely will, affect us right here at home.

13

9/11, and SARS.

The world state of

The enduring lesson is that we must continue

14

to market Maui in the good times and in anticipation

15

and preparation of bad times.

16

mind that Maui must continue on its present path

17

marketing our islands to the world, and MVB is the

18

best and only organization to do just that.

19

It is with this in

While MVB's initial efforts were to attract

20

as many visitors to the island as possible, we

21

decided some two years ago to focus on retaining the

22

present number of visitors, while encouraging

23

greater daily spending.

24

MR. TAGUCHI:

25

MS. VENCL:

Three minutes.
In short, we are charged with maximizing
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1

spending while minimizing the impact.

2

share with -- with everyone that MVB's marketing

3

dollars are derived from the Transient Accommodation

4

Tax.
This is a 7.2 percent -- 25 percent tax paid

5
6

largely by the visitors to Maui County who stay in

7

our hotels, condos, and other accommodations.

8

other words, the funds we're requesting come not

9

from the pockets of our residents but from funds

10

In

generated by the visitors.
In any given year, the visitor tax

11

12

contributes roughly 17 to $21 million to the coffers

13

of Maui County.

14

received approximately 15 to 20 percent.

15

remaining 80, 85 percent, truly the lion's share, is

16

directed to the County for various County programs

17

and initiatives.

18

MR. TAGUCHI:

19

MS. VENCL:

20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

21

Of that total amount, MVB has
The

Four minutes.
Am lout of time?

Is that what you said?

Ms. Vencl, do you have a -- your comments

written?

22

MS. VENCL:

I do.

23

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Would you like copies?

I would ask that you leave it with the

24

Staff, and we will make copies for all the Members.

25

And after we complete testimony, I'm going to bring
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1

you back because of the questions we have with the

2

TAT.

3

MS. VENCL:

4

CHAIR HOKAMA:

5

MS. VENCL:

6

CHAIR HOKAMA:

7
8
9

10

Fine.
And the TOT.

Thank you.

Certainly.
Any questions for Ms. Vencl at this time on

what she has presented to us?
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Thank you.

Mr. Nishiki?

We probably know about

the good, but I want to know about the bad.

So

you've touted what you do.
I want to know truly from the visitor what

11
12

they see as perhaps concerns and -- and -- and even

13

to a point where maybe whether or not coming back

14

because I read the newspapers from different people

15

stipulating why they don't come back or why they may

16

not.

17

So let's hear about the bad so that maybe we,

18

as policymakers, can figure out how to -- to deal

19

with it.

20

I -- you know, I come here year, after year, after

21

year, but I'm not coming back.

22

I may not -- these are

So is there a visitor satisfaction thing that

23

you do?

24

you tell us specifically?

25

when I read,

MS. VENCL:

I know we -- I often ask for this, and can

I'd be happy to, Mr. Nishiki.
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1

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

2

MS. VENCL:

Okay.

I actually have with me, I believe in my

3

briefcase today, the latest satisfaction study done

4

by DBEDT, which talks about the satisfaction level

5

of our visitors, and I'd be happy to -- if I can

6

find that in my briefcase, I'd be happy to copy it

7

for you.
Additionally in response to your question,

8

9

Mr. Nishiki, we at MVB have just -- actually, today

10

is the last day for a web site on-line survey.

11

have the results for Maui island.

12

and Lanai being compiled right now.

I

I have Molokai

This is a survey that we did to some

13
14

30,000 -- 39,000 people who visit our web site.

15

ask all the -- the questions about all the different

16

things.

17

intend to come back, will you tell your friends, all

18

of that sort of thing, but we also ask about the

19

kinds of things that they have concerns about.

20

Not only did you come, did you

We

do you

So as we get that compiled and as we move

21

through this budget session, I will be happy to make

22

copies of that and bring it down to the Council

23

Members.

24

-- and again, I haven't -- I don't have Molokai and

25

Lanai compiled yet, but I can tell you that the

I can tell you, as I looked at Maui island
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11

satisfaction is way high for Maui.

2

I can tell you that that's not to say that

3

there aren't concerns.

You've heard before issues

4

regarding traffic congestion, and you've heard --

5

actually, that

6

congestion.

that's the primary one is traffic

And frankly, the comments that came in on

7

8

Maui, you know, when we

they're allowed to just

9

freely comment on whatever it is they'd like to

10

comment, the comments are by and large positive

11

comments.

12

But I'm happy to share that with you as we

13

get it all compiled and put it into a form that's

14

easy -- easily read for all of you.

15

share -- share the one with DBEDT.

16

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

You didn't answer my question.

17

didn't answer my question.

18

been the negative --

19

MS. VENCL:

20

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

21

MS. VENCL:

22
23
24
25

I will today

You

My question is what has

What's the bad?
-- besides traffic?

But that's what I'm telling you.

That's the

only thing that has come up in these surveys.
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Okay.

Now, we're -- we're gearing to

a certain market, or are we not?
MS. VENCL:

Several certain markets, but all of them being
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12

the upscale visitor, yes.

2

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

3

better?

4

they

5

talk about quality of life issues.

6

better?

they -- they talk about environment, they

MS. VENCL:

8

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

10

11

Does more mean

I mean, for the visitor that comes here,

7

9

Let me ask you this.

More

Does more mean

do you mean more heads or numbers?
Because you -- you -- you -- yeah,

you -- you talk about more numbers, but my

my

question is does more mean better, I mean, as to
MS. VENCL:

Actually, what I stated was that our

our

12

target, our strategic plan is to go after -- I

13

wouldn't say less visitors.

14

visitors we have but to get them to spend more.

15

Maintain the number of

Our room rates our higher.

Our

but that

16

keeps our ADR at the -- at the hotels, your TAT

17

higher because it's paid at a higher rate.

18

is paid at a higher rate.

19

The tax

Our mission, frankly, as I stated earlier, is

20

two years ago, we decided not to go after a lot of

21

heads but simply to go for the upscale, higher

22

spending, staying longer visitor, and that's been

23

successful.

24
25

Our expenditure rate for -- from 2 -- '02 to
'03 has increased by $10 a day.

Our property rates
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1

have maintained, while others have cut, and the

2

length of stay has increased from seven to nine days

3

a year.

4

I mean -- yeah, a visit.
That's what we're shooting for, and that's

5

what we want to continue to shoot for.

6

our minds, we have a lesser impact, and yet have the

7

same kinds of dollars coming into the County.

8
9

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

I know -- I know this may not be

something that you want to discuss, but I'll ask

10

you, and you don't have to.

11

hotel rooms?

12

That way, in

MS. VENCL:

Should we create more

I would not like to discuss that.

I don't

13

think that's my -- I don't think that's my kuleana

14

at this point.
As you understand, the Hotel Association, you

15
16

know, does one thing, and I do another, and I -- as

17

the Hotel Association made comments about that at

18

that point in time, but I believe that that's left

19

to another entity at this point.

20

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

21

just curious.

Okay.

That's all.

22

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

23

CHAIR HOKAMA:

24

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

25

Okay, I -- I'm just -- I'm
Thank you.

Chairman?

Ms. Tavares.
Yeah, thank you.

Well, I guess

it's for the -- the Hotel Association to talk about
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1

what -- do -- can you talk about the percent of

2

occupancy for Maui, Molokai, and Lanai?

3

MS. VENCL:

For '03, it

4

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

5

MS. VENCL:

r~n

about 78 percent.

Yes.

78 percent.

That's Maui island.

I have the numbers for

6

Molokai and for Lanai in my briefcase.

I'd be happy

7

to share those with you.

8

are off the top of my head.

9

that they've increased, or so say the DB -- DBEDT

I don't know what those
I believe it -- I know

10

numbers, but I can't tell you what they are off the

11

top of my head.

12

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

And I guess this is, you know,

13

coming off of a question that Mr. Nishiki asked you

14

about is more better.

15

thought that what our goal is, is we have the hotel

16

rooms, we have the people working in the different

17

services direct and indirect dealing with hotel and

18

visitor industry and that the goal actually is to

19

get those rooms occupied.

And isn't -- you know, I just

And if you're at, you know, 70 percent

20
21

occupancy, you've got 30 percent to go.

22

like

23

MS. VENCL:

24

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

25

So it's not

Right.
-- more is better because you want

more bodies around, but you want enough, sufficient
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1

numbers of heads to make it a viable industry and to

2

keep it, you know, healthy.

3

occupancy rate is in comparison with say Oahu,

4

Kauai, and the Big Island?

5

MS. VENCL:

6

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

7

MS. VENCL:

Do you know what our

We're higher than any of the other islands.
Okay.

The other -- the other part, if I may

8

interject, Member Tavares, is one -- one of the

9

other things that we consistently try to do is build

10

consistency --

11

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

12

MS. VENCL:

13

Uh-huh.

-- with our visitors so that we don't have the

peaks and valleys.

14

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

15

MS. VENCL:

Right.

So whenever we're looking, for example, at new

16

events or new things to -- to -- to look at, we want

17

to fill those places where, you know, we often

18

experience valleys.

19

And frankly, we've done that.

We used to

20

have -- September was one of our worst months.

21

now have the Maui Marathon, and we now have Maui

22

Life Fest. It's filled that gap.

23

We

We still have a soft spot in May, and we

24

still have a soft spot in June, but we're working

25

toward not just all of the other things mentioned,
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1

from -- from the upscale visitor to the occupancies,

2

but trying to build consistency across the year so

3

that people know that they won't be laid off come

4

Mayor June.

5

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

6

MS. VENCL:

7
8
9

Right.

Or get part-time come Mayor June.

That's

another piece of the mission.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Yeah, that -- thank you for that

information.

10

MS. VENCL:

You're welcome.

11

CHAIR HOKAMA:

12

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Mr. Molina?
Yeah, thank you, Chairman.

My

13

apologies for being late.

14

morning, and I -- I missed part of your testimony.

15

My question relates to what Member Nishiki had asked

16

you about earlier regarding concerns from visitors.

17

And also, Terryl, good

Are there any differences in the concerns

18

between the high-end visitor versus the lower-end

19

visitor that you have seen?

20

MS. VENCL:

21

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

22

No.
Pretty much, it's the same

general concerns, traffic?

23

MS. VENCL:

24

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

25

No.

Correct.
Okay.

And do you see a need to, I

guess, request for additional funding to address
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1

some of these needs that have bee

2

visitors?

3

soft spots in May and June.

And you -- you mention d earlier about

If -- with the additional

4

expressed by the

- if there

5

there is a need for additional fu ding, what you can

6

see -- how can MVB use it to help address these

7

concerns?

8

9

MS. VENCL:

Well, first of all, what we are doing now is

at a -- if you will, a 3.5-million-dollar level

10

which has been the funding in '03, and you gave us a

11

$100,000 one-time assistance last year.
So in my mind, our request this year of 3.5

12
13

is level funding.

What we're doing and what is

14

working is based on. that level of funding.

15

the -- if the number comes in less than that,

16

something that we're doing now has to go away.

So if

It might mean a -- it might mean a -- a trade

17
18

show.

19

that we don't go and train travel agents about who

20

we are and make sure that they get the right

21

information out there when they're -- when they're

22

talking with their customers.

23

We don't go to a trade show.

It might mean

It could mean it may be an ad, but things

24

will have to be cut.

I am not asking for an

25

increase this year but simply to maintain what I'm
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1

doing while all the cost of doing business continue

2

to go up.

3

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

4

MS. VENCL:

5

CHAIR HOKAMA:

6

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

7

MS. VENCL:

8

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

9
10
11

Okay.

Thank you.

You're welcome.
Mr. Mateo?
Ms. Terryl, good morning.

Hi, Danny.
Your

your total budget, when you

actually take a look at it being -- being broken
down, the bulk of it is spent in what specific area?
MS. VENCL:

Probably the bulk is advertising, although

12

it's very -- advertising, PR, and sales, travel

13

agent-type stuff, is pretty much equal.

14

We do a little bit more in advertising

15

because we separate out from advertising the

16

honeymoon and bridal.

17

because it's such a large part of our -- of our

18

draw.

19

all split up pretty evenly.

20
21
22

We give that a specific area

But by and large, the -- the three areas are

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Okay.

And the focus of those

expenditures is in what primary zone of the U.S.?
MS. VENCL:

Well, we -- our biggest clientele, obviously,

23

come from the West Coast, and that's where we spend

24

a great deal of those dollars.

25

expand to the East Coast.

However, we want to
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1

We want to be able to convince those folks

2

that it's not such a terribly long ride to come to

3

Maui.

4

trade shows in that area, to go out and travel

5

train the travel agents in those areas to help us to

6

make people over there understand that it's -- it's

7

worth the ride.
You know, whatever the ride is, it's worth it

8
9

And so we continue to send more -- go to more

when you get here.

If I could share one thing with

10

you, two -- not two months ago, one month ago, I

11

guess, during one of the golf tournaments that we

12

have, I met a couple from New Jersey.

13

And they said to me, this is our first trip

14

to Maui.

15

And she said to me, you know, everyone on the West

16

Coast is concerned about how long the plane ride is.

17

And I said, and so what was your experience?

18

And I said well, what took you so long?

They went to -- from New Jersey to Chicago

19

and then direct to Maui.

20

It wasn't the bad thing that people make it out to

21

be.

22

on the East Coast think that because the Caribbean

23

is close and it's -- and it's less expensive, that

24

that's where they ought to be going.

25

She said it was wonderful.

And she said what's better is that those folks

Once they get here, they will see that it
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doesn't matter how long the plane ride is.

2

worth the visit.

3

be my new number one cheerleader on the West

4

Coast -- on the East Coast.

It's

So I said to her, you're going to

And she agreed.

5

But that's the kind of stuff that we do when

6

we go out and we train travel agents and we talk to

7

them, to try to get some of that out of the mind, if

8

you will, overtake some of those concerns that East

9

Coast visitors have.
We do not want to be -- we do not want to

10
11

have all of our eggs in one basket.

And frankly, we

12

know from the Gulf War when the West Coast was

13

heavily hit by that, the economy on the West Coast,

14

we suffered.

15

in the basket of Japan, we have experienced what

16

happened to them.

So like Oahu has had all of their eggs

So we're trying to continue to move East of

17
18

the Rockies and to gain leverage over there.

19

frankly, we have done -- we have done a pretty good

20

job.

21

getting them to come here, make those flights as

22

direct as possible.

23

And

Part of it is the airlines, part of it's

We now have one at least from New York City

24

to -- direct to Honolulu, which is a pretty good

25

shot.

We have the direct flights from Chicago.
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1

now have direct flights from Houston.

2

direct flights from Phoenix.

3

closer to the West Coast, but, you know, to stay out

4

of California and build East of that is part of the

5

mission.

6

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Yeah.

We've got

Now we're getting

Well let me ask you

7

another -- another regarding, you know, getting it.

8

Once the people are here, yeah, because, you know,

9

your

your effort is to promote countywide, once

10

they're here, how -- how do you promote getting them

11

to the Lanais and the Molokai after they -- after

12

they enjoy, you know, Maui?

13

MS. VENCL:

Okay.

Two things happen in all of our

14

marketing.

15

Lanai when it markets Maui.

16

Maui is always marketing Molokai and
They're always there.

When we go and do destination Maui trips,

17

Molokai comes with us, Lanai comes with us.

18

Sometimes -- and -- and we pull people from the

19

community who can speak to what those islands are

20

exactly about and to present that personality to

21

travel agents.

22

When we are out on a press trip -- for

23

example, I just came back from New York, and we just

24

launched a brand new campaign called Maui for Life.

25

It's a health and wellness campaign.
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1

wonderfully received, and Molokai and Lanai were

2

with us.

3

And as we do presentations, our PR Director

4

may talk about Maui and then we'll bring our Molokai

5

person up and have them talk about Molokai.

6

bring Lanai up.

7

advertising and everything, we talk Maui Nui, which

8

in our minds is all three islands.

9

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

We'll

But across the board in all of our

Well, thank you.

And just to close

10

with a comment that I didn't see in your budget the

11

request for the new position, which would be an

12

additional PR push for Maui Nui, which is the hiring

13

of Camile Velasco as our Embassador (inaudible).

14

MS. VENCL:

15

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

16

MS. VENCL:

Geez, you scared me.

I went what?

Thank you, Ms. Vencl.

I tried -- I tried to help her out when she

17

arrived the last time.

18

with that.

We did a pretty good job

19

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Thank you.

20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you, Mr. Mateo.

Okay.

Thank you, Mr. Chair.
Hold on,

21

please, Ms. -- Mr. Pontanilla, you have not had an

22

opportunity.

23

Mr. Molina?

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Yeah, thank you, Chair.

Terryl,

24

one last question on the visitors concerns with

25

traffic.

Now, as the head of MVB, I'm not sure if
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1

in your surveys your visitors are able to indicate

2

what areas on Maui traffic are of concerns.

3

I can only guess maybe on the way to West

4

Maui and possibly Hana Highway on the way to Hana.

5

Do you see a definite need to address that concern?

6

I mean, coming from the MVB perspective, is that

7

something significant, in your eyes, that has to be

8

a concern, otherwise it will have maybe an economic

9

impact?
Because I guess for some of the visitors,

10
11

that may be a criteria or a determination factor for

12

them to return to Maui.

13

opinion on that?

14

MS. VENCL:

Certainly.

Can you share a brief

In their comments, they don't tell

15

me specifically where -- you know, where the traffic

16

is congested or what particular geographic area

17

they're concerned about.

18

about that question.

I can speak to two things

19

As a resident of Maui, I can tell you that

20

work needs to be done on how to get to West Maui.

21

But I -- I don't think that the -- that that

22

resonates exactly with the visitors.

23

realize that at some point, they might be sitting in

24

traffic.

25

They just

They do not say it's Lahaina or it's Hana or
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whatever.

2

on that.

3

partners with the County in previous years in -- in

4

alleviating some of that, Piilani Highway, for

5

example, and I would say that not just for the

6

visitors but for our local residents, that's

7

absolutely something that we need to continue to

8

work on.

9

I think that we should continue to work
And we -- we, the industry, have been

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

10

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

11

CHAIR HOKAMA:

12

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

13
14

Okay, thank you.
Mr. Chair?

Yes, ma'am.
Will we have MVB coming back at

any time, or is this the time to give it the shots?
CHAIR HOKAMA:

No, we can -- the Committee has always --

15

the Chair has always been open to Committee requests

16

to bring back organizations or personnel that it

17

needs to continue to get information from prior to

18

making a decision so I have no objections to us

19

having Ms. Vencl, by request, return to -- before

20

the Committee.

21

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Yeah, Mr. Chair, I ask that

22

because the budget that we all got a copy of that

23

was submitted for their budget for this year is 3.5

24

million.

25

I believe.

And in the Mayor's budget, it's 3 million,
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1

And so the questions that I want to ask have

2

to do with how are you going to adjust your

3

budget -- their budget to this 3 million.

4

But I would like to ask that after we hear

5

from the Mayor and

6

about the cut to MVB.

7

Ms. Vencl back at a later date to -- to go over her

8

budget in light of -- of what's in the Mayor's

9

budget, I would appreciate that very much.

10
11

CHAIR HOKAMA:

and that -- Mayor's Office
So if we could bring

The Chair is very open to that, and I will

be happy to accommodate.

12

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

13

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Thank you.
We have also Mr. Kane.

Thank you.

14

Do you have any questions for Ms. Vencl at this

15

time?

16

this time?

Mr. Carroll, any questions for Ms. Vencl at

17

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

18

CHAIR HOKAMA:

19

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Chair?

Yes, Mr. Nishiki?
I know the -- the

the Council

20

increased their budget last year at the end.

21

much did they increase you by?

22

MS. VENCL:

How

We received last year a $100,000 one-time

23

assistance.

24

3.6.

25

taking away that 100,000.

So we actually got -- last year got

My budget request to you this year is 3.5,
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VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

2

MS. VENCL:

3

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay, thank you.

Yeah.
Okay, thank you, Ms. Vencl.

We will make

4

you -- give you enough notice either today or at

5

another meeting date when we'll ask you to please

6

come back to respond to questions to the Committee,

7

which is in addition to what we've already sent --

8

request to you yesterday.

9
10

MS. VENCL:

Right.

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Regarding at the appropriate time, we will

11

ask you to return regarding

12

TAT, so thank you very much.

13

MS. VENCL:

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

co~ents

of the TOT and

Aloha.

Next we have Ms. Lani Correa who's going to

15

be presenting testimony.

16

testimony before the Committee this day the 17th of

17

March, please make yourselves aware to the Committee

18

Staff up front and request a sign-up sheet so that

19

the Chair can give you your appropriate opportunity.

20

Ms. Correa?

21

MS. CORREA:

Anyone wishing to provide

Good morning, Budget Chair Hokama and Members

22

of the Budget Committee.

I am Lani Correa with the

23

Maui Hotel Association representing our IS-member

24

board of directors, 36 hotel properties, and 83

25

allied members.
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I stand before you to humbly request your

2

support in funding the Maui Visitors Bureau at last

3

year's level of $3.5 million.

4

hotel industry for 20 plus years, I've learned that

5

marketing and promotional dollars, if spent

6

properly, will bring profitable results to that

7

specific hotel or business.

8
9

Having worked in the

Such is the case with Maui Visitors Bureau.
The moneys that MVB has used for promoting and

10

marketing Maui County has resulted in our having a

11

healthy and strong economy.

12

Thanks to this healthy and strong economy,

13

our families, our children, our grandchildren, can

14

continue to live and work here because of continued

15

career opportunities.

16

Much of this is possible because of the

17

strong partnership that our County Government and

18

the Maui Visitors Bureau has developed and

19

strengthened over the years.

20

People outside of our County want to know

21

what is it that Maui is doing that has resulted in

22

our continuing to be recognized as the number one

23

destination?

24
25

It's all about partnership, it's all about
marketing and promoting successfully.
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1

Howard Dicus with PPN shared a comment on Channel 2

2

News that tourism continues to be Maui's strength

3

because 80 percent of our visitors are from the

4

mainland as compared to Oahu who is so dependent on

5

the Japanese market.

6

Thanks to foresight and promotional efforts

7

by MVB, our marketing moneys were spent and is

8

continuing to be spent wisely.

9

about marking and promoting the inner beauty of our

Again, it's all

10

island, our culture, our people, and MVB knows how

11

to do it, and they do it right.
We realize that there are many requests for

12

13

funding.

14

strength, it's important to continue supporting MVB,

15

as their efforts have proven its success.

However, to maintain our economic

We sincerely appreciate your past support and

16

17

request -- request favorable consideration to

18

maintain the current funding of the Maui Visitors

19

Bureau.

Thank you.

20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

21

Ms. Correa this morning?

22

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

23

information.

24

do we employ?

25

Members, questions for

MS. CORREA:

Mr. Pontanilla?

Lani, if you have this

In the hotel industry, how many people

We employ approximately -- I'd have to say
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1

approximately 18 to 20,000, and that's including

2

part-timers.

3

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

4

MS. CORREA:

5

CHAIR HOKAMA:

6

Thank you.

You're welcome.
Okay.

Mr. Carroll?

Anyone else?
Mr. Kane?

7

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

8

CHAIR HOKAMA:

9

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Ms. Tavares?

Mr. Mateo?

No.

Mr. Molina?

10

CHAIR HOKAMA:

11

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

No.

Mr. Nishiki?
Yes.

You talk about the hotel

12

industry employs 18 to 20,000 people, and -- and

13

and obviously, that is a great amount of employment.

14

MS. CORREA:

Uh-huh.

15

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Similarly, if there is a concern

16

about these 18 to 20,000 people that has to do with

17

how they live?

18

MS. CORREA:

19

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

20

Yes.
And you've heard recently about our

housing crisis.

21

MS. CORREA:

Yes.

22

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Can you give me an idea on how much

23

that impacts the hotel worker and how many of 'em

24

hold more than one job?

25

Have you had any kind of study to show what
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1

our workers are experiencing in lieu of many of 'em

2

working in this industry, good and bad?

3

they work, fine.

4

is my concern.

5
6

MS. CORREA:

I mean,

But how much do they work?

This

You mean how many of the hotel employees may

have part-time jobs other than --

7

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

8

MS. CORREA:

9

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Yeah.

-- working at the hotel?
You know -- you know, many workers

10

that we talk to are going you know what,

11

much here, it's frustrating.

I can't get ahead.

12

can't buy a house, you know.

They go it's time to

13

leave.

14

I work so

And -- and I hear this from many people that

15

work in that industry.

16

You know,

17

take care of our own that works in the industry.

18

do you have any stats?

19

I

MS. CORREA:

No,

And so this is a crisis.

just as we bring in tourists, we got to

I don't.

So

I'll be very honest with you.

20

But I can say from past experience working in the

21

hotel, working very closely with many of the

22

employees, yes, many of them do have part-time jobs,

23

and it's because they love -- because they want to

24

stay here and because they have families that want

25

to stay here.
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1

And for them, it's working part-time, working

2

two jobs so that they can send their children off to

3

college so that they can come back and work here,

4

too.

5

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Yeah.

I -- I

-- I'm just -- I'm just

6

concerned about our workers that support this

7

industry.

8

in more, you know, we see the quality of life here,

9

and -- and -- and just as we tout by the question

As we continue to -- to -- to say bring

10

Mr. Pontanilla stated, that this is the main

11

industry.

This is the main economic interest.

12

MS. CORREA:

Uh-huh.

13

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

You know, that is fine, but I -- I

14

I'm worried about the health of our workers, you

15

know.

16

you know

17

shortage is -- is due to, you know, the fact that

18

they can't buy, you know, and so they got to leave,

19

you know?

20

The -- the how do they live, you know, and,
you know, how much of this housing

And so I think it's something that we must

21

all take responsibility for also.

You know,

22

you want more money and you want to bring in more

23

tourists, I'm worried about those of us that work in

24

that industry and whether our quality of life has

25

become better.

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

just as

32

BF 3/17/04

All I -- all I know is -- is the fact that

1

2

you know, from stats that I see.

Just as we say

3

it's a healthy economy, socially, there are -- there

4

have been much degradation and -- and -- and

5

concerns also.
We read about it all the time, you know, be

6
7

it whatever, job, housing, you know, all of these

8

things.

9

point also.

So we must take responsibility from that
And I'm just curious when you may do

10

any kind of study to indicate to us, you know, also

11

how our people that support this industry are doing?

12

And I hope that you would do this type of impact

13

also.

14

MS. CORREA:

I will look into that, and I -- I just

15

I'd like to just add another comment.

16

hotels and how

17

CHAIR HOKAMA:

18

MS. CORREA:

19

CHAIR HOKAMA:

20

MS. CORREA:

21

CHAIR HOKAMA:

22
23

and

As far as the

Well, I'm not going to allow this.
Oh, I'm sorry.

Okay.

This is not a debate.
Okay.
You ask questions on the testimony, period.

Any other questions?
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Yeah.

Mr. Nishiki.
The -- the question that

24

Terryl didn't want to answer, but maybe I'll ask you

25

because of where the policy might be going with this
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1

County is do we have enough hotel rooms already in

2

Maui County?

3

MS. CORREA:

There's -- this is -- this is

there's a

4

yes answer and a no answer, okay?

5

provides more career opportunities for those allied

6

members who have the hotels or use the hotels or

7

service the hotels as their business.
No, if infrastructure issues may have a

8
9

10
11

negative impact on the hotel industry.
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

MS. CORREA:

13

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Well, it could be -Mr. Nishiki, that's not part of her

14

testimony.

15

her testimony.

17
18

And what are these infrastructure

issues you -- you talk about?

12

16

Yes, since it

Ask questions on what she presented in

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Mr. Hokama, she asked -- she -- she

stated -CHAIR HOKAMA:

I'm ruling you out of order, Mr. Nishiki.

19

You can either challenge the ruling of the Chair or

20

not.

21

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

22

CHAIR HOKAMA:

23
24

Okay, I'm done.

Any other questions for the testifier?

Thank you very much.
MS. CORREA:

Thank you.

,

25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Next, we have Sally Raisbeck.
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MS. RAISBECK:

Good morning, Chair, and Members.

2

Sally Raisbeck.

3

as an individual.

4

I live in Wailuku.

I'm

I'm testifying

I don't know when you'll be reaching the

5

Water Department in your consideration of budgets,

6

but I did want to say at the outgo that one of the

7

crucial things that you should consider is the fact

8

that we have an enormous investment in -- in our

9

present water system, $750 million when they did the

10
11

study four or five years ago.
That needs maintenance and replacement.

And

12

even if it doesn't -- isn't expanded, it has to be

13

taken care of just like you'd take care of your

14

house in order to keep it workable.

15

The Committee that

or the consultants that

16

did the study said we should be doing $8 million

17

worth of replacement every year.

18

doing that for many years.

19

deteriorating, and the reason is not money.

20

We haven't been

The system is

The reason is lack of engineers to design

21

the -- the upgrades, let the contracts, and so on.

22

We don't have enough qualified engineers in the

23

Water Department.

24
25

They have empty slots.

And the reason there

are empty slots is the County pays about half what
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1

those same engineers could get in the private

2

sector.

3

Now, the Department would like to somehow pay

4

them more, but the Fiscal Office I believe I'm in,

5

and this is all civil service levels that has

6

certain salaries attached, they can't attract the

7

engineers they need at the salary level they can

8

offer.

9

And if anything that you people can do that

10

will allow them to have more engineers and compete

11

against the private sector for good engineers, that

12

would help us just to maintain what we already have,

13

let alone do the expansions that are expending

14

you know, that are proposed.
So I just put in a plea to solve this

15
16

question for us.

17

that the nine of you and the Mayor who sits

18

faced with this -- with the money problems, you're

19

faced with the water problems, and all of these are

20

related to the land use problems, and I'm very, very

21

happy that all of you are the ones that are going to

22

solve these questions for the County.

23
24
25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

And I will say again, I am so glad

Thank you.

Thank you.

Questions for Ms. Raisbeck?

Mr. Kane?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

are

Thank you, Chair.

Thank you,
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1

Ms. Raisbeck, for that heads-up and reminder for all

2

of us.

,3

4

MS. RAISBECK:

You're welcome.

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

It's -- and I know you're testifying

5

as an individual but, you know, we all know that you

6

are also a board member of -- of the -- the Board of

7

Water Supply.
Is -- is there -- with respects to the report

8
9

that talks about recommendations for replacement,

10

have you had a chance to take a look at the Mayor's

11

proposed budget?

12

MS. RAISBECK:

No, I haven't done that.

13

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Okay.

I'm sorry.

Okay, no, no.

And I just

14

wanted to tie in that is the Board taking any steps

15

towards making recommendations to this body to

16

follow up on that report for recommendation?

17

I mean, usually it goes from a recommendation

18

of a report goes through, you folks have a

19

discussion and possibly provide some report for us

20

or -- or recommendations for us to consider in our

21

fiscal decisions regarding replacement as an

22

example.

23

currently at

24
25

MS. RAISBECK:

Is that something that's occurring
at the Board level?

I -- I would say no, but other people may

have a different idea about it.
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emphasize, it's not so much money.

It's the

2

positions and people to fill those positions that

3

I'm -- I'm worried about at this point.
They've been doing upgrades at about a level

4
5

of 2 million a year, when we should be doing 8

6

million.

7

of Maui that need replacement desperately.

And we all know that there are many areas

8

There is old, inadequate lines, but that $750

9

million figure was -- was not doing any upgrading at

10

all.

It was replacing a 4-inch line with a 4-inch

11

line, not an 8-inch line.

12

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

13

MS. RAISBECK:

Yeah.

So we have to have more attention paid to

14

the -- the way in which the Water Department can

15

fulfill the function.

16

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

No, and I appreciate your testimony,

17

and I think it's going to help provide I think a

18

significant component of our discussion when we do

19

discuss this with the Water Department.

20

MS. RAISBECK:

Thank you.

21

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

And asking for their -- their --

22

their approach towards this -- the shortage that you

23

talk about, about engineers and how we would be able

24

to overcome that to deal with I think what you

25

talked, the immediacy, the -- the immediate issues
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1

of disrepair and trying to catch up with the

2

maintenance.

3

provide focus.

4

MS. RAISBECK:

So that -- that testimony helps us to

And if I could -- if I could add a little

5

bit to that, I believe it is true -- sometimes I

6

don't have time to, you know, check things out with

7

the original documents.

8

have 29 empty positions right now in the -- in the

9

whole Department.

10

I believe it's true they

And I would say that Ellen Kraftsow needs an

11

awful lot of help, additional help to accomplish all

12

that she is charged with in terms of the Water Use

13

and Development Plan and in terms of a lot of the

14

work that she is doing.

15

16

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Thank you, Ms. Raisbeck.

thank you.

17

CHAIR HOKAMA:

18

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Okay.

Mr. Mateo?
Thank -- thank you, Chairman.

19

morning, Ms. Raisbeck.

20

as -- as Member Kane.

21

Chair,

Good

I echo the same sentiments

And I -- I would just like to continue to

22

encourage you because, you know, like your position

23

with the Board of Water Supply and the Board,

24

itself, that serve as advisors.

25

It's really important that this particular
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1

item become part of, you know, an agenda item for

2

the Board so they can actually discuss it and

3

provide whatever recommendations to the -- both the

4

Department, Administration, even to us so that, you

5

know, we can take a look at the full gambit.

6

So I -- I thank you for bringing the items,

7

you know, to us, making -- making us aware of it.

8

And, you know, at this particular point, I, too,

9

would like to challenge you to -- to get the Board

10

to -- to help us in providing well, you know, your

11

expertise as well in formulating directions that we

12

can take a look at in addressing the problem because

13

the problem is like not a new problem.
It's an -- it's an old

14

old, existing

15

problem that we now need to deal with.

16

your efforts, we're able to perhaps be given a lot

17

more light on the issue.

18

MS. RAISBECK:

And through

So again, thank you --

Okay, I -- I may have misled a little bit

19

in a previous answer.

20

the Board.

21

Director, but there was no motion to recommend

22

anything to the Council.

23

would be a fair answer.

24
25

This has been talked about at

In fact, we, you know, questioned the

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Okay.

I would say that -- that

Thank you.

It would be just

be good that the discussion does occur, you know,

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

BF 3/17/04

40

1

with the Board and to -- to continue to -- to be the

2

advisors, you know, and provide that direction for

3

all of the entities involved.

4

MS. RAISBECK:

5

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

6

MS. RAISBECK:

Thank you.

7

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Mr. Molina?

8

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

10
11

Thank you.
Again, thank you, Ms. Raisbeck.

Mr. Nishiki?

No.

Mr. Pontani11a?

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Thank you, Chair.

Good

morning, Sally.

12

MS. RAISBECK:

Good morning.

13

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANItLA:

Just one question.

As a board

14

member in discussing the problems, I guess, as far

15

as manpower, had the idea come up in regards to

16

contracting some of this work out, the engineering

17

work?

18

MS. RAISBECK:

19

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

20

I can't answer that question.
Okay, thank you.

Thank you,

Chair.

21

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Ms. Tavares?

22

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

23

CHAIR HOKAMA:

No.

Mr. Carroll?

24

Ms. Raisbeck?

25

here this morning.

Okay, any other questions for

If not, thank you very much for being
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MS. RAISBECK:

Thank you.

2

CHAIR HOKAMA:

The Chair, again, offers one last

3

opportunity for testimony this morning, the 17th of

4

March, 2003, for testimony.

5

Okay, seeing none, testimony is closed for the 17th

6

of March.
. . END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY . . .

7

8
9

Anyone wishing to do?

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Before I ask the Mayor to come -- return,

he had to go back to his office and -- I would ask

10

Ms. Vencl if she would return to answer comments

11

that was directed to her yesterday regarding the TAT

12

and TOT tax.

13

MS. VENCL:

Aloha, Mr. Chairman.

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

Did you receive notification by the

15

Committee Staff about what we were asking the

16

Committee

17

asking about TAT versus TOT in regards -- you know,

18

part of the discussion was as with regards to

19

timeshare versus hotel.

20

MS. VENCL:

21

CHAIR HOKAMA:

22

MS. VENCL:

some Members of the Committee was

Correct.
Do you have any comments at this time?

Yes, Mr. Chair.

I actually was listening to

23

the -- to the deliberation yesterday in my -- in my

24

office in the afternoon so I think I have an answer

25

for what your question was.
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First of all, TAT, as you know, is the tax,

1

25 percent on hotel, condo-type rooms.

2

7.2

3

TOT is a tax on timeshare rooms.

4

The

The TOT tax is also 7.25, but it is on not

5

the charge of a room night because they don't have a

6

charge of a room night, but rather on a formula

7

that, best I can describe, equals half of what they

8

pay in common area maintenance dues.

9

I have a chart that I'm willing to share with

10

you, and -- and your Staff can make copies for the

11

Members if you don't already have it, that shows you

12

the difference in what comes in, in TAT versus TOT.

13

Why did we end up with that sort of a

14

formula?

15

timeshare was beginning its -- its expansion, it is

16

my understanding and my recollection from those days

17

that the Legislature was told that they could not

18

tax a timeshare night the same as they do a hotel

19

night because these folks are paying for a space in

20

time and that they're paying a real property tax on

21

whatever that space of time costs them.

22

Back during the legislative days when

Therefore, we were told at the Legislature

23

that you could not charge them another tax.

24

the end after frankly three years of arguing this,

25

and certainly I was on the side to charge them just
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1

like we do TAT because I do believe that they're the

2

same type visitor, they do have the same impacts.

3

What we came out with in the end was this

4

7.25 on what appears to be a formula that brings us

5

to half of a common area maintenance due.

6

say, for example, that someone pays $700 a month in

7

common area maintenance dues.
It's my understanding that they would pay

8

9

So let's

7.25 percent on $350.

Now, again, I'll -- I'll

10

share with you, if you don't have copies yet, of

11

this tax table that we put together and keep track

12

of in our office that shows the fiscal year TAT

13

dollars, along with the fiscal year TOT dollars.

14
15

CHAIR HOKAMA:

out to each and everyone of you one --

16

MS. VENCL:

17

CHAIR HOKAMA:

18

MS. VENCL:

19

CHAIR HOKAMA:

20
21
22
23

Okay, Members, I believe Staff has handed

Yes.

It looks like this.

Tax facts.

Correct.

Yes.

That, as well as a copy of the tax facts

that comes from the State Department of Taxation.
MS. VENCL:

Right.

You can see from that chart the

difference in what comes in, in TOT.
Now, the other question that I understand was

24

asked yesterday, and I called the Governor's Office

25

to make sure that I had the right answer for you,
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1

was -- the question was does TOT go into the same

2

pot and get distributed along with TAT?
The answer is yes.

3

So of that 6,000 that you

4

see there through January, that's basically added to

5

the same -- to the TAT pot and then it begins to get

6

broken down into the different areas.
I have also provided for your Staff today,

7

if you choose to copy it for Members, a copy

8

if

9

of a bill that's actually being worked on now with

10

regard'to TAT that will show you what that breakdown

11

is.
And if you want that, I can probably tell you

12
13

what that is off the top of my head, but I brought

14

that so that you'd have it as a reference in the

15

future to exactly how the TAT is broken down.

16

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Before I ask the Members for their

17

questions to you, Ms. Vencl, to be fair, can you

18

help us -- you know, with -- with the TOT, obviously

19

it is so minute compared to the TAT.
By that to be fair, do you have some kind of

20

21

information as far as relations of the amount of

22

units in timeshare versus units in the hotel?

23

MS. VENCL:

Oh, wow.

I didn't -- yes, actually, I do at

24

the office, but I didn't bring that piece with me.

25

I -- as you know, some of the hotels are turning
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1

over and -- and converting to timeshare.

2

is big business.

Timeshare

You probably also know that it is the

3

4

business on Kauai.

5

and more of that.

6

the Marriott has begun -- well, has already turned

7

over one tower to -- or one wing to timeshare and

8

looking at doing more.

And it's -- we're seeing more
I can tell you that most recently

You know, of course, that there's North Beach

9

10

coming up.

11

begin with in timeshare.

12

CHAIR HOKAMA:

That added I believe it was 280 units to

Uh-huh.

And the reason I ask you that is

13

that this Committee is considering whether or not we

14

will break out timeshares into a separate tax

15

category and address a taxation of real property at

16

a different level than hotels.

17

And so whatever information that you do have

18

available that you could share with us, I would

19

appreciate it for the Members to take into their

20

consideration before we make a final decision.

21

MS. VENCL:

Mr. Chairman, I just received two days ago the

22

newest inventory list for the State of all transient

23

properties so I would be happy to share that with

24

you.

25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay, thank you.

I believe Ms. Johnson had
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1

that question, and -- and I'm sorry she's not

2

present at this time so we'll make this information

3

available to her.

4

we will be happy to forward it to you for comment.

5

MS. VENCL:

6

CHAIR HOKAMA:

7

And if she does have questions,

Sure.
Okay, questions?

Mr. Molina?

8

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Mr. Mateo, questions?

Mr. Nishiki, questions for Ms. Vencl?
I'll wait for the second round.

Okay.

Mr. Pontanilla?

10

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

11

CHAIR HOKAMA:

12

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

No.

Ms. Tavares?
Yeah, thank you.

I know we're

13

we -- we have a chart in front of us that you

14

provided, but we don't -- but nobody's mentioned

15

what the numbers are in that particular chart.

16

for people who might be watching this that don't

17

have the information in front of them

18

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Excuse me, Members.

19

have informed you.

20

broadcast days.

21

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

22

though?

23

CHAIR HOKAMA:

24

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

And

I'm sorry, I should

Today is not one of those

Oh, it will be broadcast later,

No.
No?

We only were given so many slots.
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

2

CHAIR HOKAMA:

3

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

I see.

For Akaku.
Okay.

Well, just for us to -- to

4

review, then, for ourselves, that if we take July,

5

'03, as an example, the Transient Accommodation Tax,

6

the TAT, was $12,654,817 and --

7

CHAIR HOKAMA:

8

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

9

Statewide?
Statewide, yes.

Statewide.

And

TOT is $710.

10

MS. VENCL:

Correct.

11

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

So this is statewide collections

12

on -- for timeshares includes the whole state

13

including Kauai?

14

MS. VENCL:

Correct.

15

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

16

worked out.

17

MS. VENCL:

18

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

This is an amazing formula they

I agree.
Okay.

Thank you for providing

19

this for us.

I think it's very helpful for us to

20

see just what exactly is happening and what

21

implications that might have for -- for us as

22

counties because as you -- as you mentioned, the

23

impact of the person in that room is the same impact

24

as a person in a hotel room as far as the County

25

goes.

Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.
Mr. Kane?

Mr. Carroll, any questions regarding

2

this?

I just have one, and I -- then

3

I'll start again with the second round.

4

Mr. Nishiki may have questions.

I know

Just for our curiosity, Ms. Vencl, if you

5
6

could look at about the middle where you see

7

comparison, Fiscal 2004 versus 2003?

8

MS. VENCL:

Correct.

9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Why would there be brackets or what I would

10

interpret as negative for those numbers?

Is it the

11

negative -- is that the variance of the comparison

12

or a reflection of the actual revenue?

13

MS. VENCL:

14

It's

15

There -- there are no negatives.

16

have -- it's got to be about the comparison.

17

I think it's a variance of the comparison.
it's not a negative, I can tell you that.

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

And

It's got to

and I just wanted that to be

18

clear so that when we read it, it doesn't show that

19

they're not paying anything at all.

20

MS. VENCL:

Exactly.

21

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Exactly.

You know, just I wanted to be very clear.

22

Okay, I will start with the second round, if anyone

23

has.

Mr. Mateo?

24

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

No.

Mr. Molina?

Mr. Nishiki?

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

49

BF 3/17/04

1

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

2

MS. VENCL:

3

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Yeah.

Terryl?

Yes.
On the differentiation between a

4

hotel room and a timeshare, are there any stats in

5

regards to occupancy levels?

6

occupancy levels are higher in the timeshare.

7

MS.

VENCL~

That's true.

We've heard that the

That's what I'm told as well.

8

I -- I've heard basically what I heard you folks

9

mention yesterday.

It's in the high 90s, mid to

10

high 90s on a consistent basis because it's -- it's

11

sold.

Somebody is always going to use that unit.
If it's not the person who bought it, it's

12
13

it's in a -- it's in a trade.

So, for example, if

14

you bought one in Maui and you wanted to go to

15

Florida, there's a pool where you can call up

16

Florida and say I'll trade you my unit for your unit

17

kind of deal.

18

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

And -- and in your discussions when

19

the Legislature or whatever decided that that's what

20

it was going to be, was there any legal concerns

21

that were brought up as to why it is the way it is

22

on how we get revenues from timeshare?

23

MS. VENCL:

My recollection was simply that the lawyers

24

who were -- were -- were for the timeshare folks

25

said that you could not -- and I don't know the
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1

reasoning behind it, Mr. Nishiki, I apologize, but

2

my recollection was that if you -- if those folks

3

are paying real property tax, you cannot then turn

4

around and charge them an accommodation tax on top

5

of that.

6
7

8
9

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

That's the justification.

They're

paying -MS. VENCL:

That's -- that's what I recollect, yes.

They're paying real property tax, where a hotel

10

person does not.

11

that was hotels pay real property.

12

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

13

MS. VENCL:

However, of course, my argument to

Yes.

So do condos, so do everybody else who rent,

14

B&Bs, vacation rentals, whomever.

15

recollect as the argument, along with the fact that

16

no one else in the u.S. does tax timeshare.

17

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

18

MS. VENCL:

19

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

You're welcome.
Okay.

Thank you.

20

Ms. Tavares?

21

another question?

22

But that's what I

Mr. Carroll?

Mr. Pontanilla?
Anyone else has again

All right, thank you for the information

23

you've presented to us.

24

any additional questions to you if you can assist

25

the Committee in its deliberations.

And again, we will forward
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MS. VENCL:

I have one final answer for you, Mr. Chairman.

2

Earlier, I was asked about the occupancy level of

3

Molokai and Lanai.

4

CHAIR HOKAMA:

5

MS. VENCL:

Yes, please.

The occupancy level of Molokai in '03 was 66

6

percent.

7

who collect these numbers so I apologize.

8

nothing for Lanai.

9
10

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Lanai does not participate with the people
I have

Yeah, that's the decision of the landowner.

I'm aware of that.

11

MS. VENCL:

Thank you.

12

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

Okay, Members, it's a little

13

early, but why don't we take our -- our recess at

14

this time, whereby we can give Mayor Arakawa some

15

time to join us.

16

10:25.

17

RECESS:

10:13 a.m.

18

RECONVENE:

10:31 a.m.

19

CHAIR HOKAMA:

So we'll stand in recess till

(Gavel.)

(Gavel.) We shall reconvene the Committee

20

on Budget and Finance meeting for the 17th of March,

21

2004.

22

Before I ask Mayor Arakawa for his comments,

23

I would just like to share with you that the Chair

24

will make opportunities available for the Members,

25

as well -- you know, such as Mr. Nishiki's concern
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1

about negative impacts from our employment sectors,

2

including his concern of the tourism industry as it

3

poses needs of social and other concerns that we all

4

share together, and that that proper avenue and

5

opportunity will be presented to any Member of this

6

Committee.

7

I will continue, though, to hold narrow

8

parameters on testimony, okay?

9

to be up front.

I just wanted that

And that if you do requests, the

10

Chair has no problem accommodating any Member's

11

request to bring back appropriate requested

12

personnel or entities so that we can enter in, then,

13

a regular discussion and question other concerns

14

anyone may have regarding any area of the programs

15

or requests for funding, whether it be MVB, whether

16

it be for social grants, whether it be for agencies

17

or departments of this County.
I have no problem making that opportunity

18
19

available to this Committee.

20

for bearing with the Chair on his ruling this

21

morning.

22

So I thank Mr. Nishiki

At this time, I would like to present Ms.

23

Mayor Arakawa, and we'll have him present his

24

comments\to the Committee as with regards to his

25

office.

Mayor Arakawa?
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1

MAYOR ARAKAWA:

2

CHAIR HOKAMA:

The Budget Director is going to lead off.
Oh, okay.

OFFICE OF THE MAYOR

3

4

Mr. Agsalog, the Director.

MR. AGSALOG:

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

And may I invite you,

5

Mr. Chairman, as well as the Members, to turn your

6

Budget Details on page 12-1 to give you an overview

7

of our request for the Fiscal Year 2005 budget?

8
9

I have put together the budget for the
Administration part of our Mayor's Office, and I'll

10

be able to answer any questions that you might have.

11

And I will give you the differences from last year

12

appropriation to our request for Fiscal Year '05,

13

the current Fiscal Year '04 and our request for

14

Fiscal Year '05.

15

To direct you on page 12-1, Mr. Chair, under

16

Salaries and Wages, we are asking for approximately

17

$40,000 more on -- for our salaries there from the

18

appropriated improvement accounts the last year,

19

4 -- correction, 847,340 to this coming fiscal year,

20

889,980 for our request.

21

The B Account, Mr. Chair, is -- what we have

22

as a B Account for this year was 81,292, and we are

23

asking for a full funding of 229,700.

24

of that later on, Mr. Chair, as we go down, I will

25

direct you to the page that I would compare.
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1

The way I did it, Mr. Chair, it's my first

2

time to do it -- to put our office, the -- the

3

Administration's Office budget, what I did is I

4

looked at the Fiscal Year 2003 budget, and I

5

mirrored that for our B Account, for the B Account

6

alone.

7

So it's a mirror image of the appropriation

8

of the Fiscal Year 2003.

And I think with your

9

blessing for this, the Mayor's Office can really

10

work more efficiently.

Our Mayor will be here to

11

answer more questions with regards to that.

12

The 13,000 equipment, Mr. Chair, is -- I took

13

that as the current usage of our Xerox machines that

14

we leasing right now on the 9th floor, and that's

15

for that one, the 13,000.

16

we have.

It's the current use that

On the OED side, Mr. Chair, I will have the

17
18

Department -- Economic Development agencies, and

19

they will be able to answer all the questions with

20

regards to that.

21

here to answer questions with the Tech Ready.

And I also have Mr. David Ching

And with that, Mr. Chair, I would turn over

22
23

to the Mayor as far as his remarks with our request

24

for the Fiscal Year 2005 budget.

25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you, Director Agsalog.
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Arakawa, your comments, please.

2

MAYOR ARAKAWA:

3

Members.

4

COUNCIL MEMBERS:

5

MAYOR ARAKAWA:

Thank you very much, Chair Hokama, Council
Good morning.
Good morning.
In a nutshell, I think our budget is

6

fairly simple for the Mayor'S Office.

7

that we're looking at primarily, the big increases

8

is in air fares.

9

Mayor's Office did not take any off-island or

10
11

The increases

You'll note that this year, the

out-of-state trips on the taxpayers.
I could not attend any conferences, although

12

there were many conferences I would have liked to

13

attend and I think I should have attended.

14

to cut back on our costs, our air fare trips to the

15

neighbor islands, Molokai and Lanai, and we operate

16

on a shoestring budget.

17

We had

There were many things that we don't have

18

within the Mayor's Office, and we sort of just made

19

do because the operation budget that we had was very

20

minimal.

21

us last year, and we just worked with it.

22

But that's the budget that you passed for

The actual operation budget, the Budget

23

Director put it together.

I had very little to do

24

with actually putting our office budget together.

25

The personnel that we have I believe are all
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1

justifiable, and I can justify every position that

2

we have.
Our staff works exceedingly hard.

3

We have a

4

lot of projects that we're working in, in a lot of

5

different areas.

6

you're seeing coming from our staff will justify why

7

each and everyone of 'em are there.
The total amount of projects that we're

8
9

And I think the results that

working on are phenomenal, and we are trying to work

10

to be able to carryon the activities that we need.

11

We actually could use quite a bit more staffing, but

12

we make do with what we have.

13

questions, I'd be happy to answer.

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

So if there are any

Thank you, Mr. Mayor.

Members, the Mayor

15

has provided you some comment this morning.

16

Questions for the Mayor, anyone?

17

Mr. Kane?

18

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

19

round.

20

opportunity to come back again?

Mr. Carroll?

Mr. Chair, just on the first -- first

And I'm assuming that we may have

21

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Yes.

22

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Yes, you will.
I'm going to make a very brief

23

comment.

I think the Mayor's request for the

24

Mayor's contingency is a fair request.

25

obviously, the Mayor has to do what he has to do to
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1

represent this County and going out -- outside of

2

our -- our boundaries of this County.

3

So I -- I think what he's asking for there

4

specifically is something fair.

And I -- I make

5

this point only because there wasn't something there

6

last year that was -- that was funded.
And other than that, Mr. Chair, there are

7
8

some other portions, and I know the Budget Director

9

has represented that it kind of mirrors what the '03

10

expenditures, the actuals were, and so I'll have

11

just a few questions in that -- those areas when we

12

come back around.

13

CHAIR HOKAMA:

14

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Thank you, Chair.

Thank you.

Mr. Mateo?

Thank -- thank you, Mr. Chair.

A

15

real -- a real minor question.

16

under the Miscellaneous Other Costs, FY '04, it

17

it indicated zero, and '05 there's a 25,000 figure

18

under Miscellaneous Other Costs.

19

those other costs be?

20
21

MR. AGSALOG:

I guess on 12-5

What -- what would

Mr. Chairman, I will answer that, if you

allow me.

22

CHAIR HOKAMA:

23

MR. AGSALOG:

Please do.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Thank you for that

24

question.

The column under the '03, that's a total

25

expenditures for the Fiscal Year 2003.
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the requested- or appropriated amount.

2

The appropriated amount on that area, which

3

is Miscellaneous and Other Costs, was $25,000, and

4

I've taken that.

5

there, Mr. Chair, is the actual expended on Fiscal

6

Year '03.

7

amount.

It was not the -- the appropriated

The Miscellaneous and Other Costs, as I see

8
9

So the one that you're seeing

when other organizations come and ask us some money,

10

one good example was Molokai Veteran's Association,

11

and I had to scramble around the departments that

12

have some little extra money to give them an extra

13

rent because we couldn't afford it from the Mayor's

14

Office.

15

all.

16

We don't have any contingency amount at

So I put that, a similar amount from Fiscal

17

Year '03 knowing that, you know, we might not be

18

able to spend it all, but I think, you know, if we

19

have small requests like that because some of the

20

organizations probably think that we have some

21

contingency, but we did not.

22

that as an amount there.

23

So those, I -- I put

And I see that they only spent -- 2003, they

24

only spent probably half of that, so -- but I --

25

I -- I put it there.

The Mayor didn't have anything
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1

to do with -- with it.

2

calling or organizations calling, we need some

3

amount to -- you know, to address this small request

4

that the community needs.

5

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

But I know when people

Thank -- thank you, Mr. Agsalog, and

6

your example was -- was really good with the Molokai

7

Veteran's Center.

8
9

MAYOR ARAKAWA:

Thank you very much.

In essence, Councilmember Mateo, the

the Mayor's Office budget has zero flexibility being

10

able to address things like that.

11

past, the Mayor's Office had some flexibility.

12

this last budget, we had zero flexibility, and it's

13

a very hard constraint.

14

So in -- in the
But

Even little things like printer for our --

15

our computer, our PIO, we scrounge the computer

16

equipment from the Mayor's Office to be able to have

17

the PIO be able to have those -- that kind of

18

equipment just to be able to print stuff.

19

So we didn't have any budget at all for

20

flexibility to even run the basic, what every

21

Council office has.

22

say, miserable hardship; but again, that's the

23

budget we had to live with.

24
25

And it's been a very, shall we

And I don't believe that really was the
intent of the Council.

And what you're going to
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1

find and when David Ching comes down and makes a

2

presentation as well, you're going to find that our

3

computer process, you know, the

4

has to follow in -- in order of the other computer

5

processes being put in line.

the GASB process

So that money was not spent because we have

6

7

to get all the other stuff in line first.

8

the other stuff, we're very underfunded.

9

could not move the GASB money because it was

10

And in
So we

earmarked.
We -- it would have been much better put as

11

12

E-Tech.

And this year -- so that we could have

13

moved it around and actually done the work that we

14

needed with the computers and that this year when

15

we -- when we're getting a lot of that done, then to

16

put the money back in GASB so we can work on that.

17

But there's a sequence of things that needs

18

to happen.

19

into our budget, there was very little flexibility.

20

And again, you know, we're just trying to deal with

21

it.

22

we're -- we're trying to work with it.

23

And because of the way it was designed

That was the budget we -- we were handed, and

But we have very -- a lot of concerns that we

24

may not even make it to the end of this year with

25

the budget that we have this year, so we've been
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1

scrounging allover the place and cutting back on

2

virtually everything.

3

Almost all of the costs that we normally

4

would have charged to the -- the County, we've been

5

taking it out of our own pockets.

6

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

7

CHAIR HOKAMA:

8

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

9

Thank you, Mr. Mayor.

Mr. Molina?
Good morning, Mr. Chair.

morning, Mr. Mayor.

Good

In your opening remarks, you

10

mentioned a majority of the increases for your

11

office have to do with air fare, and I would presume

12

that this would be to take off-island trips to

13

attend workshops and conferences, not only for

14

yourself but for your staff as well?

15

MAYOR ARAKAWA:

16

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Absolutely.
And this, I guess, I can see doing

17

that to -- not only for educational enrichment but

18

also to apply what's taken from those workshops and

19

conferences to apply towards the projects that you

20

mentioned you -- you have.

21

Can you share with the Committee as far as

22

some examples of types of workshops or conferences

23

that you see fit to reach some of these objectives

24

and goals of your projects?

25

MAYOR ARAKAWA:

Just as you have NACo that the Council
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goes to, there's a National Mayors Association.

And

2

I don't go to those conferences.

3

able to go to those conferences because there's no

4

budget for it.

I have not been

I have attended two -- or one -- excuse me,

5

6

one that the conference paid for.

7

something that they invited me and they paid for.

8

They also invited me to be a speaker at a conference

9

this year that -- this upcoming year, so they're

10

So it was

paying for my trip to be a speaker.
And it's actually kind of interesting because

11

12

they're

13

County, and I've been invited -- one of eight Mayors

14

to be invited to this particular conference to

15

speak.

16

I'm speaking as a big city for Maui

But I cannot attend the trips to Washington,

17

I cannot go and lobby in Washington.

18

any of those things that I'd normally -- that

19

normally a Mayor would go.

20

administrations have been able to go to Macy's

21

Thanksgiving Day Parade.

22

I cannot do

You know, past

But I have not done any of those things

23

because I've been trying to

24

scrimp to be able to do the basic things that we

25

consider necessary, like lobbying at the State

we've been trying to
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Legislature.

Because I think that is very critical

2

for our operation to have a presence at the State

3

Legislature.
We're not complaining about it.

4

We're just

5

saying that that's the reality of what we're working

6

with.

7

we need to have an adjustment in this upcoming

8

budget.

It's not good business, and we believe that

9

I'm not asking for major increases for much

10

of anything, but there needs to be some common sense

11

component, and we've been scrimping on a lot of

12

these areas.

13

So any of the major conferences,

I have not

14

attended any of the -- the State HSAC conferences

15

because my budget just won't allow it.

16

it's -- it's a good idea to be able to attend some

17

of those, but I have to pay for those.

18

free,

19

those so I have not attended even the HSAC

20

conferences.

you know.

Arid I think

You have it

I can't pay the dues to get in

21

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Okay.

22

CHAIR HOKAMA:

23

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

24

CHAIR HOKAMA:

25

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Thank you.

Mr. Nishiki?
No.

Mr. Pontanilla?
No.
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1

CHAIR HOKAMA:

2

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Ms. Tavares?
Yes, thank you.

I've heard you

3

say, Mr. Mayor, twice or three times that you don't

4

have flexibility and that's why, you know, you're

5

asking for these different things in the program

6

area, the B Account or whatever.
But under the Program Budget, is it not true

7
8

you have total flexibility to use the funds allotted

9

wherever you see fit?
And you have seen fit, Mr. Mayor, to use

10
11

those moneys for personnel.

12

intention last year of this Council, was to reduce

13

some of the money so that we didn't have the -- the

14

percentage -- I forget what the percentage increase

15

was last time, but the flexibility is there for you

16

to do all of the things that you want to do.

17

And that was the

You are choosing by how you distribute your

18

funds, your allocation in the Program Budget, to

19

fund personnel rather than to fund money or to leave

20

money for travel, for whatever else, you know,

21

you -- you choose to do.

22

So -- so please don't give us the impression

23

that we made it inflexible for you because we

24

didn't.

25

MAYOR ARAKAWA:

It's a matter of opinion on how we want to
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interpret that.

2

within our staffing, we're working on literally

3

hundreds of projects.

4

And then a lot of what we are doing

Everyone of my personnel are working on

5

dozens of projects.

We have an internal listing of

6

programs that we've been working on, and I have over

7

300 projects in the list that I have here that's

8

internal to our office that our staff is working on.

9

I do not believe I can spare any of my

10

staffing or that any of the staffing cuts would be

11

beneficial to the County.

12

So yes, we could have flexibility, we could

13

not do a lot of the work that's there; but then

14

again, we wouldn't be addressing a lot of the issues

15

that I believe are critical.

16

flexibility in doing that, provided that we don't do

17

the work that we believe we should be doing.

18

And you're right.

So we do have some

As the Mayor, I have made

19

that choice to sacrifice a lot of the other things,

20

the -- the basic things out of my office because I

21

believe that to represent this community, I need to

22

have the staffing that I have.

23

Even within our staffing, there have been

24

many times that we have not had the proper

25

secretarial staffing.

And we've had secretaries
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1

that have been off, and we've balanced it -- those

2

into our budget, but we have not had the staffing

3

that we need to be able to run the operation of our

4

office at the level that I believe we should.

5

But again, that's a perspective that we have

6

to deal with.

And we've made those choices, but

7

that's where we're at.

8

CHAIR HOKAMA:

9

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

10

Ms. Tavares?
Yeah, I'd like to get into some of

the details of what's in -- in the budget.

11

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Proceed, please.

12

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

13

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

15

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

On page 12-4.

Details?

12-4, Members.
Yeah, of the Details.

I'm sorry,

16

12-4 of the Details, down there near the bottom is

17

Akaku Boards and Commissions, 65,000, and there was

18

no appropriation last year for that 65,000.

19

So this -- does this grant go through the

20

Grants Review Committee, and what exactly is this

21

paying for?

22

MR. AGSALOG:

23

MAYOR ARAKAWA:

24

Danny.

25

MR. AGSALOG:

Mr. Chair?
Well, for Akaku, our office -- go ahead,

Mr. Chair, if I may?
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1

CHAIR HOKAMA:

2

MR. AGSALOG:

Mr. Director.
Just to direct the Member to the middle of

3

the page, we have $65,000 there for Professional

4

Services.

5

Commission this year.

6

That's for the Akaku Boards and

All I was asking when I put the B Account is

7

to put the same amount as 2003 for the Boards and

8

Commissions.

9

cover the Boards and Commission.

10

Therefore -- so that we still can

And yes, that $65,000 is not in the same area

11

as the -- the Akaku last year, but that's what we

12

would -- we're trying to restore from 2003.

13

And with that, Mr. Chair, I was asking on the

14

same line of the $65,000 there on the Professional

15

Services which shows 50,000, I'd like to be able to

16

have the flexibility also to film the budget

17

meetings that we will have when we go to Councilor

18

our budget presentation, be it the media

19

presentation or press conference, but we didn't have

20

that this year because the Boards and Commissions

21

for 65,000 is for the Boards and Commissions.

22

That's why.

That is not a new item, but we

23

use it for the Professional Services.

It will be

24

done -- used for the Boards and Commission,

25

Mr. Chair.

So that's where that $65,000 in Akaku is
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1

right now.

2

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Thank you for that explanation.

3

Does that also -- does that mean -- or are we

4

following a procurement process for this?

5

remember some discussion back a little bit earlier

6

about contracts with Akaku so are we meeting all of

7

the procurement laws that we're supposed to?

8

MR. AGSALOG:

9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

10

I

Mr. Chair, if I can answer?
Mr. Director.

MR. AGSALOG:

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Yes, we followed the

11

advice of Corp. Counsel.

The first six months of

12

it, we

13

the Akaku for the Boards and Commissions; but the

14

second half of it, it went as a RFP.

it -- it went through as a sole source to

It was -- we followed the

15

the requirements

16

as given out to people that want to compete or

17

organizations that want to compete.

18
19
20

21

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

That was done.

And does part of this funding go

for the Mayor's TV show?
MR. AGSALOG:

No, Mr. Chair, that's not a part of the

Mayor's show.

22

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

23

MAYOR ARAKAWA:

Who does pay for that?

Let me explain it, Danny.

The Mayor's TV

24

show, the Mayor's Office does not have any budget

25

for Akaku for the TV show.
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What we do is we are highlighting the

1

2

departments.

And the departments in being able to

3

work with us, we take the money from each of the

4

departments as their particular department is

5

highlighted on the show.

6

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

7

MAYOR ARAKAWA:

Okay.

Thank you.

So -- but there's no money in our budget

8

at all for any kind of program, and we cannot

9

present any of our office work on Akaku or present

10

any of the things that are coming out of our office

11

on that because we have zero budget for it.

12

So that's how we've been workipg with

13

to be able to explain to the public what our

14

departments are doing and have them pay for it.

15

CHAIR HOKAMA:

So Mr.

is

Mr. Mayor, the -- the show that I

16

saw Ms. Monnie Gay on, where would have -- that

17

money come from, since she's tied to your office in

18

a sense?

19

MAYOR ARAKAWA:

If -- what's it called?

That would come

20

up from Economic Development.

21

of Economic Development if -- from their group if

22

they're going to be on.

23

So it would be part

But you'll notice that they've been very

24

minimal because their

25

as well, so we've had very little exposure to the

their budget is very tight
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1

public to be able to explain what the Mayor's Office

2

is doing.
And a lot of it, we add on.

3

We actually

4

combine different areas of the departments so that

5

we can get the budget together to be able to do the

6

Akaku Program.

7

hour.

8

taping of any events.

9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

And that, we can only do the one

We can't do the

we can't do any continuous

Thank you for your comment.

So Members, on

10

12-4 of the Details, I would ask that you look on

11

that Subject Code 903043, that you view that as

12

audio-visual boards and commission meetings.

13

If this is going through procurement, it

14

should not be Akaku.

15

we cannot designate and still go through RPF, a

16

specific entity that's going to receive the money.

17

You know, we're not -- you

If they win the procurement contract, that's

18

fine.

19

to -- to look at it is that anyone can -- who

20

qualifies can put in a consideration for this

21

$65,000 if it passes the budget review as my

22

understanding, Corporation Counsel?

23
24
25

But I -- I don't -- you know, I just want you

Okay, Corporation Counsel has nodded
agreement to the Chair's interpretation.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Mr. Chair?
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1

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Yes, ma'am.

2

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

3

CHAIR HOKAMA:

4

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Just a procedural question.

Yes.
Is it your intention to talk about
under the Mayor's Office

5

everything that's in

6

now, or are you going to return back when we talk

7

about like the Equipment Bond and CIP Projects?

8

9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

I was hoping we could get through today

because I have, again, agreed to allow Mr. Nishiki

10

to reconvene at 4:00 p.m. to -- to do what we did

11

yesterday.
We'll go through the review.

12

If you have

13

questions on the differences from the previous

14

year's budget, to do so and -- and again, to

15

catch -- in a sense, catch up to where we need to

16

be.

17

You know, we pretty soon going to enter

18

longer-day meetings, Members, but you will have that

19

opportunity to again get into the additional

20

specific details that any Member may want to and so

21

we can request Mayor Arakawa or his designated

22

people to respond to specific questions that we may

23

have further after today's review.

24
25

So your answer is yes, you will have
another -- another time.
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Other times, because the rest of

2

my questions have to do with Equipment Bonds and

3

CIP.

4

5
6

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Thank you.

Mr. Carroll, question?

Mr. Kane?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

So I wanted to

7

get back to the Akaku situation because I know in

8

our current budget under the Office of the Mayor

9

Administration Program, that the 65,000, which was

10

accurately depicted by Mr. Agsalog, that 65,000

11

shall be taping broadcasting of boards and

12

commission meetings and so that's why that's there.

13

And so my question is because now in the

14

proposal it's been moved down, and I recognize your

15

comment, Mr. Chair, about the Akaku title, I need

16

you to now explain again, because I know you

17

mentioned it briefly on the additional $50,000,

18

because right now what we're looking at, then, is

19

you're asking for an additional $50,000 because all

20

you're doing is moving the 65 from one place to

21

another place and then asking for additional 50.

22
23

So if you can explain specifically what your
intentions are for that $50,000?

24

MR. AGSALOG:

25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Mr. Chair?
Mr. Director.
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MR. AGSALOG:

Thank you for the opportunity to explain

2

that.

Again, the 50,000 was appropriated also in

3

Fiscal Year 2003.

4

that particular appropriation from Fiscal Year 2003,

5

we will be able to pay Mayor's show pertaining to

6

departments or taping the budget meetings that we

7

would have in the community presenting the budget to

8

you instead of asking departments to go and pay for

9

it.

And my thinking when I copied

So that's the -- the -- the intent that I

10
11

have on this, Mr. Chair.

12

Professional Services also that we would make also

13

for some type of -- anything that corne up that we

14

will be able to -- to do for the -- for the Office

15

of the Mayor because right now, we just don't have

16

that because Ms. Tavares is right.

17

It's any use of

We choose to put money into the workers in

18

our office because of the vision where the Mayor

19

want to go.

20

that.

21

taping for meetings, as well as Mayor's Program,

22

Mr. Chair.

23

And that's where we -- we're going on

But yes, that's for -- mostly will be for

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Okay.

So can you identify where in

24

the 2003 actuals?

25

matches an appropriation that was made in '03, but

Because you're stating that that
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1

what are the actuals -- what was the actual

2

expenditure in the same -- I mean, and -- and help

3

me understand.

4

It seems like in that same line, that actual

5

for Professional Services under Services was $3846

6

and so what are you saying, that the appropriation

7

was 50,000, and only 3800 was spent?

8

9

MR. AGSALOG:

That is correct, Mr. Chair, because some of

this -- not -- not because it's appropriated.

10

spent.

11

budget -- for that particular column right now,

12

it -- those represent actual expenditures.

It's

When we print the materials for the

13

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

14

MR. AGSALOG:

No, I understand that.

I have -- I have, however, the worksheets

15

from last year's of when we did our proposed budget,

16

and it shows 50,000 for the appropriation, approved

17

appropriation Fiscal Year 2003.

18

And I would be more than happy to share it

19

with you, or maybe you have the

20

Details also as adopted for Fiscal Year 2003.

21

would be more than happy to share it, Mr. Chair, if

22

you wish.

23

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Thank you.

the old Budget
And I

And Mr. Chair, the other

24

one is just a comment, and it's a follow-up on

25

Member Tavares'.
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I guess in one of our versions when we had

2

the discussion regarding the reductions of salaries,

3

the request was specifically a -- to reduce salaries

4

to the FY '03 levels of 334,610.

5

And so again, I have to concur with -- with

6

Member Tavares about the comments of the Mayor

7

and -- and with all due respect, that indeed there

8

is -- I -- I cannot agree with the comments of zero

9

flexibility.

10

That

and -- and I think the Mayor has

11

revised his comments, and I appreciate him

12

recognizing that because this was -- this is a

13

Program Budget and because we specifically pointed

14

out the reason why we asked for the reduction.

15

And as the Mayor can recall, I'm sure he can

16

recall the reasons why we made those reductions was

17

because based on the discussions, we felt that it

18

was an appropriate move to reduce him to the '03

19

levels.

20

And I think the Mayor, in prior discussions

21

as a Council Member, recognizes that we were just

22

following up on -- on what the Mayor, who was a

23

Council Member at that time, felt was an appropriate

24

level of funding.

25

those comments, and I'll leave it at that,

And so I just wanted to share
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Mr. Chair.

Thank you.

2

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay, thank you.

3

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

4

CHAIR HOKAMA:

5

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Mr. Mateo?

No.

Mr. Molina?
Yeah, thank you, Chairman.

Are we

6

into appropriations now at this time, or would you

7

prefer we wait?

8

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Can you clarify your question?

9

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Yeah, just on some of the Mayor's

10

appropriations for the various entities in the

11

community.

12

that until later?

13

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Would you rather I withhold questions on

No, I don't have a problem.

If you're

14

talking about the Economic Development Grant

15

Proposal?

16

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

17

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Right, uh-huh.

I think the Mayor has his office that is in

18

charge of that present, that -- if you're ready, I

19

was

20

say this.

21

you know,

I -- first, Members, let me just

I would like -- if you have questions for

22

Mayor Arakawa, to please present them at this time

23

because I'm aware of the Mayor's schedule.

24

we're done with his portion, then he, you know, I

25

would like to allow him to continue with his daily
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1

schedule and then have his people assigned to

2

specific program responsibilities to prepare and

3

respond to your specific questions.

4

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

5

then, Chairman.

6

of his staff.

7

CHAIR HOKAMA:

8

MAYOR ARAKAWA:

9

Okay.

I can go ahead and wait,

No problem.

I'll ask the questions

Mayor?
Yeah, just by'way of explanation, please

understand that the Mayor's Office, even though we

10

have Economic Development in it, they operate

11

basically as a separate entity.

12

Budget operates as a separate entity.

E-Tech

13

operates as a separate entity.

14

looking at the combined budget, you put 'em all

15

together, it looks like a big budget.

16

Mayor's Office actually does not use, or we don't

17

commingle the funds from Economic Development into

18

the Mayor's Office.

19

So when you're

But the

What the Budget has to do, they have to do.

20

That's separate from what E-Tech does.

21

separate.

22

Mayor's Office actually has to operate on, consider

23

that, the -- the amount that we actually have to

24

operate and to work on.

25

It's

So when you're looking at what the

If you take those away from us, away from the
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1

Mayor's Office and you look at how they actually

2

operate, that is what we really have to operate

3

with.

4

answer questions about is where our office, in and

5

of itself.

So that's the area that I -- I'm prepared to

Now, the -- when you get to the Economic

6

7

Development, I basically don't pay much attention to

8

what they're doing.

9

operate their grants, and many of them have specific

10

They do their grants.

They

Federal grants that they have to deal with, okay?

11

So they -- you have to separate these out in

12

your mind as to how we're -- we are funding and how

13

we operate the funding.

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you, Mayor.

15

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

No, no.

Yes, Mr. Molina?
No, thank you.

I just

16

thought since we rarely get to see each other

17

thought since I had you but that's okay.

18

problem.

19

I realize you have a very busy schedule.

20
21

MAYOR ARAKAWA:

No

But I appreciate you coming here, and I --

No, and any time you guys want to -- want

me to come down, I'm perfectly happy to come down --

22

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you, Mayor.

23

MR. AGSALOG:

24

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

-- and have these discussions.
Okay.

Thank you.

I'll yield, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Nishiki?
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VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

No.

2

CHAIR HOKAMA:

3

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Mr. Pontanilla?
Thank you, Chair.

You're going

4

to allow us to write questions and give it to your

5

analyst, there, to be forwarded?

6
7

CHAIR HOKAMA:

It's a practice I continue, Mr. Pontanilla,

so --

8

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay, fine.

Even at not this time, if you have

10

questions later for the Mayor, we will be happy to

11

forward it for response back to the Committee.

12

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

13

CHAIR HOKAMA:

14

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Okay.

15

Budget.

16

CHAIR HOKAMA:

17

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Thank you.

Ms. Tavares?
I had a question on the Program

Please do.
On page 12-5 under Performance

18

Measures, the number of new initiatives, the

19

projection is for 25 new initiatives in Fiscal Year

20

'05.

21

going to jump, you know, from 119 to 125.

22

The number of acting or ongoing projects is

And the number of completed projects is going

23

to go from 45 to 205.

24

these are not performance measures.

25

And by the way, Mr. Chair,
This is data.

I don't see how -- or is there a way we can
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1

get a listing of what those active or ongoing

2

projects are, and what's the projection for the 125

3

in the next fiscal year?

4

I just -- you know, it's -- it's a little

5

beyond me what -- what kind of Projects?

6

that going to be reached?

7

CHAIR HOKAMA:

8

MAYOR ARAKAWA:

9
10
11

Mr. Mayor?
Sure.

How is

Mr. Director?

Councilmember, let me go down some

of the types of projects we work on.

We worked on

the Medical Air Ambulance.
That particular project required two of my

12

staff members to lobby at the State Legislature, to

13

work with most of the medical personnel within this

14

County, to be able to work with the State Department

15

of Housing, to be able to go through and -- and put

16

together a lot of the people that are in the medical

17

area, and to have many community meetings and then

18

to be able to make the proposal and carry it all the

19

way through.

20

We're still working on that particular

21

project, okay?

That's one project.

We're dealing

22

with the water.

23

Agribusiness.

24

desalinization, we had to research all of the

25

different areas where we have water coming from, get

We're negotiating with Wailuku
We had to go out, we had to research

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

BF 3/17/04

81

1

the maps from EMI, get the maps from HC&S, get the

2

maps from Wailuku Agribusiness.

3

We have to negotiate and talk to all the

4

property owners.

5

we're looking at -- with all of our lawyers working

6

with the State Department Water Commission.

7

We're looking at kuleana rights,

That's one project when we -- when we're

8

talking about it, but it -- there's many entities

9

within that one project, and it requires months and

10
11

months, if not years, of work.
The JDI Project in Lahaina.

It was a simple

12

project when we were -- as Council Members, we said

13

just buy the property, and we would tear down the

14

houses, we'd create parking lot.

15

project.

16

Okay, a simple

That particular project, in order for us to

17

be able to utilize that parking lot, we're going to

18

have to come to you for a change in -- there --

19

there is a law that says we cannot put a parking lot

20

abutting Front Street.

21

There is an EA that has to be done,

22

Environmental Assessment.

We have to do an SMA.

23

have to go through a historic district.

24

go through a -- there's some other stuff we have to

25

go through in order to get that done.
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1

2

project.

Now--

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Excuse me for the interruption,

3

but I don't need a rundown of all the projects right

4

now because there's 119 that you have listed there.

5

MAYOR ARAKAWA:

Well, actually --

6

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

I'm just wondering if there's

7

categories of projects that you could generally

8

address to kind of give us some of that information.

9

MR. AGSALOG:

Actually -- actually, depending on what

10

comes in at the community -- from the community as

11

well, we're often responding to short emergencies

12

that we have to deal with.

13

My staff has to be able to work with

14

literally hundreds of different projects in

15

different areas.

16

the major things that are taking time to work

17

through.

18

What we're listing down there are

And each one of my staff members is assigned

19

areas to be able to work with.

20

that they're working with that is very hard to

21

categorize because they're working in many different

22

areas at one time.

23

And the

the time

And that's why we need so many members of our

24

staff.

25

abandoned vehicles.

Today, for instance, we're dealing with
Many of you don't know yet
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1

because it hasn't come to your attention yet because

2

we're still working through.

3

We have a major crisis we're dealing with

4

abandoned vehicles because the vendor that was going

5

to be dealing with the oils and taking all that

6

stuff out flat refused to have it -- do that for the

7

County any more.

8
9

So we're having to deal with all these
vehicles that are stuck along the road and where to

10

put them.

11

filled to the brim.

12

The lot that we are renting in Puunene is

So we're having to move vehicles to the old

13

landfill in Waikapu, which we don't have the special

14

use permit for, but we have to make a choice as to

15

whether or not we're going to allow those cars to

16

sit along the side of the road, or do we put it in a

17

place and we're trying to work through a special use

18

permit and get another company to be able to handle

19

this stuff.

20

I have three people working on this one

21

project right now.

22

we deal with all the time.

23

we're putting out a number of fires.

24
25

So these are the kind of things
And on any given day,

Everyone of the complaints that we get for
picking up an abandoned vehicle, to tow it, somebody
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has to address it and deal with it.

2

through our office.

That comes

3

And again, if you want -- we cannot give you

4

a specific list that says there are 50 projects for

5

each member that I have working for me, but I would

6

be very surprised if there are not at least 50

7

projects that each of my EAs are working with.

8

9

And we don't have a whole lot of secretaries
in our office, and we don't have a whole lot of

10

support staff.

11

their own support work because we just don't have

12

the bodies to do it.

13

Each of those EAs has to do a lot of

So that's what we're doing.

So to answer your question, do you -- can we

14

give you a list that's very definitive?

15

attempting in this Program Budget is to be able to

16

try and give areas that we can start trying to

17

categorize and trying to put together a program

18

measures to be able to start measuring it, and we'll

19

be developing these and developing the systems.

20

What we're

But the ability to do that, we don't have the

21

computers -- computerization set up right now to be

22

able to do a lot of this.

23

developing that.

24
25

We're in the process of

And I can -- we can go into a lot longer
discussion about all of the stuff that we think we
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have that we can just instantly do that we don't

2

have the ability to do.

3

But we have to create a lot of that ability

4

because we don't have

5

developed at this point.

6

with it.

7

we just don't have it
So we're trying to work

The budget that you have right now, you know,

8

we're trying to put together those program measures

9

department by department.

But let's face it, I

10

mean, a lot of the departments are working

11

shorthanded, and they don't have the ability to put

12

together a lot of the information that we would like

13

to be able to put together to make it a modern

14

department.

15

And that's why we're having so many

16

complaints and problems, and that's why you're

17

seeing requests for a lot of personnel this year.

18

And we're trying to work with some pretty difficult

19

situations within our own staff and within the

20

Government system, itself.

21

You've been a Director, and you understand

22

some of the concerns that are there.

23

every department has these same kinds of concerns.

24

We don't have the best of all expertise.

25

have the best of all equipment.
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Most of the departments are working on just

1

2

trying to make do day-to-day.

3

things like vehicles, you know, Parks Department,

4

over 50 percent of their vehicles are over ten years

5

old.

Even with simple

So we have a limited budget we're trying to

6

7

make adjustments with.

8

working with -- within the County system.

9

each and everyone of you have better computer

10

That's the reality of
You

equipment than I do upstairs.

11

I don't have the programs that you do.

I

12

don't have the ability or the luxury even to have a

13

working computer that I can use all the time, nor do

14

I have the other staff to be able to do all the

15

support work that you do.

16

I don't have a Council service with all

17

those

18

Assistants to run down all these projects.

19

every time you send up a request for information,

20

these are the guys that I have running around trying

21

to solve these concerns and get you that

22

information.

23

the bodies.

I have the Executive

And it's just a handful.

24

numbers.

25

heck of a lot of work.

And

Look at the

There's just a handful of people doing a
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Yeah.

Mr. Chair, because the

2

number appears in this section, 119, I thought there

3

was a list.

4

then -- then

But if there's not a specific list,

5

MAYOR ARAKAWA:

It's generic that we're working off of.

6

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

7

MAYOR ARAKAWA:

Pardon me?

It's generic areas that we're working off

8

that we try and categorize.

9

that we're going to present to the public because

10

And it's not a list

it's not a working list.

11

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

12

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Thank you.

Other questions for Mayor Arakawa while

13

he's present, Members?

If not, we will then move

14

on.

15

that yes, we do have support staff that assists the

16

Council.

So Mr. Mayor, thank you.

I just want to state

But to be fair, while I know you -- there is

17
18

needs within your own office, your Administration

19

has the -- the ability of a Managing Director and

20

all departments as your resources also to assist

21

you.

22

And I'm sure you have your reasons why you

23

are not assigning the MD and the departments some of

24

the tasks that -- as with regards to derelict and

25

abandoned vehicles or why Public Works or the MD is
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not being given the task to report back to you.

2

have your reasons,

3

have resources.

4

You

I'm sure, but I believe you do

And -- and again,

I just share this because

of your programs and your

5

as a manager of

6

Administration, we are asking you to help us in

7

considering applying resources that if we're having

8

difficulty understanding and measuring what you're

9

trying to accomplish, then it is difficult for us,

10

then, to put the appropriate resources to help you

11

accomplish that measurements.

12

And if we cannot apply the appropriate

13

resources, then how can you manage it?

14

we're coming right back to the start of the equation

15

again of dealing with an unresolved issue, concern,

16

or unfulfilled service.

17

And then

And so I -- I just share that because I think

18

your people can help us understand the proper

19

measurements so that when we say this request is

20

justified and therefore, we will appropriate the

21

request, we would then expect the management to be

22

able to accomplish those tasks also.

23

And -- and so I just share that because I

24

believe in your heart, you understand what we go

25

through in the annual process.

As -- as a veteran
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1

of this Council in the past, you've participated

2

with us in the same deliberations.

3

MAYOR ARAKAWA:

And Councilmember Hokama, I do understand

4

where you're coming from.

5

I -- I don't want to leave you with a

6

misunderstanding.

7

staff working on this problem.

I have many of my departments and

In order to be able to deal with the

8
9

And understand, because

abandoned vehicles, we're towing over a hundred

10

vehicles a month.

11

order to be able to try and create a place to put

12

the -- the vehicles, we have Planning, Public Works,

13

working on the permitting and working on what's

14

necessary to try and get it there physically.

15

That's done by the staff.

In

In order to be able to negotiate with various

16

companies, we've had a ton of meetings with the

17

various entities to be able to try and get it where

18

it is.

19

we're working with.

Now, ultimately, that is one project that

20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

21

MAYOR ARAKAWA:

I don't do it all myself.

I understand.
The Managing Director -- when he comes up

22

here, he will explain what his staff is doing and

23

how they're trying to work with all the different

24

entities.

25

It's -- it's teamwork that gets anything
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1

done.

2

projects, understand, we have projects.

3

talked with the -- with the simple one like the JDI

4

Project, we've got many of the departments, the

5

people within the departments, working to try and

6

resolve some of these issues.

7

And while I'm -- I look at a list of
And I -- we

So I don't want to leave the impression that

8

the Mayor is doing it himself or that the EAs are

9

doing it themselves.

The EAs are coordinating a lot

10

of these efforts interdepartment because it requires

11

not only working within the departments, working

12

with the public, and working with different

13

government agencies.

14

A lot of these things that are a simple one

15

line, you know,

16

dozens and dozens of people working together to be

17

able to accomplish.

18

running government.

19

fix a parking lot, require literally

That's the complexity of

Ultimately, as the Mayor,

I have to filter

20

through all of these reports that come back to me.

21

And if decisions need to be made,

22

we or do we not park these vehicles that are

23

abandoned on the Waikapu dump site, or do we leave

24

them on the side of the road and not pick them up?

25

That responsibility becomes my call.
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1

And I've made the call to put those vehicles

2

on the Waikapu dump site, even though I know that at

3

this point, we do not have a proper variance permit

4

to do it because we really don't have any place else

5

to put it.

We're working through the process.

But my option is leave all the vehicles

6

7

sitting on the side of the road.

So, you know, I

8

have to make those calls.

9

would like to make, but that's my responsibility.

It's not a call any of us

And I know we're going to get a lot of flak

10
11

for it, and I know intuitively, and you all know

12

that I don't like to break rules.

13

no choice, I mean, really, the choices are do I

14

leave the vehicles on the side of the road and have

15

that as a health hazard, or do I put them all in one

16

place and deal with that health -- health hazard?

17

Somebody has to manage it, okay?

18

CHAIR HOKAMA:

But when you have

And I -- and I thank you for your comments,

19

Mayor.

20

to continue his -- his schedule for the day.

21

he has offered to return upon request by the

22

Committee and so we thank you for your presence,

23

Mayor Arakawa.

24
25

Okay, Members, I'm going to allow the Mayor
Again,

Budget Director, if you can now bring up the
next area.
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MR. AGSALOG:

Thank you, Mr. Chair, and I'd like to bring

2

the Office of Economic Development team, and we have

3

Ms. Joanne Inamasu, Ms. Monnie -- Monnie Gay, and

4

Ms. Benita Brazier.
Please come forward and answer some of your

5

6

questions, as well as present their department --

7

their agency.

8

9
10
11

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Budget Director, can you assist the

Committee with the specific pages of details and
program?
MR. AGSALOG:

Okay, Mr. Chair.

For Economic Development

12

Budget Details, Mr. Chair, will start at 12-7.

13

on the Program Budget, we start on page 12-10.

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

15

MR. AGSALOG:

And

Okay, please proceed.
I -- I'm just going to give you one of

16

the

17

the grant, Mr. Chair.

18

Araki, and I apologize for her not being here.

19

is in a conference, and she have her able assistants

20

or the -- the Program Coordinators here to answer

21

those questions.

22

and then you can do program by program as to
But one item that Ms. Lynn
She

But one new item for the Department is the

23

Sister City for 15,000.

And I -- I'm -- I'm

24

confident that Ms. Joanne Inamasu will be able to

25

explain that all.

So that's the one difference
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in

in their program, Mr. Chair.

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay, thank you.

Ms. Inamasu, if you could

start off with your comments, please?
MS. INAMASU:

Thank you.

Good morning, Committee Chair

5

Hokama and Council Members.

Thank you for giving us

6

this opportunity to share with you the Office of

7

Economic Development's plans for the upcoming fiscal

8

year.

9

Our Coordinator, Lynn Araki Regan, sends her

10

regrets for not being able to attend and be present

11

with you this morning.

12

D.C., attending a conference and will be returning

13

to the office on Friday.

14

She is away in Washington,

My colleagues and I will do our best to

15

explain our programs and plans for the upcoming

16

year.

17

nurture sustainable economic development for the

18

County of Maui.

19

OED will continue its mission to promote and

This is accomplished through partnerships

20

that are established with the community, with

21

businesses, and the government sector.

22

quite successful with these partnerships but

23

continue to strive for the betterment of our

24

community.

25

We have been

Our office supports various areas including
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1

tourism, agriculture, small business, aquaculture

2

and marine sciences, film and entertainment, high

3

technology, environmental protection, work force

4

development, and various other areas.

5

Due to the interest of time, I will only

6

briefly be covering those areas which additional

7

funding is being requested.

8

developing our budget, we were cognizant of areas

9

that could possibly operate on less funding from the

Please know that in

10

County, thus enabling us to support the growth of

11

additional initiatives.

12

At the conclusion, we'll be more than happy

13

to answer any questions that you may have on the

14

areas that funding will remain constant and/or these

15

areas that changes are being requested.

16

In the first area, we deal with the Business

17

Recourse Library

18

We're requesting an increase of approximately

19

$10,000 for a total funding of $110,000, and this is

20

to assist with much needed memory upgrades, site

21

licenses, and software upgrades for this center to

22

better manage and maintain data tables and digital

23

archives.

Research Library, excuse me.

24

Upgrading of printed reference materials for

25

usage by staff and others will also provide updated
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1

information to reflect current trends and statistics

2

needed by businesses and/or clients to make accurate

3

projections for their business or industry.

4

The in-house titles are specialized business

5

research tools that are currently not available

6

on-line and much of their -- excuse me.

7

their reference materials are outdated.

8

9

Much of

The BRL serves as a valued partner to the
county for much of our research needs and services

10

approximately 1400 clients and/or businesses

11

annually.

12

The next item is our Centennial Celebration

13

which we're requesting a total of $50,000 for.

14

you know, 2005 marks the centennial of the County

15

and Wailuku as the seed of the County.

16

As

A Committee has been formed to begin planning

17

a year-long celebration with -- of events for the

18

centennial, and funds are being requested to assist

19

with this endeavor.

20

The Cultural Arts and Events requesting an

21

amount of $50,000.

22

reinstate this line item to enable our office, on

23

behalf of the County, to support community events

24

that the HTA Product Enrichment Program is unable to

25

fund, including those first-time events in which

We are requesting that Council
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matching funds have been difficult to obtain.
Our Film Industry promotion, we're requesting

3

an increase of $15,000 for a total of $100,000.

4

This is to increase our marketing and advertising.

5

As you mayor may not know, Maui County is competing

6

with over 500 global jurisdictions for locations,

7

and we are also competing with the neighbor islands.

8

9

An opportunity for further branding of Maui
and raising the profile awareness of the consumer

10

through film and television is through product

11

placement.

12

These additional funds will allow our Film

13

Office to pursue the opportunity, whereby working

14

directly with a major marketing company whose chief

15

focus on a day-to-day basis will be pitching the

16

Maui brand.

17

The company has contacts with major studios,

18

television networks, production companies, and

19

advertising businesses in the Hollywood community.

20

This is an incredible opportunity for Maui County

21

and would have a positive impact on our local

22

businesses and ultimately our economy.

23

Our Health and Wellness Promotion, we're

24

requesting a total of $40,000.

25

recognized another niche market for our tourism, and

Maui County has
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that would be within the Health Tourism Market.

2

OED would like to focus our programs and/or

3

events -- or would like to focus on programs and/or

4

events that promote health and wellness within our

5

community and view this as an opportunity for

6

businesses in this sector to expand their services

7

to visitors and residents alike, along with

8

developing new job opportunities within these

9

industries.

10

The Maui Economic Development Board, MEDB,

11

we're requesting an increase of $85,000 to bring

12

them to a total of $285,000.

13

$60,000 will be focused on a program that will

14

target work force needs to accommodate growth in the

15

high-tech industry here in Maui County.

Of that increase,

This would be a major emphasis on recruiting

16
17

Hawaii students and/or residents in college, whether

18

it be here within the islands or on the mainland,

19

primarily on the West Coast.

20

be for high-tech jobs here on Maui County.

21

MR. AGSALOG:

22

CHAIR HOKAMA:

23

MR. AGSALOG:

And -- and this would

Mr. Chair?

Budget Director.
May I interrupt?

I see you guys are

24

flipping page~.

25

mentioning could be located on the Program Budget

The -- those grant items that she's
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1

12-16 so that you can follow through.

2

They're all in one page.

3

you guys flipping your pages so

4

through.

5
6

7
8

9

10

CHAIR HOKAMA:

I

I could see
so you can follow

Thank you, Budget Director, for that

comment.
MR. AGSALOG:

Okay.

Sorry for that interruption,

Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA:
MS. INAMASU:

Please proceed.
Sorry.

Thank you.

With regards to that

11

increase for Maui Economic Development Board and

12

that $85,000 and their targeting to work force needs

13

within the high-tech industry and marketing and

14

soliciting, I guess is the best word, is looking at

15

college students and trying to bring them home.

16

MEDB sees the potential growth and need to

17

fulfill these high-tech types of jobs which are

18

anticipated to be available within the very near

19

future.

20

the potential selling point for business attraction

21

here in Maui County.

22

Strengthening the work force will service

The additional 25,000 will be -- that is

23

being requested will be dedicated to Project East.

24

The County funds, coupled with funding from the

25

Women and Technology Program administered by MEDB,
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1

will allow the schools to attend a required annual

2

national conference and meet upgrade and maintenance

3

needs of the lab-based environment of the East

4

Program.

5

There's a $25,000 increase requested for Maui

6

Nui Botanical Gardens, bringing them to a total of

7

$100,000.

8

support of their annual operation cost.

9

And this is to provide partial funding in

Not only does the Maui Nui Botanical Gardens

10

provide an environment for the natural -- excuse me,

11

the Hawaiian species as far as plants and -- and

12

that environment, but it

13

opportunity for job training opportunities within

14

the community, and they have partnered with agencies

15

such as Alu Like, QLCC, and MEO to provide these job

16

training opportunities.

17

al~o

provides an

They have also partnered with the State and

18

Federal agencies in a number of conservation

19

projects involving endangered species.

20

also have an educational component available to the

21

community as well.

22

And they

To date, they have given away over 3500

23

native Hawaiian plants to the community, and they

24

also provide another unique venue for visitors and

25

residents to view our native plants.
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Their goal is to be financially

2

self-sufficient and request the County's support

3

while they restore the garden and improve their

4

infrastructure.

5

MEO Business Development Corp. requesting an

6

increase of $25,000 for a total of $150,000, and

7

this is to continue support for their Economic

8

Development plans through micro -- microlending,

9

microenterprise development, business training,

10

technical assistance, and fast-track business

11

training throughout Maui County.

12

The additional funding is for support for

13

initiatives planned for Molokai, Lanai, and East

14

Maui that include more training and more frequent

15

visits by staff to extend technical assistance and

16

support to these community residents.

17

The Molokai Livestock Cooperative at the tune

18

of $50,000, this will partially help to pay for

19

manager's position for the upcoming year.

20

position is currently being funded by the Rural

21

Development Program.

22

This

These funds will also help to offset

23

operational costs that are anticipated due to the

24

lack of revenue as the Molokai Slaughterhouses goes

25

into their initial start-up for that business.
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1

We'd like to thank you for your time, and

2

we'd also like to ask for your favorable

3

consideration of our funding request for the

4

upcoming Fiscal 2005 OED budget.

5

6
7

8
9
10

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

Do the other members of the team have any

comments, either Ms. Gay or Film Commissioner?
MS. GAY:

Good morning, Chair, and Members.

I think we're

kind of waiting for you to ask the questions.
CHAIR HOKAMA:
MS. GAY:

You may not want what you wish for.

I know.

I would like to respond in regard to

11

the Molokai Slaughterhouse.

12

very, very patient and encouraging in regard to this

13

operation finally getting opening.

14

All of you have been

It looks as though we will have an opening

15

date by June.

16

managers.

17

have done several projections for the -- the

18

slaughterhouse on Molokai.

19

We're interviewing right now for

However, after reviewing with USDA, they

And we found that they probably will not be

20

able to make much money for the next two years.

So

21

we're trying to build in there $50,000 for

22

operations to help cover the salaries for this

23

manager that we're going to hire, at least for this

24

next corning fiscal year.

25

opportunity we possibly can to make this thing

We want to give them every
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succeed.

2

CHAIR HOKAMA:

3

MS. GAY:

4

5
6
7
8

9

What is wrong with the Federal funding?

There isn't any other Federal funding.

All the

funds have been expended.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Their Enterprise funds from the Federal

Government has all been expended?
MS. GAY:

They do not get any -- any funds from the

Enterprise Zone.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

No, no, no, they won that

10

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

11

CHAIR HOKAMA:

12

MS. GAY:

13

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

15

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

EC designation?

Right.

I'm sorry?
Mr. Chair?

Mr. Kane.
Enterprise Community designation and

16

what -- is there a role that's being played by that

17

entity which is chaired by Mr. -- Ms. --

18

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Ms. Crivello.

19

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Ms. Crivello-Helm?

Are they -- is

20

there something there that they're assisting in

21

this -- in this Project?

22

going on or any matching
Not that -- not that I'm aware of.

23

MS. GAY:

24

CHAIR HOKAMA:

25

Is there any assistance

That was the purpose of the Federal

funding.
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MS. GAY:

Okay.

I'll be glad to check into that, but that

2

is not something that I'm aware of.

3

you have information on that, that you could share?

4

I'd like to go over it with you.

Mr. Mateo, do

Right.

For this year's funding for the new manager,

5

6

Rural Development Program will be assisting in

7

hiring that first manager, and that is a one-time

8

deal.

9

time to help -- to get the Program up and running.

That's not an ongoing program.

That's one

They must be sustainable from that point on,

10
11

and I don't see how they can possibly be for the

12

next two years.

13

CHAIR HOKAMA:

That is not what the Council was told when

14

we gave the initial funding to help build the

15

slaughterhouse.

16

Commissioner?

17

MS. BRAZIER:

Any comments from the Film

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The Film Office

18

would like to thank you and the Council for their

19

continued support in the film and entertainment

20

industry.

21

Your foresight has helped keep Maui County in

22

the forefront of mainland and global consciousness.

23

As Joanne mentioned, Maui County is in direct

24

competition with all the neighbor islands, as well

25

as 300 global jurisdictions for film locations.
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Maui County also has some unique challenges

2

as a remote location.

3

communicating with major studio and production

4

executives, landing a location assignment is truly,

5

to use the word,

6

And while we are constantly

kismet.

To give an analogy of a jurisdiction that has

7

taken advantage of a film and their visibility is

8

the country of New Zealand.

9

tremendous increase in visitor traffic as a major

They've enjoyed a

10

direct result of a major marketing campaign

11

resolving around the Academy Award winning film Lord

12

of the Rings.

13

The location of Wellington, which was used in

14

the film, had injected about $7 million into the

15

city's economy, and the suggested media exposure

16

from this event was worth about $25 million.

17

An analysis also showed that The Last Samurai

18

showed that it injected approximately $85.4 million

19

into the New Zealand economy.

20

Tourism in New Zealand figures show

21

international arrivals increasing by nearly 3.5

22

percent annually in recent years and reaching 22

23

point million in the 12 months by Lord of the Ring

24

fans specifically.

25

Maui County has the opportunity to take
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1

advantage, and the additional funds that we're

2

requesting would utilize specifically marketing.

3

Even when productions are not set in our County,

4

there is still opportunities to increase awareness

5

and visibility of Maui County and branded

6

specifically through product placement and

7

orchestrated cross-promotions.

8
9

These marketing campaigns can offer Maui a
range of services to integrate the islands into the

10

consciousness of film and television viewers,

11

further branding Maui, raising its profile and

12

awareness for the consumer.

13

Positioning placement of Maui in film and

14

television programs that can include and not limited

15

to posters, T-shirts, caps, signage on sets, is

16

basic product placement.

17

the film's script, depending on specific

18

opportunities arising, give other available

19

promotion opportunities.

20

An integrated exposure in

Also, game shows and a plethora of reality

21

shows could be integrated also into this product

22

placement, also on-air copy, wraparounds, teasers,

23

and the like could also brand Maui County.

24

CHAIR HOKAMA:

25

MS. BRAZIER:

Are you done?
One -- one more statement.

Wanting and not
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1

depending on production, which is cyclical at best,

2

the Film Office wants to be proactive, think outside

3

the box, as it relates to marketing opportunities in

4

this area of film.

5

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

Okay, thank you.

6

start with Mr. Carroll.

7

Mr. Kane?

8
9

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Question, Members?

We'll

Any questions for OED?

Thank you, Chair.

And I know there's

a lot of points that were brought forward by

10

Ms. Inamasu, so I'll just limit mine to maybe one or

11

two and provide the Members with opportunity to ask

12

their questions specific to certain requests that

13

were highlighted.

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

15

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

But my first one, Mr. Chair, is going

16

to talk about the Business Research Library's

17

request for an additional $10,000.

18

cited -- how many businesses actively utilize

19

this -- this resource or this facility?

20

MS. INAMASU:

21

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Ms. Inamasu, you

1400 annually.
Thank you.

So of the 1400, is there

22

some sort of fee, or let's call it a cost of doing

23

business, to utilize this resource?

24

information on that?

25

MS. INAMASU:

Yes, I do.

Do you have any

Actually, with the 1400, the
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1

usage of the facility,

2

simple call, which we get in our office as well, to

3

assistance actually doing research, for whether

4

people relocating here or active businesses here

5

within the community.

6

it can range anywhere from a

In regards to your question, fee for service,

7

there is no fee.

8

to a user or a client is in the case that a fee

9

would be incurred by the BRL, the Business Research

10

The only time a fee is passed on

Library.
But other than that, it is a free service

11
12

extended to the community, as well as outside

13

services.

14

an extension for research.

And even to our office.

We use them as

So we get calls in our office from high

15
16

school students, from college students, not only

17

businesses but within the County as well that

18

utilize the services and the information that is

19

provided by the Business Research Library.

20

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

21

MS. INAMASU:

22

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Okay, thank you for that information.

Thank you.
I guess -- I guess what I'm looking

23

for is because we -- I don't know if I can call

24

ourselves a primary user of this resource, but I

25

would think that we are an active user of this
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resource.

2

MS. INAMASU:

You are correct.

3

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

And so hence, I think the

4

justification of the -- the past year's support of

5

this.

6

$10,000.

7

that for this $10,000, albeit it may seem small in

8

the big picture of things, $10,000 here is 10,000

9

less somewhere else.

So I'm just looking at the additional
And because there's no fee,

I would think

And I'm just wondering if there is a

10
11

possibility of rounding up the troops of businesses

12

who feel very strongly, and I can anticipate like in

13

years past, we're going to have people at this

14

podium and out through our meetings, that are asking

15

for support if they'd be willing, as a cost of doing

16

business because this is a Business Research

17

Library, if they'd be willing to cough up on the

18

average 10 bucks.

19

that's what it comes down to.

20

so that's kind of a statement tied into the point

21

that I'm trying to make.

22

MS. INAMASU:

Thank you.

In a whole year, 10 bucks, and
In fact, less.

And

And one of the issues, too, is

23

one of the things that they do produce out of the

24

Business Research Library is the Maui County Data

25

Book.
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1

Not only is it available on-line, but there's

2

also hard copies available, and we do get numerous

3

requests through our office or directly to the BRL,

4

and there is a charge for the hard copy.

5

So there's part -- part some revenue corning

6

back to them so I appreciate your concern, and it is

7

something that we will share.

8

that on the onset when the relationship was

9

established with the Business Research Library, is

10

to do exactly that.

11

arm for the County.

But it is something

It's for them to be a research

So not only for the Office of Economic

12
13

Development, for -- but for other departments as

14

well because it not only holds stats on population

15

or anything of that sort, but also when you look at

16

real property tax per capita, not only for Maui

17

island but also for the island of Molokai and Lanai

18

as well so it's proven to be a very good resource

19

for us.

20

But also with the limited staff that we have

21

in our office, it takes that away from us to have to

22

research where things are at.

23

up as far as current data there, but they're trying

24

to look for the additional funding to update a lot

25

of the hard copy that they have, as well as the

And the BRL does keep
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1

software that they have to be able to perform those

2

services to the community.

3
4

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

And in order to provide -- and I

concur with all your statements, by the way.

5

MS. INAMASU:

Thank you.

6

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

I've been a strong supporter of this

7

research library so, I mean, that's not my issue.

8

My issue is -- and you stated specifically with this

9

book that comes out.
I mean, in your

10

in your opening remarks,

11

you stated clearly that there's -- there's a lot of

12

reasons for this increase because they want to do

13

upgrades, they want to enhance things.

14

And if we're going to be providing resources

15

via a book or on-line or anything like that, again,

16

it comes back to can we -- can we pass it on as a

17

part of the cost of that book, as an example?

18

Increase that, that would be able to offset some of

19

the requests here.

20

I'm just looking for ways to -- let's

21

let's follow through with the public-private

22

partnership discussions that we constantly have

23

regarding this type of program --

24

MS. INAMASU:

Right.

25

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

And others as well.

So I'm -- and
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that's my closing comment on that.

2

MS.

INAMASU:

And point well taken.

3

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

4

MS. INAMASU:

5

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Thank you.

Thank you.
Mr. Chair, the other point I wanted

6

to try to be brief on is with the Film Industry

7

promotions increase of $15,000.
And -- and I must say that it's -- I think

8

9

it's rather convenient to site the Lord of the Rings

10

and The Last Samurai because I would almost

11

analogize that as kind of hitting the jackpot, you

12

know?

13

I mean, really.
So we're talking about New Zealand, and we're

14

talking about two films that, you know, showed

15

tremendous amount of success, but I'd like to tie it

16

into the 15,000 increase, and specifically how you

17

plan to utilize those funds that we can see

18

because this is a promotion of an industry, a

19

business, that we can see, I guess, the return from

20

that $15,000?

21

And -- and I didn't hear that.

I heard you

22

kind of, you know, cite the -- the real big one, but

23

quite frankly,

24

Film Industry, and you

25

it's a crap shoot when we talk about
you said that.

So can you help us understand a little bit
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1

more about how you're going to apply that additional

2

$15,000?

3

MS. BRAZIER:

Yes, Councilman, you're absolutely right.

4

It is very difficult to quantify the dollars that

5

are spent in our industry and in -- in the

6

promotions.

7

I can cite specifically the month of January,

8

we did have High School Reunion, which is a reality

9

show which was filmed here on the island.

And to

10

date from stats that have come back to me from the

11

producers, they did spend $3.1 million here in our

12

economy.

13

This additional promotion that I'm hoping

14

that we can utilize the money for would be going to

15

-- to say a game show, such as a Wheel of Fortune or

16

Price is Right, where they would come to Maui

17

County, they would utilize Maui County, which would

18

be viewed and aired across the nation, hopefully

19

branding Maui and also helping our visitor industry.

20

These are contacts that the Film Office does

21

not have specific communication with, and utilizing

22

marketing firms specifically targeted towards these

23

companies would be very useful for us.

24
25

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
Mr. Chair.

So -- and -- and I'll wrap this up,

So let me ask you.

The existing 85,000,
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1

you see that as all being utilized and that you

2

wouldn't be able to perhaps look at -- instead of

3

adding to it, using your existing funds and making a

4

tough decision on what's working and what's not in

5

the existing budget that you have and taking the

6

direction that you want to do to provide this

7

promotional effort, but look at something else in

8

that fund and going you know what, this may not be

9

working as much as we want it to work.

Maybe we

10

need to back off on this and focus our efforts here

11

with the same amount of money.
And I'm just asking if you've taken at least

12
13

a look at that.

14

that you please do take a look at that.

15

MS. BRAZIER:

And if you haven't, then I ask you

Absolutely.

I've looked at our advertising

16

budget because I'm not quite sure how specific

17

advertising is.

18

research on web site advertising to see if we've

19

gotten any hits back.

20

We've done some park-targeted

The response has not been what we've been --

21

hoped for so that is one area that we will not be

22

targeting next year.

23

with the Film Offices of the Hawaiian Islands, the

24

other counties, we all are looking at some of those

25

trade shows to see if -- how useful they are.

The trade shows that we go to
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1

We just went to a trade show, the American

2

Film Market, where there was 7,000 Film Executives.

3

Now, we are hoping that even if 10 percent of those

4

people come and film in Maui or in the State of

5

Hawaii, the moneys that we spent to get there will

6

be well utilized.

7

But absolutely.

We are looking at where we

8

can cut back and go to target specific

9

specifics.

10

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Thank you very much.

11

CHAIR HOKAMA:

12

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

the

Chair, I yield.

Ms. Johnson, questions?
Yes, Benita.

Thank you very much.

13

With regard to the USC Film School and the MCC

14

funding that we've kind of done in the past, I see

15

that's not being funded this year.

16

MS. BRAZIER:

That's correct.

17

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

So is there more of a thrust

18

towards trying to utilize some of that money at

19

least that's not going there into trying to better

20

develop our industry?

21

explanation?

22

MS. BRAZIER:

Could you give us an

Well, that was -- that was some of -- some

23

of the thinking was that because the USC Film

24

School, Hawaii Film Initiative hopefully will be

25

able to sustain this year is what we were told by
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the Director.

2

We were hoping that we could take a small

3

portion of those funds and target it towards this

4

specific goal of marketing and branding Maui.

5
6

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

your budget didn't increase by 60,000 so

7

MS. BRAZIER:

8

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

9

Yeah, because I notice your

No, it didn't.
The other thing that I wanted to

find out, and that's from you, Monnie, is on our

10

Agriculture Promotion Budget in Fiscal Year '04 was

11

one thirty-five nine, and it's one thirty-five nine

12

again.

13

Now, I know you've been working really hard

14

on trying to do what we can to develop the marketing

15

end for a lot of the agricultural products that are

16

developing, and I know that you've put a lot of time

17

and effort into like Surfing Goat Dairy and, you

18

know, agricultural tourism.

19

If we're going to actually expand in

20

agricultural promotion and really help to build our

21

market, is this enough money if we're not adding any

22

more in?

23

Because I'm -- because this is one of the

24

subjects in my Committee, I'm really interested in

25

trying to look at that aspect, and could you give me
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your candid opinion on that amount?
MS. GAY:

That's almost a loaded question.

One of the

3

things that I've tried to do, and if you Council

4

Members will remember, last year, you were very

5

generous in adding $30,000 to my budget to help

6

cover for Molokai in case I needed it for the

7

slaughterhouse.
I still have the 30,000 that I have not spent

8

9

waiting to see if I need it because I think that

10

they have some additional problems that are coming

11

up.

12

in regard to our funds.

So I've been a very strong tightwad this year

Some of the things that I have spent the

13
14

money on have been grants for the flower growers.

15

We have a grant for $25,000 out of the Ag Promotion

16

funds for -- that are going to CTAHR to help promote

17

the

~-

the floriculture industry.

18

They'll be doing collections throughout the

19

world to try and build the tropical industry as we

20

built the Protea industry.

21

And just a quick reminder, you know that

22

Protea industry in Maui is one of the leading in the

23

world.

24

We're number two in the world in cells.

25

talking about millions of dollars going into that

We are number one in cultivars, new plants.
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research.

2

I'm only offering the tropicals 25,000 to get

3

started.

Every penny that I could put into there to

4

help promote our industry for the flower capital of

5

the world, I want to look at doing.
So you're asking do I need more money?

6
7

I do.

8

a couple, 200,000 to get this program off the

9

ground?

Yes,

Is it realistic for me to say can you give me

I think Danny will kill me.

10

But in reality, that's where we're headed.

11

We do need to expand our markets and compete with

12

the world.

13

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

And it's tough.
And I -- I really appreciate that.

14

You know,

15

wrestle with as a Council.

16

there's diversification in all these areas, I think

17

that's what we've got to determine.

18

I think that that's what we have to
If there are needs, if

Do you have any permanent position for

19

somebody to kind of take over in this particular

20

area within the budget this year?

21

MS. GAY:

I have requested it.

I don't know that it's

22

been included in the Mayor's proposal for additional

23

staff.

24

or a volunteer, to be quite frank.

25

I would be happy with a quarter-staff person

When the Mayor talks about some of the
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1

initiatives and the programs that we have going, I'm

2

sorry to say that I'm probably part of his problem,

3

as well as part of the solutions to promote ago

4

I have, at any given time, ten major projects

5

on my desk, and they run anywhere from $10,000 for

6

trying to control the Banana Bunchy Top in Pukalani,

7

to millions of dollars for the Vacuum Cooling Plant.

8

And they are all important because if -- and

9

an example, the Banana Bunchy Top, if it breaks out

10

of Pukalani, we got some real serious problems.

11

has not come forward to help support these.

12

been left on our own in the County.

13

DOA

We've

So we've got issues on every major area that

14

helps to promote ago

15

think about it, ag is the third leading industry in

16

the world.

17

about it.

18

And when you stop and you

It's time that we really do get serious

And Councilmember Charmaine Tavares and you,

19

Jo Anne, have been very, very kind in supporting us,

20

as well as the rest of the Council Members, but

21

we've got to look at it very seriously on where you

22

want to go in Maui County.

23

challenges coming up.

24

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

25

candid response.

We've got some real

Thank you very much for your
Mr. Budget Chair -- I mean, not
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Budget Chair.

2

I'm sorry, Budget Director.

Would you be able to give any idea as to

3

whether that position that Monnie had originally

4

requested is included somewhere within our

5

documentation within that budget, or would you need

6

to just check on that and get back to us?

7

MR. AGSALOG:

8

CHAIR HOKAMA:

9

MR. AGSALOG:

Mr. Chair?
Mr. Director.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.

As you all know, that

10

you do not give us restrictions in the

11

Administration's budget as far as EP counts and all

12

that, Administration, E-Tech, OED.

13

flexibility, it's just the amount of appropriation

14

that we will have.

15

We have the

Currently, the proposed budget does not allow

16

for it for that particular Project.

17

Council have a better understanding as far as the

18

focus for the ag promotion, we'll be more than happy

19

to accommodate it.

20

But should the

I think when we have the rules for the -- the

21

real property tax, I think we will be able to

22

accommodate some adjustment, as I have been talking

23

to the Finance Director and the Division Chief for

24

the RPD.

25

With this current forecast that they have
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1

right now, you will have the ability to adjust up

2

on -- on whatever you need because I think we have

3

been very conservative in estimating the real

4

property tax this -- this proposed budget in 2005.

5

So again, my answer to that -- to that

6

question is no, it does not allow it at this time as

7

proposed.

8
9

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Okay.

If we were to feel that

this was something that was really important to the

10

Council, I believe what we could do is earmark or

11

put a proviso in restrict (inaudible), you know,

12

just basically saying that provided in that

13

particular area one of the EP counts included a

14

full-time, you know, individual to oversee the

15

agricultural projects.

16

MR. AGSALOG:

17

CHAIR HOKAMA:

18

MR. AGSALOG:

Would that be possible?

Mr. Chair, I would like to respond to that.
Proceed.
If you would allow us the flexibility to

19

have -- and I know that the Mayor said earlier that

20

we do not touch the Economic Development Budget as

21

far as personnel.

22

We never did.

We -- we think that it is a

23

separate agency, and we respect that, and we will

24

never take that personnel away.

25

proviso saying it I think will be very flexibility

But having a
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for the Coordinator of Economic Development.

2

If you think that it's something that this

3

Council think it's the focus that we want to do for

4

Fiscal Year '05, I think you have the

5

Administration's support, provided that it's not

6

very inflexible for the -- the use of the Agency.

7

That's where I'm coming from.

8
9

Because I -- I agree with some provisos, but
sometimes provisos really slow down the way we do

10

business.

But I will assure you this Administration

11

will respect the Program Budget for the Economic

12

Development.

13

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

Members, before we recess for -- for our

15

midday break, I would like just to comment to you

16

that even upon hearing Mr. Agsalog's last comment,

17

if you believe what we've been hearing when we've

18

been dealing with real property tax, the

19

assessments, and I've already had reports of 20 and

20

30 percent area increases, that you need to continue

21

to look at relief, and it's going to adjust downward

22

the revenue.

23

So don't assume that the number as proposed

24

on the revenue of this budget will remain the same

25

if you believe that we need to make adjustments

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

BF 3/17/04

122

1

because of the high spike again in valuation.

2

Because you -- we are going to hear it.
I know it.

3

I've already had it, two phone

People -- that is in the high 20 percent

4

calls.

5

increase in valuation, and this is not resort areas.

6

So I just caution, I guess, again that the money

7

will depend upon how we respond again to our revenue

8

generators.
Because what we give this year and it's

9

10

continuing costs, we eventually relate down the road

11

when things don't look so rosy as required tax

12

increases.

Okay, we shall break for our midday.

13

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

15

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Chair?

Yes, Mr. Nishiki.
Yeah, I -- I

-- I

just want to make a

16

statement just because I've been thinking about it,

17

and I -- I

18

more diversification and not dependency on one major

19

industry.

-- I

20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

21

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

think all of us really want

to

see

We all do, Mr. Nishiki.
Yeah.

And it's going to be a

22

challenge if we want to see that happen.

23

this is the office that is going to offer it, then

24

we need to look at how we're going to achieve it.

25

And yeah,

And if

I've not heard this office say that
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they need more manpower.

2

MS. GAY:

3

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

That's the disappointment.

We do.
And -- in a whisper, maybe.

And--

4

and that's why it concerns me also, you know.

5

think that if we want diversification, we're going

6

to have to put the money there to see where we're

7

going to cut.

8

appreciate it, but, you know, it's a challenge.

9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

I -- I know how tight you are, and I

And -- and again, Members, yeah, it's -- I

10

wish we could only do ads.

11

our lives easier.

12

life here or out there.

13

I

Maybe it would make all

But that's not the reality of

Okay, when we return, we will continue with

14

OED and then finish up the Office of the Mayor.

15

Recess till 1:30.

16

RECESS:

17

RECONVENE:

18

CHAIR HOKAMA:

(Gavel. )

12:02 p.m.
1:37 p.m.
(Gavel.) We shall reconvene the Committee

19

on Budget and Finance for the 17th of March.

20

will continue the review of the Office of the

21

Mayor's consideration.

22

Economic Development within the Mayor's request.

23

We

We are with the Office of

I believe when we ended, we ended with

24

Ms. Johnson just prior to the break.

25

time, I will ask Mr. Mateo if you have questions to
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what has been presented so far?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Thank -- thank you, Mr. Chair.

3

Chairman, I

4

Department, I guess on your Activity IB, that's on

5

page 12-10, your Performance Measures that

6

references the Enterprise Zone, can you -- what's --

7

what's the Office doing in regards to the Enterprise

8

Zone potential, other than brochure distribution and

9

meetings?

10
11

MS. INAMASU:

I guess for the Department -- for the

I'm sorry, can you give me that reference

page again?

I'm sorry, Danny.

12

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

13

CHAIR HOKAMA:

14
15

12-10, Program.

Are you able to respond this afternoon to

the question, please?
MS. INAMASU:

Thank you.

Sorry about that.

As far as the

16

information, I have only what you see in front of

17

you.

I can get more information for you.
I apologize for not being able to respond

18
19

appropriately to your question, but I'd be more than

20

happy to get that for you as far as the extent and

21

beyond what we have listed on the paper.

22

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

23

MS. INAMASU:

Okay.

Is there something in specific that you're

24

looking for, or just expansion on what else is being

25

done?
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Well, actually, I -- you know, like

2

the Enterprise Zone opportunity is one that provides

3

many opportunities, many options.
And what -- what's described under the -- the

4
5

Performance Measures just kind of seem to miss the

6

boat.

7

of a major opportunity with Federal moneys when

8

you're just looking at distribution of brochures and

9

mailouts.

10
11

It's not substantive enough to take advantage

So that just seems to be an area that

could -- could be looked at a lot closer.
MS. INAMASU:

Okay.

I will check as far as the -- the

12

reason for going on that scale just looking at those

13

brochures and see if there's any other areas that we

14

should be looking at as well.

15

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Okay.

And -- and Mr. Chair, if --

16

if I could, to the -- to the Department, like little

17

more than a year ago, we -- we were in -- in

18

communication with the Coordinator, Lynn -- Lynn

19

Araki.

20

And the reference at that point was the

21

Economic Development Specialist position for

22

Molokai.

23

gotten this, you know, support for a position.

24
25

And all through the -- the weeks, we've

Is there a reason why it was omitted or -- or
not considered?

Or I might be wrong.

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

Maybe one of

BF 3/17/04

126

1

those Economic Development Specialists that's

2

currently existing could be that position for

3

MR. AGSALOG:

4

CHAIR HOKAMA:

5

MR. AGSALOG:

Mr. Chair?
Budget Director.
Thank you.

During the budget presentation

6

of the Coordinator, Ms. Lynn Araki, to -- into my

7

office when we were discussing the request for the

8

Molokai Coordinator, that -- we had an extensive

9

discussion on that.
It was decided by our Department that we have

10
11

the $30,000 proviso in their particular

12

Administration budget, and it was used -- it's going

13

to be used for Molokai.

That's my understanding.

And an extra personnel, again, to -- to

14
15

support Molokai in where we -- we, as the

16

Administration, I think we -- we can justify the

17

full-time position that Ms. Araki was asking at that

18

time.

19

And it was a decision that we discussed

20

extensively and with also some of the consideration

21

because of the amount of appropriations already that

22

we have, it will expand again the -- the -- the

23

salaries that we will have, although there is no EP

24

counts that you have put into our budget as -- as a

25

limitation.
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I think we can serve Molokai the way we are

1

2

doing at -- at the current time.

3

but the decision of not increasing a salary into

4

that -- in the OED was discussed in Ms. Araki's

5

presentation to my office.

6

MS. GAY:

And they can add,

If I may, Councilmember, just elaborate a little

7

bit beyond what Danny has said, is we understand as

8

far as the County funding being very limited here

9

what we're able to do.
We -- Lynn still sees it being a vital thing

10
11

on Molokai, that we are also looking at maybe

12

assistance through the Rural Development Program,

13

although that would be on a limited basis, meaning

14

if it's available, it may be just for a 12-month

15

period.

16

We're trying to explore that avenue, too, so

17

it is not a dead subject.

18

we're still trying to pursue, but again within

19

limitations.

20

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Okay.

It is something that

So with what I've heard, I

21

will take a look at your program description.

22

take a look at your goal number one.

23

very clear, very specific.

24

will this philosophy be initiated on our island?

25

MS. INAMASU:

I

Those were

And then I ask you when

Although probably initially here, Maui
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1

island, when a lot of these initiatives are done as

2

well, when you look at that, it will talk

3

believe with Lynn, it will eventually get to Molokai

4

and Lanai.

I

-- I

There are initiatives already being done on

5
6

Molokai when you look at not so much the new

7

businesses, but trying to enhance what is available

8

for Molokai.
And they've offered it through some help with

9
10

the Molokai Chamber of Commerce, also the

11

establishment and trying to start up with the Lanai

12

Chamber of Commerce as well.

13

So initiatives will happen.

I can't give you

14

a time frame on when -- as far as the time line on

15

when things will happen, but those are in the plans,

16

and some have already been initiated.

17
18
19

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Okay.

I'll -- I'll yield, Chair.

Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Before I recognize Mr. Molina, I would say

20

that maybe as part of the requests that Mr. Mateo

21

has put forth, you would also include for Enterprise

22

Zone the amount of dollar value generation that the

23

Zone has been able to generate and in what

24

activities those generation of dollars came from.

25

Would that be helpful, Mr. Mateo?
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Yes.

2

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Mr. Molina?

3

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Okay.

Okay.

Yes, it would, Chair.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

4

first question has to do with the Centennial

5

Celebration.

My

You mentioned there's a series of events that

6
7

will occur presumably in Wailuku Town, and can you

8

tell us roughly about how many of these events, and

9

will this be in partnership with any other -- say
any nonprofit or private agencies?

10
11

MS.

INAMASU:

I can tell you that the partnerships will

12

happen.

13

I have not been privileged with that information.

14

As far as what activities will take place,

It's not as if it's a secret part, but it's

15

something that the Committee's working on, and it's

16

outside of the County as far as the Committee is

17

concerned.

18

But these are people within the community

19

that have done some major events here.

20

looking for not just for a few months, but they are

21

looking for a span over almost a year's period of

22

time to do that.

23

So they are

I'm sorry I don't have that information; but

24

if you'd like something more -- as far as more

25

detailed, I'd be more than happy to get that for
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you.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Sure.

Chairman, if I could make

that request.

4

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

5

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

We will forward that request.
And one more question, Chairman.

6

My last -- second to the last question has to do

7

with a reduction in funding specifically having to

8

do with the Maui Visitors Bureau.
And over the years, Maui Visitors Bureau

9

10

served as one of our links to our visitor industry,

11

and they're involved in a very competitive industry,

12

tourism industry globally, and it's definitely a

13

difficult job to keep Maui as one of the top

14

destinations in the world.

15

reduction from 3.6 down to 3 million?

16

MS. INAMASU:

Can I ask why the

We also recognize the importance of the Maui

17

Visitors Bureau and using them as a tourism arm for

18

the Office of Economic Development and for the

19

County.

20

In regards to the reason for the reduction, I

21

will actually need to check with Lynn as far as what

22

the details were for that.

23

again for not having that answer available to you.

24

But I will need to defer to our Coordinator for a

25

better detailed answer than what I could provide to

So I -- I apologize once
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you today.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Thank you, Joanne.

And Chairman,

I'd like to make that request in writing as well.

4

CHAIR HOKAMA:

It will be included.

5

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

6

CHAIR HOKAMA:

7

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Thank you.

Thank you.

Mr. Nishiki?

Health and Wellness Promotions, I

8

didn't hear specifically what it was.

9

first-year funding that you're asking?

10

MS. INAMASU:

That is correct.

This is a

It is -- it's actually to

11

complement a bigger effort that's happening with the

12

Maui Visitors Bureau.

13

As they go out and they do their promotion

14

Maui for Life, we are looking as they go to market

15

Maui County as a destination for health and

16

wellness.

17

One of our projects would be to help to

18

support the local businesses here to be able to

19

provide these services as they come forward, whether

20

it be through workshops or forums or -- it's -- it's

21

a matter of what MVB can sell that we can establish

22

and put together and ensure that that is here for

23

them.

24
25

But we're also looking at if we can expand
these areas with health and wellness.
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1

looking at job creation and expansion within these

2

industries but also looking at another niche market

3

for Maui County.

4

We talk about diversification and not relying

5

so heavily on one area.

So we're looking at, as

6

we've looked at before, ag, tourism, cultural

7

tourism, all of this, looking at this being another

8

market that we can venture into.
But having visitors look at Maui as a

9

10

destination where they could come and -- whether it

11

be for

12

things or just a matter of recuperation, looking at

13

that, too, but it's another venture, I should say.

14
15
16

17
18

would be spa treatments and doing those

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

I'll -- I'll pursue my line of

questioning with letters.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay, Mr. Nishiki, we'll be happy to

forward that for you.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Mr. Pontanilla?
Thank you, Chair.

On item

19

Small Business Promotion, is this fund for the

20

one-stop shop business at the Maui Mall?

21

MS. INAMASU:

Yes, it is included in there.

I believe

22

Lynn is looking at approximately $35,000 for

23

maintenance of that, but it still includes the

24

partnerships that we have that you don't -- that's

25

where part of the funding comes from as well.
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But it has been a very viable thing that

1

2

we've done.

3

opening was on the 10th of the month.

4

then, Calbert Young from our office is the one

5

that's manning that, and they have had a great

6

amount of calls, and that's part of the measurement,

7

too, the usage of the facility, as well as the

8

partnerships that we have there.

9

good endeavor for us, for the County.

10

It just started with -- our grand

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Okay.

And since

So it has been a

One question.

As far as

11

the sales of the merchandise, I understand that

12

various departments have their logo shirts, things

13

like that.

14

MS. INAMASU:

Who pays for that?

That retail portion of the Business Center

15

is actually run by the -- is it the entrepreneur?

16

Right.

17

it's not our office, per se, but it's another entity

18

that's actually running that.

19

It's

it's through MCC.

And so it's --

And then the revenues from that not only go

20

to support their programs, but part of that will go

21

back to the individual funds with the Fire

22

Department and the Police Department.

23

understanding.

24
25

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

That's my

So presentlYI we staff the

the Center with an employee from the County?
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MS. INAMASU:

Through our office, we -- that's one of the

2

mainstays there, which will be Calbert Young, our

3

Small Business Advocate, but there are also other

4

representatives from our partners that are also

5

present there at the Center as well, including

6

people in the retail portion.
We have also recently had some volunteer help

7
8

through the RSVP Program, as well as assisting with

9

some Work Force Development training as well.

10
11

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Thank you.

Thank you, Chair.

The rest of the questions, I'll put it in writing.

12

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

13

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Ms. Tavares?

Yeah, I don't know if -- if the

14

staff that's here today, they could answer the

15

questions that I have related to like the Maui

16

Redevelopment Agency.
Does the OED staff

17

or OED Office provide

18

any support for that Agency?

And does -- OED, will

19

you be providing support for or collaboration with

20

Lokahi Pacific's Wailuku Small Business Market

21

Center?

Are you folks involved in that at all?

22

MS. INAMASU:

At this point, I don't believe we've been

23

asked.

24

partnerships with Lokahi.

25

that specific Project, I am not aware.

As far as partnerships, we do have
In that
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Okay.

2

in writing to Lynn.

3

then.

4

Ag Park Infrastructure?

Probably have to do those

I guess this one's for Monnie,

The CIP proposal shows $70,000 for the Kula

5

MS. GAY:

Yes.

6

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

So could you explain what

7

that's -- that's about?

8

this because I don't think we're going to bring them

9

back just for -- or are we going to bring them back

10
11
12

for CIP-related projects?
CHAIR HOKAMA:

If need be, but I would be happy to let you

entertain your question since

13

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

15

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

16
17

Mr. Chair, I'm only asking

Yes, sir.

The right resource is here.
Okay.

Since she's here, if you

would explain the 70,000?
MS. GAY:

I'll be glad to.

As you know, the Kula Ag Park

18

is in its 19th year out of 50-year leases.

19

water pumps have not had any attention, and they are

20

in great need of being replaced.

21

The

That is only a portion of things that need to

22

be done at Kula Ag Park, by the way.

23

security fences that haven't been done for a long,

24

long time, we need signs for no trespassing.

25

road is beginning to deteriorate inside.
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1

to get the power to the rest of the Park, have to do

2

easement roads.

3

70,000 is a drop in the bucket to what we

4

really need.

5

at a time.

6

the pumping systems.

7

I'm trying to take one serious problem
So the 70,000 will be used to upgrade

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Have you had a chance yet to

8

develop like a Master Plan for the repair and

9

maintenance and upgrades for that Park?

10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17

MS. GAY:

I have put it down on a schedule.

done it as a Master Plan.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

MS. GAY:

Because I think that when

And the ones that scream the most are the ones

that get my attention first.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Yeah.

I know that this has been a

recurring problem with the -- with the -MS. GAY:

19

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

20

MS. GAY:

21

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Exactly.
With the Park.

Right.
And it is our County of Maui's

park.

23

MS. GAY:

24

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

25

Okay.

you

18

22

I haven't

Yes.
And so I -- I would be interested

in seeing the overall
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MS. GAY:

Okay.

2

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

3

MS. GAY:

4

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

-- plan for upgrading.

Okay.
And the costs associated with it

5

because it doesn't seem like $70,000 is going to do

6

very much.

7

MS. GAY:

No, it won't.

8

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

It will be a stopgap.
Okay.

Thank you.

I think this might be a good example of

10

what we would ask all of the agencies, Mr. Director,

11

as Ms. Gay said it.

12

brings up is part of a multiple phase request.

13

The 70,000 that Ms. Tavares

It would help us to understand in a

14

performance proposal what is the goal and objective,

15

the phases, and what are the requirements so that we

16

can understand how this initial $70,000 request fits

17

into achieving the end objective.

18

And -- and unless Ms. Tavares asked these

19

type of questions, it would be difficult for us to

20

understand whether or not the resource requested is

21

sufficient and achieves the goals and objectives of

22

the major goal.

23

And again, I would not know how she would

24

manage this unless she gets continued support in

25

the -- in the following stages or phases of -- of
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her Project.

2

So we're going to put in a request that

3

Ms. Gay put forth the total Project objective and

4

how she plans to address it.

5

plan and each year you're going to ask for X amount

6

of dollars for it for -- to address a certain

7

segment of that, at least we'll be able to

8

understand, such as how the police did their request

9

for upgrades.

If it's in a five-year

10

You know, they've -- they've asked us for a

11

multiple-year program, and -- and now we're -- say

12

once we're committed, we are -- you need to follow

13

through.

14

MS. GAY:

15

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

16

MS. GAY:

17

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.
So that will be helpful, Ms. Gay.

I'd love to do it.

Thank you.

My question under Centennial Celebration,

18

this 50,000, can you tell us this afternoon -- I

19

mean, obviously, you folks have thought of something

20

to be able to ask us for $50,000.

21

the $50,000 at this time?

22

events?

23

MS. INAMASU:

So what entails

Is it two events, four

Joanne?
Thank you, Chair.

I think that's similar to

24

what Councilmember Molina has requested as well, as

25

far as the detail breakdown of that, and that's what
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1

I'll be getting from Lynn.

2

CHAIR HOKAMA:

3

MS. INAMASU:

6

CHAIR HOKAMA:
!

MS. INAMASU:

8

CHAIR HOKAMA:

10

I don't have that information.

Okay.

And then this is the County's

hundredth anniversary, correct?

7

9

And I don't have -- I'm -- I'm sorry, I do

apologize.

4

5

Okay.

That is correct.
So I am assuming even if it may not have as

many events as Maui, I would hope Molokai and Lanai
would be able to participate in the celebration?

11

MS. INAMASU:

12

CHAIR HOKAMA:

13

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Mr. Chair?

14

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Where were we?

15

COUNCILMEMBER KANE :

Second round, Mr. Chair.

16

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Excuse my voice.

17

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Second round, Mr. Chair.

18

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Second round?

19

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Go down the line, yeah.

20

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Questions for Economic Development,

21

Absolutely.
Okay.

Mr. Carroll?

Wait.

Mr. Kane?

22

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

23

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Go ahead.

24

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Just a couple more items.

25

And just --

To tie in

the -- the discussion on receiving back in writing,
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1

Ms. Inamasu, the comments about the reduction from

2

MVB, and I need you to explain how that correlates

3

with your expansion into health and wellness and

4

tying that into MVB's effort to go out and start a

5

new program that may be in jeopardy as -- because

6

they're getting cut half a million dollars, they

7

have to go rework that, I mean, if -- if it comes to

8

pass that way.

9

So you need to help us understand in writing

10

when he comes back how you're asking for 40,000 to

11

promote this, and yet you folks are cutting MVB,

12

who's already stated that one of their highlights is

13

health and wellness.

14

'em so if you guys can respond in writing to that,

15

I'd appreciate it.

16

MS. INAMASU:

Thank you.

17

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

And yet you guys are cutting

We will do that.

Thank you.

Mr. Chair, the other

18

point I have, and then this would be my final point

19

before I yield, is -- and perhaps the best way to do

20

it is in writing as well is the Dengue Fever,

21

Anthrax, and other -- 903044 on 12-8, Details, you

22

folks are asking for level funding of 200,000.

23

Now, my understanding is that Dengue was

24

not

25

the outbreak, and we dealt with that.

was not even on the radar at all until we had
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1

kind of peaked the County, you know, I think in its

2

wisdom.

We responded to that.
But now I think we've -- you need to provide

3

4

us with where you folks are at with the current

5

200,000 during this year, how that's being utilized,

6

and then tie into how it's going to be maintained

7

for next year's funding request of $200,000.
Are you folks going to maintain a level that

8

9

you currently are, or are you going to be able to --

10

and I'm asking you, it's kind of a leading

11

statement.
I'm saying are -- can we afford to cut back

12
13

and provide a maintenance level of being prepared to

14

respond with people already out there working on

15

this with less moneys?

16

Because I think this money was intended for

17

kind of the peak and making sure the -- the -- the

18

right after, kind of the trail off, where we're

19

farther away from that, and I'm not aware of any

20

major issues right now that are facing us, unless

21

you can bring those things up, you know, whether

22

it's the typhoid or whatever it is, but you folks

23

I would ask you to provide that in writing.

24

probably the best way to do it.

25

MS. INAMASU:

It's

I -- I would prefer to do that in writing as
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well.

2

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

3

MS. INAMASU:

4
5
6

7

Yeah, please.

Okay.

Thank you.

And by the way, I'm the Grant Manager for

that.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Great.

Thank you.

forward to that response.
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Yeah.

So we -- we look

And Mr. Chair, I yield.

Staff, take into consideration

8

two questions, one attributed to health and wellness

9

and the other to the 200,000 Dengue Fever funding by

10

Mr. Kane.

11

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Thank you, Chair.

12

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Jo Anne?

13

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

With regard to the

let's say

14

Watershed Protection, and this might be to Budget

15

Director, and also I think do we have fireweed

16

eradication in there, Danny?

17

else?

18

MS. GAY:

19

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

,20

MS. GAY:

Do you know anywhere

If I might answer, Jo Anne?
Uh-huh.

The fireweed is under Environmental Protection

21

Invasive Species.

22

talked about expanding that title from Environmental

23

Protection to include invasive species, or at least

24

that has been discussed, I know.

25

And I understand that you have

That 250,000 has covered miconia and fireweed

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

BF 3/17/04

143

1

at this time.

Fireweed only gets 50,000 of that

2

grant, okay?

3

they spray for miconia, it covers a variety of other

4

grasses and other problem areas, and they have

5

listed that in their grant.

So it -- the miconia, by the way, when

I've asked them to be very specific on saying

6
7

that we are very concerned about the watersheds and

8

miconia.

9

this is also what we're covering.

Please make sure that you put this, as

10

Instead of saying we're covering 13 different

11

grasses, I want miconia to have the earmark of those

12

funds, the rest is a benefit that we get from that.

13

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Right.

And I guess that's where

14

my concern is coming in because I've been getting

15

calls from the fireweed.

16

MS. GAY:

Uh-huh.

17

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Really creating havoc on the part

18

of even small farmers.

19

thousands and thousands of dollars.

20

MS. GAY:

21

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

They're having to spend

Right.
That, you know, even the grant

22

that we gave to the Farm Bureau, it's just not

23

enough.

24

MS. GAY:

No, it's not enough.

25

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

And--
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1

MS. GAY:

And fireweed is almost out of control.

2

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Yeah.

And my concern is

really

3

is this -- even if you added up these pots of money,

4

when you look at Watershed Protection, you look at

5

Environmental Protection and then if we could

6

possibly even use any kind of I don't know, money in

7

the, you know, health-related issue because some of

8

these people, frankly, who were having to -- and

9

some of the elderly people, I'm getting calls,

10

they're physically getting injuries and getting sick

11

from having to do this extensive fireweed

12

eradication.
So I mean, to me, it's really -- it's -- it

13
14

is affecting their health because now some of the

15

elderly people in our community are going out and

16

having to actually pull this, and it -- and it

17

doesn't -- it's not an easy thing.
And with all the rain we've had, it's just

18
19

growing leaps and bounds.

20

to you is when you add up these different pots of

21

money, are we winning the battle?

22

remaining even?

23

MS. GAY:

So my question, I guess,

Are we even

No, we're not winning the battle, and we're not

24

staying even.

25

remember last year, Tony Durso came in and testified

In regard to fireweed,
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1

from the Committee and said that we need $200,000 a

2

year for the next five years to control fireweed,

3

not to eradicate.
We gave him 50,000.

4

It has now spread to the

5

State roadsides and the County roadsides.

I get

6

calls not all the time, but every once in a while

7

with complaints saying why aren't the -- why isn't

8

the County at least spraying their own fireweed?
And it does get into issues that are very,

9

10

very concerning when I have a rancher that calls and

11

says I've lost two cattle this last year from

12

fireweed or I've lost horses because they've eaten

13

the stuff, and it does kill the animals.
It is a serious problem, and it's growing.

14
15

On the Big Island, it is so bad that it is close to

16

being marked as an emergency zone.

17

in that direction for fireweed.

18

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

And we're moving

Do you have any idea what we would

19

have to, as a Council, or in combination even with

20

money from the State on a matching basis, what we

21

would have to put in to address the miconia and the

22

fireweed which I see as

you know, I mean, even

23

the coqui frog, and I'm

I -- I'm not -- is any of

24

this money for the coqui?

25

MS. GAY:

I have been able to work with MISC this year to

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

BF 3/17/04

146

1

help to control the coqui frog -- frog situation.

2

They'll be working on their grant to do 35,000 from

3

their 250,000 invasive species to try and control

4

that problem so it doesn't go into Hana.

5

Our biggest concern is it goes into the wet

6

areas and it expands, okay?

On the -- they're using

7

another portion of that grant for Banana Bunchy Top

8

so we can contain that in Pukalani.
So we're all working together to try to solve

9

10

these problems as much as we can, but we don't have

11

sufficient funds to do it all.

12

writing Federal grants to try and support these

13

areas.

14

And they, too, are

Might I suggest on some of these things,

15

especially where fireweed and miconia is concerned,

16

we have invited them to testify before the Council

17

at Kula Community Center this coming Tuesday night.

18

If you'll remember last year, our farmers came in,

19

in mass and kind of disrupted everybody for a couple

20

of hours so they've all agreed to come up and talk

21

about their programs next Tuesday night.

22

And Tony is prepared to give you -- Tony

23

Durso is prepared to give you an idea of what he

24

thinks it will take for us to at least control

25

fireweed.

And we have another concern.
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been found on Molokai.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Yeah.

And -- and I just would

3

like to -- and if it's possible, to have some kind

4

of a dollar figure tied to what we need to maintain

5

a dollar figure -- I know we're not going to

6

completely eradicate it, but just, you know, to get

7

ahead of it so that we actually can -- you know,

8

continue or

9

continuing to pour all this money into it and making

10

no headway.

or at least we're not going to be

So if you can paint us --

11

MS. GAY:

I'll -- I'll be glad to.

12

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

-- a picture with the various

13

scenarios and -- or the Farm Bureau when they come

14

forward to testify.

15

MS. GAY:

Okay.

16

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

17

MS. GAY:

That--

I'll be glad to.

That

that will come under

18

MISC by the way, Jo Anne, and I'll work with them to

19

put together a firm budget on at least how to

20

control it a little bit better.
But some of the things we will never be able

21
22

to totally eradicate.

23

the word any more.

24
25

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

In fact, we don't even use

I know.

Just, you know, control

it.
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MS. GAY:

Right.

2

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

But the -- the other thing, too,

3

and I don't see it on here, but I know we've spoken

4

about the situation with the slaughterhouse here on

5

Maui or the lack of

6

MS. GAY:

Yes.

7

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Of slaughterhouse, and

8

particularly with the cattle industry.

Is there any

9

kind of movement on the part of either the Farm

10

Bureau or any other organization to kind of address

11

this problem?
Because on the one hand, I'm getting

12
13

complaints from people that they're slaughtering

14

animals in their backyards.

That's one part of it.

But then when I explain to them we don't have

15
16

facilities where people can actually -- I think

17

Decoites is about the only one and maybe the -- the

18

piggery, and -- but people just -- they don't have

19

options.
So I know we had spoken about mobile

20

21

slaughterhouse or that kind of concept.

22

stand on that, Monnie?

23

MS. GAY:

Where do we

Well, because the Maui Cattle Company is made up

24

of seven of the largest ranchers on Maui, a lot of

25

the information they share with me I think is
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1

proprietary so I'm a little reluctant to give out

2

too much information.

3

But I'll tell you quite frankly that we are

4

working very diligently to solve some of the

5

problems for the cattlemen.

6

vow seriously to not ship off their cattle any more,

7

to keep it here to feed out.
Maui Pine has, as you know, decreased in some

8

9

They have taken their

of their productions so now we have -- in fact,

I

just before we came

10

just got an email regarding

11

down, New Feed Task Force because if they don't have

12

the Maui Pine leaves and things from the pineapple

13

to feed their cattle, what other feed source do they

14

have?

15

So that's another problem that we're looking

16

at, and this has just been done today, okay?

So in

17

regard to trying to work with the Cattle Industry

18

and work with the Cattle Company, the Maui Cattle

19

Company, we are addressing where we can go to

20

develop and work with what we have, how we can

21

expand so that everybody works collectively together

22

in a community, and what we can do to solve some of

23

the problems.

24

And I'll be very frank that the Maui Cattle

25

Company has taken the lead, and I'm very delighted
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with that.

I have not put anything in the budget

2

this year because of their initiatives.
And I've -- I'm biting at the bit to tell you

3
4

that this is looking really good, but I don't have

5

that authority to share too much of the information

6

at this time.

7

looking at very, very carefully.

8

looking at a mobile slaughter unit that can come in.

But it is something that we are
We are still

I will be checking with Permitting to see

9

10

what we need to do to do that, where we have to go

11

to do it so we can build it as fast as we can, how

12

we include Decoite so that they don't lose their

13

business.

14

want any of that to happen.

We're in Economic Development.

We don't

So that is under -- I would say right now, it

15
16

probably takes -- out of my 80 hours a week, it

17

probably takes 10.

18

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

And I -- I really appreciate that,

19

Monnie.

But if you could have anything that the

20

Farm Bureau or the Cattlemen's Association can share

21

with us at the budget meetings about --

22

MS. GAY:

I'll be glad to.

23

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

where they need support, where

24

they're short, whatever, at least I'd like to be

25

able to consider that as an agriculture initiative.
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1

MS. GAY:

2

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

3

Okay.

Thank you very much.

4

MS. GAY:

5

CHAIR HOKAMA:

6

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

7

When we're considering this.

You're welcome.
Mr. Mateo?
Chairman, I'll be sending a

written -- written questions to your office.

8

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

9

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Mr. Molina?

Mr. Nishiki?

No.

10

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Mr. Pontanilla?

11

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

12

CHAIR HOKAMA:

13

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

No.

Ms. Tavares?
Yeah, on page 24 -- oh, so this is

14

a CIP question about the Maui Ag Processing and

15

Marketing Center.

16

could give us an overview of that, then they won't

17

have to come back for the CIP section.

18

CHAIR HOKAMA:

19

MS. GAY:

20

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

21

MS. GAY:

Maybe since Monnie is here, she

That's fine.

Okay.
Thank you, Chair.

Well, I have some good news, and I have some not

22

so good news.

23

third year.

24

on the Project since last January, and it's -- it's

25

been a very interesting year with this Project.

As you know, this Project is in its
I was lucky enough to be able to work
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It takes a lot of time, it takes a lot of

1

2

energy.

We are planning to stay with EDA Grant

3

funds at this time, if at all possible.

4

that because we're exploring all of our options,

5

okay?

And I say

In regard to the Project, itself, it will be

6
7

overrun.

8

now with everything included at $3,350,953.78 to put

9

in everything that is needed for this particular

10

It will have an estimate, cost estimate

Project.
We have roughly $1,837,395.

11

The 400,000 that

12

I'm asking for on the CIP funds is for the County to

13

have the possibility of doing this as a County

14

initiative without partners.

15

Because right now, I'm exploring, at Mayor's

16

request and I agree with him, to see if we can find

17

any other partners that will bring in the 400,000

18

matching funds that we -- are required for EDA.

19

we're working on that right now.

And

I'm not sure that that's going to come around

20
21

in a timely manner.

22

be able to go out for bid, and we go out for bid in

23

April.

24
25

We need those funds in order to

We cannot go for -- out for bid on this -- on
this Project without having funds available.
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1

I'm asking for the 400,000.

2

do have a partner, we will probably need the 400,000

3

in case the cost estimates are out of line.

4
5

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

You say you're going to bid in

April, like next month?

6

MS. GAY:

7

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

8

MS. GAY:

9

I think that even if we

Yes.

I know.

But this money is in FY '05.

I know.

We won't go -- we won't be

breaking ground until August so we'll be okay on

10

that, if it comes in, in July, as long as -- if it

11

is secured funds that we know of, then we'll be

12

okay.

13

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

14

MS. GAY:

15

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Thank you.

All right.
I had the same look, Ms. Tavares.

Under

16

the Small Business Promotion, I have heard you

17

mention to the Committee this afternoon, basically I

18

guess it's under MCC's General Partnership and then

19

we have Mr. Young as -- as our employee there?

20

I'm -- I'm not too sure if Corp. Counsel has

21

already responded to your office, but one of my

22

concerns is while I can appreciate the funds

23

generated from -- from promotional items, this says

24

County of Maui.

25

And as you guys did their County of Maui Logo
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1

Competition, have you considered that as a

2

concession?

3

earmarked automatically to Special Programs without

4

Council giving authorization?

5

MS. INAMASU:

And if so, how can those funds be

Thank you, Chair.

I believe there has been

6

discussion with Corp. Counsel, as well as

7

agreements.

8

with regards to that and how the funds are done as

9

far as the revenues are.

10

CHAIR HOKAMA:

I'm not too sure as far as the detail

And I bring it up because you're asking the

11

County now, General Fund pays for this using the

12

phrase Maui County Logo, and so I am just asking the

13

questions that if we need to protect our interest

14

through some type of legislative authorization or

15

approval, then I would hope you folks would seek it

16

before we get into some kind of legal issue and

17

concern down the road, and -- and I would like to

18

avoid that.

19

MS. INAMASU:

Absolutely.

I do agree.

And I do know that

20

Corp. Counsel has been involved from the onset with

21

that whole retail issue.

22

sorry, I don't know the details of it, but they have

23

been involved as far as the agreements and all of

24

that.

25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

I don't -- again, I'm

Corp. Counsel, you have comments?
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MS. FUJITA-VILLAROSA:

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

The

2

concession to the MCC -- can't exactly remember what

3

it is.

4

concession so it was bid out.

5

MCC Entrepreneur Group was done as a

And the concession fee consists of a

6

percentage of the gross proceeds.

7

would then be deposited into the General Fund.
I think when we talk about funds being

8
9

And the proceeds

earmarked, it's not so much that they're earmarked,

10

it's just that the -- the -- as far as I know, the

11

groups that are supplying the merchandise are relief

12

association groups for fire and police and the

13

lifeguards.

14

So what it is, is that this Group, the

15

Entrepreneur Group is purchasing the goods from

16

these groups so, you know, therefore, they are

17

making a profit off of selling their merchandise

18

that way.

19

And I haven't -- I know there was a local

20

contest, but I haven't heard anything about

21

producing or manufacturing goods with this new logo

22

on it.

23

these relief associations that have their own logos,

24

you know, MPD and MFD and the lifeguards.

25

The only thing I remember talking about was

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Mr. Chair?
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1

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Yes, ma'am.

2

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

I was at the opening, and there is

3

logo wear with the new logo on it.

4

produced T-shirts, jackets, sport shirts, hats, or

5

whatever, lots of things that have that -- the logo

6

from whoever the winner -- I mean, not whoever, the

7

winner was announced that night, and their -- that

8

design appears on some of these -- some of these

9

shirts, or mostly all of them, and jackets and the

10
11

So they have

like.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

Thank you for those comments,

12

Corporation Counsel.

13

at this time, for OED?

14

that you'd be willing to forward additional

15

questions, which the Chair is happy to forward.

16

Any other questions, Members,
I know you've already asked

If need be, the Chair will be happy to recall

17

this portion of the Mayor's Office for additional

18

clarification later.

19

objections?

I would like to move on.

20

COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.

21

CHAIR HOKAMA:

22

Thank you.

Any

Thank you very much, Office of

Economic Development.

23

MS. INAMASU:

24

CHAIR HOKAMA:

25

MR. AGSALOG:

Thank you.
Budget Director, if you'd please.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

At this time, I'd
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1

like to calIon Mr. David Ching on the E-Tech part

2

of the Mayor's Department so he'll be able to answer

3

some questions.

4

On their

on his part of the Budget

5

Details, I have to let you know that I have prepared

6

the Budget Details when Mr. Ching was away on a

7

seminar.

8

discretion, and he let me know -- he told me that he

9

will be able to break this down for you.

10

So lumping that together, it was in my

However, it's in the Budget Details as a lump

11

account there so that's -- having said that,

12

Mr. Chair, let me introduce to you Mr. David Ching.

13

CHAIR HOKAMA:

14

please?

15

MR. CHING:

Mr. Ching, comments for the Committee,

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Good afternoon, good

16

afternoon Members.

17

Program existed in its iteration as the SERV Program

18

under a prior Administration.

19

In Fiscal Year 2003, the E-Tech

It consisted of two employees, funding for

20

two employees, and project money.

21

2004, under new administration, the E-Tech

22

Program -- the SERV Program became E-Tech and was

23

also funded for two full-time employees and project

24

moneys.

25

In Fiscal Year

It was also -- I should say also, and let me
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back up.

2

program called GASB-34 existed, which was funded for

3

one full-time employee, as well as project money.

4

Sorry.

Also in Fiscal Year 2003, a

In Fiscal Year 2004, the responsibilities for

5

the GASB Program were given to the E-Tech Program,

6

and project activity -- operation -- operating funds

7

were provided, but no funding for personnel was

8

provided.

9

So in essence, what -- what occurred in

10

Fiscal Year 2004 is we had a combination of two

11

programs under the E-Tech Program with operating

12

funds for E-Tech, technology type of -- of projects,

13

as well as for GASB-34 Accounting Project and

14

funding for only two employees.

15

The total funding appropriation for the

16

E-Tech Program and the GASB-34 Program in Fiscal

17

Year 2004 was $264,680.

18

In this Fiscal Year, we're asking to continue

19

E-Tech Program, as well as the GASB-34 Program, but

20

combine it all into one project called E-Tech

21

Program with identical funding as Fiscal Year 2004.

22

So total funding we're asking for in Fiscal

23

Year 2005 is $264,680.

You should have, passed out

24

to you, a breakdown of our Fiscal Year 2005 combined

25

program funds.
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1

On the handout, you will see each project

2

that E-Tech Program will be working on in Fiscal

3

Year 2005, its objective, the activities that we're

4

going to perform per project, who's managing that

5

project, the proposed funding we're -- we're

6

requesting for this fiscal year, our reasoning or

7

purpose of the funding, and then our impact -- since

8

we are a technology-driven program, our impact on

9

our Management Information Systems or our

10

anticipated impact on our Management Information

11

Systems Staff.

12

So at this time, hopefully you've had a

13

little bit of time to review our request.

14

Mr. Chair, if there's any questions, I'll be happy

15

to address them.

16

CHAIR HOKAMA:

And

Mr. Ching, let me start by asking you

17.

regarding the HR Payroll Time and Attendance

18

Project, Phase I was $600,000, is that correct?

19

MR. CHING:

Yes, Mr. Chair.

20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

You're currently asking $530,000 in this

21

year's request, which is within the Equipment Bond

22

consideration.

23

afternoon what was the original budget for this

24

Project?

25

MR. CHING:

Can you tell the Committee this

Mr. Chair, the original project estimation was
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1

$600,000, and that was prior to us actually doing

2

all the assessments and going out and looking for

3

someone to -- that could meet our requirements

4

Countywide.

5

So in last year's budget allocation, not

6

knowing any better, we went forward with a request

7

for $600,000, and that had been based on a best

8

guess by one of our

9

our current payroll vendor.

10

CHAIR HOKAMA:

oh, well, I should say our

How confident are you that this now

11

additional $530,000 will be able to complete the

12

project objectives?

13

come back next year for another half million

14

dollars.

15

MR. CHING:

I would not like to see you

Mr. Chair, I need

t~

be corrected, too.

We

16

actually have $535,000 in the request for Equipment

17

Bond money for this Project.

18

that this Project will be on time, on target, and we

19

will probably, if -- if I have my way, will be under

20

budget.

21

CHAIR HOKAMA:

22

23

Words I love to hear.

I am very confident

Questions, Members?

Mr. Kane?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Mr. Ching, are you able to justify

24

your comments with -- that you just said right now?

25

I mean, last year, you know, you made a comment
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1

about how you folks moved forward, and maybe it

2

wasn't the best decision at that point in time, and

3

this year, you're -- I mean, it's kind of a 180.

4
5

So help us understand how you can make the
comments that you made just now?

6

MR. CHING:

7

CHAIR HOKAMA:

8

MR. CHING:

9

Mr. Chair?
Mr. Ching.
is that with respect to our HR

With respect

Payroll Project?

10

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

11

MR. CHING:

Yes.

Well, I can make those comments because we've

12

spent an awful lot of time with a fantastic core

13

project team really mapping out the requirements and

14

needs of our County and really getting a good

15

picture of where we are today and what it's going to

16

take to make us better and where we want to be

17

tomorrow.

18

And we've actually built that picture up

19

really nice and so we have it an as is and a to be

20

condition.

21

we've identified actions that we need to take,

22

specific actions to fill those gaps and to get us

23

where we want to be.

24
25

And we've identified some gaps, and

And we've -- we put them all on a time line.
We've built a fantastic plan.

We're following that
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1

plan.

2

planned and put on our time line, we've hit, and

3

we've either hit it on time or -- or before our

4

deadlines.

To date, all the activities that we have

And it doesn't look like anything's going to

5
6

stand in our way that we can't overcome and make

7

this a success.

8

This is -- this is dealing with people's pay.

9

you make one mistake on one paycheck, and you'll

10

We got to make this a success.
And

hear it for the rest of your life.
So we're -- we are working with a very

11
12

professional company, a company called Highline.

13

They're experienced in this type of activity, and we

14

have a very professional team, and we're counting on

15

creating a couple more teams of County employees who

16

are going to be successful because we have no other

17

choice.

18

CHAIR HOKAMA:

19

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

So that's what we're going to do.
Mr. Kane?
Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Are there any

20

stones left unturned, Mr. Ching?

I mean, last year,

21

it seems like last year, you folks were making

22

assumptions so I'm just asking if this year, are you

23

going to be still dealing with any assumptions that

24

you're not aware of yet that -- that you still face

25

in order to make your -- you know, to achieve your
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goal?

Are there any stones left unturned?

2

MR. CHING:

Mr. Chair?

3

CHAIR HOKAMA:

4

MR. CHING:

Mr. Ching.

I don't believe there are.

I don't believe

5

there are any major issues left to be discovered.

6

We've gone through an extremely thorough and long

7

assessment process that we -- we hope we've turned

8

over every stone we could and shaken every bush we

9

could to -- to get to the real roots of the issues.

10

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Is there a correlation between

11

Highline and the original proposed amount from last

12

year, or is that a different vendor?

13

MR. CHING:

Mr. Chair?

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

15

MR. CHING:

Mr. Ching.

It -- our current vendor is different from

16

Highline, and it -- it is also a different scenario

17

that was originally propDsed.

18

conditions were either an in-house payroll system or

19

an -- or an out source payroll system.

20

We have -- and the

Our current system is out source, and it's a

21

little cheaper to -- excuse me, to change an out

22

source system up front.

23

it because you pay for the out source services.

24
25

But over time, you pay for

Highline is going to allow us to bring our
check and payroll processing in-house so we'll pay
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1

for it once up front and then we'll pay very little,

2

and we'll just pay for toner cartridges and -- and

3

blank check stock to process our payroll now.

4

that's -- that's where the differences came into

5

play.

6

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

7

CHAIR HOKAMA:

8

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

9

So

Final question, Mr. Chair.

Please proceed.
Are there any other -- as far as

maintenance for the System, besides what you

10

described, blank check stock, toner cartridge, are

11

there anything -- whether it's programming software,

12

hardware, equipment that's going to be something

13

down the line that's going to be for us for ongoing

14

maintenance?

15

MR. CHING:

Mr. Chair?

16

CHAIR HOKAMA:

17

MR. CHING:

Mr. Ching.

All software applications have ongoing

18

maintenance.

This one will have ongoing

19

maintenance.

You'll have ongoing licensing.

20

have ongoing technical support.

21

upgrades that will be at -- provided to us with --

22

at no charge.

23

You'll

We'll have periodic

We anticipate having the needs of between

24

one-half to three-quarters of a full-time equivalent

25

person to do our internal application support, so
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1

that will be somebody at MIS.

2

periodic hardware upgrades that we would have to be

3

responsible for.

4
5

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

And would you be able to attach a

dollar amount to that on an annual basis average?

6

MR. CHING:

7

CHAIR HOKAMA:

8

MR. CHING:

9

We would also have

Mr. Chair?
Mr. Ching.

I believe our annual software maintenance is

in the neighborhood of 30 to $60,000.

After that --

10

that would be our maintenance and licensing

11

annually.
And I'm not exactly too sure how -- how much

12
13

our licensing on -- for our database would be, our

14

Oracle database licensing, but I think we're on a

15

maybe Mr. Verkerke would have an idea, if -- if I

16

may.

17
18
19

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Yeah, Mr. Chair, this is my final

question so I'll yield after their response.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

This is Jacob Verkerke from MIS, Members.

20

Most of you are aware of Mr. Verkerke's role in the

21

County.

22

Mr. Kane's question.

23

MR. VERKERKE:

Jacob, if you could please respond to

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

The estimated annual

24

maintenance cost on the database, the Oracle

25

database licensing will be in the order of about
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$25,000.

2

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

3

MR. VERKERKE:

4

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

5

MR. VERKERKE:

Annual?

Yes, sir.
Okay.

And all that will be included in future MIS

6

budgets.

7

incorporated in the initial project cost.

8

9

The first year maintenance I believe is

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Okay.

Thank you very much, Chair.

Thank you.

10

CHAIR HOKAMA:

11

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Okay.

Thank you.

Ms. Johnson?

On the same subject.

With regard

12

to the cost benefit analysis versus how we're doing

13

it now and improving the System, what would be the

14

approximate savings by either equating it with man

15

hours or, you know, putting a dollar figure so that

16

we can justify, I guess, looking at what we're

17

doing?

18

MR. CHING:

Mr. Chair?

19

CHAIR HOKAMA:

20

MR. CHING:

21

bit.

22

with their solution on what they think we would save

23

using some assumptions, because our recordkeeping

24

currently leaves a lot to be desired to get exact

25

figures for how much it costs us to do things.

Mr. Ching.

Our -- our cost benefit estimates vary quite a
We asked all proposers to give us their take
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1

We have gotten cost estimates -- or cost

2

savings, cost benefit estimates that have gone

3

anywhere from $1.1 million annually to in excess of

4

$3 million annually by us doing this Project.

5

And this -- these benefits ranged -- I

6

believe there were 15 proposals that these benefits

7

range between.

8

different points of view.

9

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

So different vendors coming with

And -- and I know it's really

10

difficult to actually sit down and figure out how

11

much each task, you know, because there's so many

12

people involved.

13

In terms of actual personnel, will this

14

require the same number of personnel, fewer

15

personnel, will they require different types of

16

expertise, or what are we looking at?

17

MR. CHING:

18

CHAIR HOKAMA:

19

MR. CHING:

Mr. Chair?
Mr. Ching.

The -- the -- there will be massive

20

efficiencies gained in terms of processing payroll,

21

processing human resources, and producing paychecks.

22

One -- one obvious one that comes up is -- is that

23

time sheets go away.

24
25

They become electronic.

The routing of such becomes instantaneous.
The -- the summarizing of departmental information,
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1

division information, Countywide information by pay

2

period becomes instantaneous.

3

It's all driven and done by the -- the core

4

HR payroll application.

5

clerks, human resources personnel have to go through

6

and manually calculate things.

7

No longer will payroll

Some of these people, and I -- I -- I'm

8

hesitant to say this because I -- I don't want to

9

leave the impression that people will be losing

10
11

their jobs.
Their -- their tasks may be changing

12

radically.

13

County who do -- a vast majority of their task is

14

calculating premium pay and benefits for people

15

manually.

16

There have -- there are people in this

That all goes away.

We set up the system, we set it up once, we

17

maintain it.

18

human intervention.

19

be savings.

20

There is no longer any need for that
So there will be -- there will

But there also will be other tasks that we

21

pick up.

22

will pick up is processing in-house payroll.

23

long will it take to print 2300 paychecks every --

24

every two weeks, fold them up, mail 'em?

25

For instance, one of the tasks that we
How

Depending on the type of hardware we -- we
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1

acquire, you know, it could be hours, it might be a

2

day.

3

to be answered as we go along.

4

So there will be

We're not sure.

And that's one of the things

there will be savings.

5

Talking about capabilities that our people need,

6

everyone that is involved in the approval and the

7

verification processes are going to need to be

8

familiar with Windows.

9

familiar with the internet.

10

They're going to need to be

Employees that want to take advantage of

11

self-service functions are going to need to be able

12

to have access to the internet or to our local area

13

network.

14

navigational skills.

15

So they'll need to have basic computer

We have a set of super users who will be

16

responsible for training people out in the

17

Department.

18

that the right business processes are being followed

19

in the divisions to assure that everybody's getting

20

paid what they're owed.

21

They'll be responsible for ensuring

Those folks are going to have to have a

22

little bit higher level of computer knowledge and

23

actual software knowledge of the application.

24

we're taking all of that into account.

25

different training periods and training levels
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1

scheduled for the Project, and we're -- we're ready

2

to go.

3

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

If there is the off chance that

4

let's say some of the functions of these individuals

5

would be largely eliminated, would there be the

6

possibility -- because I know that we've looked in

7

the Finance Department like with motor vehicles and

8

with perhaps other expansion positions in those

9

departments, would there be the possibility, with

10

the background of some of these individuals, of

11

perhaps looking at transfers within other

12

departments, or is that basically a collective

13

bargaining issue?

14

MR. CHING:

Mr. Chair?

15

CHAIR HOKAMA:

16

MR. CHING:

Mr. Ching.

We -- as far as the Project goes, we're not --

17

we're not taking on that decision.

18

leave that decision up to the department, division

19

area section managers because we're not exactly sure

20

of the rest of the duties of these departmental

21

personnel people.

22

We're going to

We're really concerned with processing of the

23

human resources information and processing of the

24

payroll and the -- and the -- the leave processing.

25

So if they do other things, we're -- we're not sure.
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We're not delving into that.

2

appropriate manager to redeploy their resources.

3

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Thank you.

It will be up to the

And one last -- well,

4

actually, I have one other question after this.

5

With regard to backup systems, because I know I'm

6

always concerned about oh, my God, what if there's a

7

huge surge, and all of a sudden we've seen things

8

where there's a glitch in the computer or some --

9

sometimes there's a system failure.
What is the backup, you know, if something

10
11

were to go down?

12

hardware, or are you going to have just data storage

13

so that you'll be able to retrieve it and then

14

somebody else could print out the checks for you?

15

MR. CHING:

16

CHAIR HOKAMA:

17

MR. CHING:

Are you going to have backup

Mr. Chair?
Mr. Ching.

That's a good question.

Because that -- it

18

actually is a good segue into one of the other major

19

projects that E-Tech is going to accomplish.

20

that's on page 3 of our handout.

21

And

It's identified as Project -- Project ET-6,

22

Business Continuity Planning.

23

you're talking about, is what is our -- our ability

24

to survive a disaster or if we can't survive it,

25

recover from the effects of a disaster.

This is really what
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It's much more than just one application.

1

it's -- it's Countywide.

It

And working

2

goes

3

closely with Mr. Verkerke here, we

4

planning to complete an assessment for our network

5

and -- and our MIS infrastructure, as well as to

6

come up with a plan for recovery and for mitigating

7

the effects of certain types of disasters.

8

Mr. Verkerke.

9
10

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:
MR. VERKERKE:

we are

So

Oh, please go ahead.

Mr. Chair, specifically for HR Payroll

11

System, I'd like to add that the intended

12

configuration of the application is such that we

13

will have two full capacity servers available for

14

this System.

15

We have those servers in the computer room

16

now, and what we plan to do is have the production a

17

version of the product run on one server and the

18

test version on the other.

19

We will have tape backups of the production

20

version so should something happen to the production

21

server that renders it inoperable, we will be able

22

after loading the production data into the test

23

server and proceed with that.

24

And there's other projects that are in the

25

MIS budget that I'd be more than happy to discuss

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

BF 3/17/04

1
2

173

when it's my turn to talk about the program that -COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

No, but that really makes me --

3

that makes me more comfortable because technology is

4

solely good as long as there's not some other type

5

of outside interference.
My final question, Mr. Chair, is in regard to

6

7

the Network Voice Video.

8

have any money in the proposed funding request for

9

this fiscal year.

10

And I notice you don't

And if I'm not mistaken, at one point in

11

time, the Council, and I believe it wa.s when

12

Chairman Kawano was still with us, that they had

13

explored the possibility of video teleconferencing

14

in remote locations such as Molokai, Lanai, Hana.

15

And I wondered if you had looked at any of

16

the data that had been gathered or had been aware of

17

that Project and all the information that went into

18

putting that whole proposal together from the

19

Council's standpoint?

20

MR. CHING:

Mr. Chair?

21

CHAIR HOKAMA:

22

MR. CHING:

Mr. Ching.

I -- I have not personally seen that

23

information, and I'd be happy to take a look at it.

24

I

25

--

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

I think that perhaps we can try
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1

and get that from Staff, but I was made aware of it.

2

I wasn't on the Council at that time, but I just

3

recall that it was a proposal, and I think it was

4

when Sol Kahoohalahala was on the Council.

5

So perhaps if we would be able, Mr. Chair, to

6

either gather that information from whatever source

7

and, you know, assist them because if -- it -- and

8

correct me if I'm wrong, Mr. Ching, but what you're

9

exploring at this point in time is the -- the new

10

technology in order to accomplish that and then the

11

feasibility and how it would be set up?

12

what you're going to be doing when you ultimately do

13

undertake this Project?

14

MR. CHING:

15

CHAIR HOKAMA:

16

MR. CHING:

Is that

Mr. Chair?
Mr. Ching.

That -- that's correct.

We -- we'd like to

17

develop at least a prototype of it between one to

18

four locations, make sure it works, and then explore

19

or develop plans to -- to bring it farther out into

20

the County and do that cost effectively.

21

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

22

CHAIR HOKAMA:

23

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

24

CHAIR HOKAMA:

25

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Okay.

Thank you.

Thank you very much.

Mr. Mateo?

No.

Mr. Molina?
Yeah.

Good afternoon, Mr. Ching.

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

BF 3/17/04

175

1

MR. CHING:

Good afternoon.

2

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

You know your comments about this

3

new system, there seems to be -- what makes --

4

what's coming to my mind is all those Matrix movies.

5

You know, the machines are taking over, you know,

6

so -- you know, you and I know that technology is

7

just evolving so rapidly.
And you've mentioned the potential cost

8

9

savings between 1 to 3 million a year and the

10

efficiency of this new system. Any other

11

municipalities have something similar to what we

12

have?
Because of this very cost -- it's expensive,

13
14

I guess, initially up front, been -- and the fact

15

that technology's constantly changing,

16

to see, you know, you or someone else come back two

17

or three years from now recommending the

18

implementation of another new system that has all

19

the -- all the bells and whistles.

I would hate

In your estimation, how long -- how good is a

20

21

system like this and efficient?

22

what,

You know, is it

five years, ten years?

23

MR. CHING:

Mr. Chair?

24

CHAIR HOKAMA:

25

MR. CHING:

Mr. Ching.

We're planning on not ever having to do this
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1

again for the rest of our lives because it -- it's a

2

very, very intense process, and it's very -- it's

3

very detailed.

4

I'm finding things out that are just

5

unbelievable that have to do with our pay

6

structures, our Bargaining Unit Agreements, and --

7

and generally all of our processes and what we're

8

doing.

9

We have selected a vendor that we hope we can

10

continue to rely on for an excess of ten years.

11

This vendor also has a track record of providing

12

free upgrades to their product several times a year,

13

whereas other vendors may require you to buy

14

upgrades.

15

So we hope we've selected a partner that will

16

be able to provide everything we've asked and that

17

we want

18

come through on our side, they'll come through on

19

their side, and we won't have to do this again 20 or

20

30 years down the road.

everything we planned for, and that we'll

21

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

22

Thank you.

23

CHAIR HOKAMA:

24

MR. CHING:

25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

That is my hope as well, Mr. Ching.

Thank you, Chairman.

So the vendor's been selected, Mr. Ching?

Yes, Mr. Chair.
Okay.

It is Highline Corporation.

Mr. Nishiki?

Mr. Pontanilla?
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Thank you, Chair.

2

can you give us the scenario.

3

field comes in, and what does he do?

4

MR. CHING:

5

CHAIR HOKAMA:

6

MR. CHING:

7

Mr. Ching,

The guy out in the

Mr. Chair?
Mr. Ching.

Councilmember Pontanilla, is that with regard

to --

8

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

9

MR. CHING:

In general.

-- entering his daily, weekly payor --

10

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

11

MR. CHING:

On a daily basis.

One or two things could happen.

If that

12

employee is comfortable and that employee has access

13

to self-service via our local area network or

14

internet connection, that employee can simply enter

15

into this system with their appropriate password and

16

user identification number, get into their records,

17

and there will be areas, options that that employee

18

is going to be given.

19

If he wants to look up his personnel

20

information, change any of that information, request

21

leave, go ahead and enter their -- their time for

22

the day, whatever they select, they'll be walked

23

through a series of steps to complete their

24

transaction.

25

Once the transaction's done, go ahead and
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1

submit, send a -- in -- in -- with respect to what

2

happens next, let's say it's the end of a pay period

3

and they've already submitted their electronic time

4

sheet.

5

That time sheet will be routed to an approval

6

process, and the approval process could be route to

7

that employee's supervisor for approval.

8
9

Once approved, route to the departmental
payroll folks for one last check or run it through a

10

reporting process that can give the Division Head a

11

summary of all the activities in the department by

12

all the employees, and -- and then route to payroll

13

for final processing at which point there will be a

14

cutoff, a payroll cutoff day, at which point

15

payroll's calculated, checks printed, checks routed.

16

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

One more question.

On a daily

17

basis when the employee goes on to the terminal,

18

pulls out whatever screen, puts in the time, does he

19

put like say if he's working on a certain project, a

20

project number, the hours spent, you know, so that

21

this kind -- these information can be retrieved?

22

MR. CHING:

23

CHAIR HOKAMA:

24

MR. CHING:

25

Mr. Chair?
Mr. Ching.

With respect to the Department of Water

Supply, yes.

With respect to every other department
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1

in the County, it's not being set up that way.

2

However, it can be set up that way.

3

just haven't come through.

The requests

4

With respect to Department of Water Supply

5

because of their -- their job accounting, it will

6

actually allow the employee to select or to assign

7

their time to a particular job and -- and job code,

8

and it will post it for them to the appropriate

9

ledgers.

10

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

11

CHAIR HOKAMA:

12

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Thank you.

Thank you, Chair.

Ms. Tavares?
Thank you.

The question I have is

13

about your opening remarks.

14

Mr. Chairman, if you can recall last year's budget

15

session, but I believe that the Mayor sent the

16

budget with no personnel in it and that we added one

17

personnel to it, and which was David Ching.

18

And I don't know,

And then later on, another person appears in

19

this Division and so two salaries then ate up the

20

operations money.

21

to have this feeling that I got to go back and check

22

what happened at last year's budget with every

23

division, department, or program that comes in here.

24

It'd really be nice if we had accurate

25

So, you know, I

I'd sure hate

statements about what has occurred in a particular
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1

program.

It's really a waste of our energy to go

2

look these things up, but I will.
And if someone wants to call me on this, I'd

3

4

be very happy to dig up the SF forms, which my

5

office does keep by the way, to track what happens

6

with personnel movements in the County of Maui.
So my question is what projects was E-Tech

7
8

not able to do because those moneys were used up for

9

salaries?

10

CHAIR HOKAMA:

11

MR. CHING:

Mr. Ching?

Mr. Chair, we were able to complete -- we were

12

not able to complete our Voice and Video

13

Communication Prototype Project, which we had asked

14

for $25,000 for.

15

upgrade our Community Service Center Parks

16

Permitting Program.

17

We did not provide funds to

We did not complete GASB-34.

We did complete

18

or get well on -- I shouldn't say complete -- our --

19

our Payroll and Time Sheet Project that we had asked

20

funding for.

21

out of the hundred thousand dollars for the GASB

22

appropriation that we had last year.

23

By the way, we didn't spend any funds

We did complete a follow-up Resident

24

Satisfaction Survey.

And those are the projects

25

that we asked funding for.

That's not to say that
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we didn't do any work on those projects.

2

We needed to find funding from other sources,

3

the departments, themselves.

4

on some.

5

activities, we did the activities ourself without

6

the help of professionals or consultants.

7

we ended up getting huge savings there.

8

9

MIS helped out on --

And -- and for some of the -- the

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Thank you for that.

So we --

We know that

you're a very bright person, Mr. Ching, and that

10

we're happy that you're on board with us and making

11

the kinds of progress we're making in the County

12

toward this 21st Century, and technology, I think,

13

is great.
Now, I have another question about the

14
15

payroll, the HR and Payroll Time and Attendance

16

System.

17

this is in addition to the existing $600,000 in this

18

year's Equipment Bond, or does this replace that?

19

MR. CHING:

20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

21

MR. CHING:

You have $535,000 proposed for that, and

Chair?
Mr. Ching.

This is in addition to.

You'll see our total

22

budget in the objective column reading $1,130,000.

23

That should be $1,135,000, but that should carry us

24

all the way through completion of both phases of the

25

Project.

And thank you for your comments.
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1

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Okay.

Thank you.

I have another

2

question that applies actually to all of the -- I

3

guess the section that we're dealing with today, not

4

just E-Tech.

I'm just bringing it up now.

5

CHAIR HOKAMA:

6

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

7

Okay.

Please
Because I was going to ask it

earlier.

8

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Please.

9

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

But I notice that in the Program

10

Budget, that Equivalent Personnel reflects zero, and

11

yet there's salary money in there in the next line.

12

So why is there

13

in that line?

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

15

MR. AGSALOG:

there not any numbers in that --

Mr. Agsalog?
Thank you, Mr. Chair.

We have put a zero on

16

those on all of our programs in the Mayor's Office

17

that

18

look it up.

19

and it's including also I think -- I need to

But the reason for that is you have been --

20

not restricted us on the EP count on the ordinance,

21

and it's just going along with that.

22

it's not to hide the number of people there.

23

It's not

It's just we have salaries there for people,

24

but we have not indicated the number of people.

25

It's just because of that proviso that you allow us
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to have.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

So -- yeah, I haven't had a chance

3

to look at Council Services yet, see if that's the

4

same way or not.

5

MR. AGSALOG:

No, I have not.

I have not.

I think we

6

tried to be uniform, but I -- I'm not sure at this

7

time.

8
9

10

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Yeah, because, you know, it shows

up in the Budget Details.
MR. AGSALOG:

Oh, yes, because I think in appointed

11

position, we have to show their level of salaries.

12

I think it's the public has to know that.

13

We just -- just because the number of

14

Equivalent Personnel on that resource table is

15

indicated onto the proviso of the restricted number

16

of EP on the budget ordinance.

17

putting that together.

18

That's how I've been

So I -- if I have put an EP count in the
I could change that to zero also

19

Legislative, I

20

because that's my understanding of it.

21

inherited it.

22

then I will change it.

23

I inherit

And if I'm not consistent with it,

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

I'm sorry, I just lost the place

24

of where it was in the Budget Details, the salaries

25

for the E-Tech Section.

What page of the Budget
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Details is that?

2

CHAIR HOKAMA:

3

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

4

CHAIR HOKAMA:

5

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

6

Mr. Chair.

7

12-20.
20.

Thank you, Chair.

Hold on, please, Mr. Kane.

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

I -- I have nothing else,

Before I -- let me ask my question

8

then I'll recognize you, Mr. Kane.

9

wondering, maybe mine is more of a comment to -- to

10
11

You know, I'm

Mr. Agsalog to notify all the departments.
For one, I think what Mr. Ching has responded

12

to questions from people such as Ms. Johnson and --

13

and other Members this afternoon, more than likely,

14

it was put forward as Performance

15

have been better for us to understand the financial

16

request.

Mea~ures

would

17

Because those would be the goals and

18

measurements of how we would judge them, whether or

19

not they've reached their objectives, and also the

20

performance measures of what they were not able to

21

do last year because of Administrative decisions on

22

how to manage the resources we provided based upon

23

the performance measures we were told that 600,000

24

would accomplish a HR Payroll System and now is

25

affecting how we think.
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So here we go back into the cycle, Members,

1

2

okay?

I cannot continue to stress that the

3

environment of how we think is based on what we gave

4

based on their measurement that they convinced us,

5

how they manage that resource, and eventually the

6

results which impact how we think.
And so if you are now questioning the

7
8

performance of what was told to us last year and you

9

are not convinced, then I don't know how to have

10

recommend to you how to view the Department's

11

measurements and whether or not they're real or made

12

up or how valid are they and how much can they be

13

supported in what they are saying they've

14

accomplished, which will affect what we provide in

15

financial resources or EP count.
This is not going well for me today, Members.

16
17

But let me ask the next one because it is a major

18

component if you believe what they're reporting as

19

measurements to be accurate.
On page 12-18 of the Budget document, the

20
21

Budget Narrative, Members, under ET-2, Enterprise

22

Land Information System, Mr. Verkerke, either you or

23

if Mr. Ching is the appropriate person, is MIS to

24

support the Police Department System?

25

MR. VERKERKE:

Yes or no.

Mr. Chair, as I understand it in the
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1

proposed budget, the Police Department will ask for

2

IT staff to provide support for their own IT needs.

3

I believe perhaps the best person to ask about this

4

would be the Chief of Police.

5

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

We're not building two different

6

empires.

7

on their own way, why?

8

9

MR. VERKERKE:

So the question is if Police wants to go

Mr. Chair, again, I think I should defer to

the Chief of Police in answering that question.

10

CHAIR HOKAMA:

11

MR. AGSALOG:

Budget Director?
Thank you, Mr. Chair.

My only comment on

12

that is I think the $10 million project for the

13

Police deserve special attentions because I know

14

Mr. Verkerke with our system now is undermanned as

15

it is.

16

I know that for a fact.
And having what's the implementation of that,

17

I can -- I -- I think that we -- we will be able to

18

support them to the extent that they will require us

19

to be successful in implementing the ET Project for

20

the Police.

21

And I think if we can put that together,

22

maybe discussions could be done because we have gone

23

over the discussions a lot in granting them their

24

request for five IT people in the Police Department.

25

Believe me, Mr. Chair, when they came to us,
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1

we have discussed this.

2

someone will pay attention to the successful

3

implementation of their Program, the Budget Office

4

have grant them the -- the five EP positions that

5

they are requesting.

6

time, Mr. Chair.

7

CHAIR HOKAMA:

But to the point that

That's all I can say at this

Interesting that you verified the need for

8

Mr. Verkerke or MIS to need more support, and yet

9

you are supporting another department to have five

10

expansion IT positions, including an IT manager.
You know, that is why years ago, this Council

11

12

had supported a Chief Technology Officer that we

13

authorized and funded.

14

will say we did not allocate enough financial

15

resources to secure that CTO, we had a vision and a

16

direction set forth.

17

And although some people

And I still think, and I have not been

18

convinced otherwise, that we need to change that

19

course of direction.

20

two departments or two areas going possibly separate

21

ways.

22

And now what we are seeing is

Why are we spending duplicate funding for two

23

different programs that should be under one chief

24

technology head?

25

I would ask that you pull your people together and

I think you, Mr. Budget Director,
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give us one answer.

2

I don't want to hear one answer from Police,

3

which would be different from MIS because unless we

4

are satisfied, I can tell you now it will impact

5

your funding.

6

MR. AGSALOG:

7

CHAIR HOKAMA:

8

MR. AGSALOG:

9

Mr. Chair?
Mr. Agsalog.
Thank you, again, for the opportunity to

respond.

I know that this Council is very

10

supportive on the IT Project for the Police, and I

11

think the whole community is very supportive of

12

that.

13

So we are in the Administration.

14

supportive of the pride that they have.

15

a -- in an environment where Mr. Verkerke is

16

undermanned, I think having some dedicated personnel

17

to implement a $10 million project, I think it's

18

it's something that we need to think about also

19

because I -- I just would like to see the success of

20

this Project, the -- the IT Project that I have in

21

the Police.

22

We are very
Working on

It's a big undertakings that we have

23

committed our money way before I even got here.

24

listening to their justification that you have a

25

dedicated person to look into their specialized type
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1

of use on the IT, I think it's -- it's -- it can be

2

justified that they have their own managers there

3

because it's the -- the magnitude of the Project

4

that I was looking at, Mr. Chair.
And again, that's my understanding and

5
6

that's the talk that we had with the Police Chief

7

when we had the meeting and looking at their budget.

8

And I'm sure everybody have their own opinion

9

as to how it should be implemented, but I think

10

having a project that big, I think we should look at

11

specialized people to look after it and make

12

ensure the success of this particular Project.

13

That's -- that's what I can say, Mr. Chair.

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

All I can share with you is those of us

15

that were at that point in time that started the

16

commitment to fund millions of dollars, millions to

17

upgrade the system, put forth a program that would

18

be headed by a CTO for the total County's benefit,

19

not a department's benefit.

20

Mr. Ching was around.

21

direction.

22

Members.

23

in this area?

24
25

He understood the

Well, we will see as we march on,
Mr. Carroll, I ask if you have questions
Thank you.

Mr. Kane?

Members, I'd like to finish up this round and
be able to move on because I would like to honor my
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1

commitment to Mr. Nishiki for his 4:00 p.m. meeting.

2

Thank you.

3

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

I just have

4

one point, and depending on the answers I guess will

5

dictate the amount of questions.
For the GASB-34 Compliance Service, this

6
7

current fiscal year, there is a hundred thousand

8

dollars.

9

completed, is that correct, Mr. Ching, the GASB-34?

10

MR. CHING:

11

CHAIR HOKAMA:

12

MR. CHING:

I believe I heard you say that it was

Mr. Chair?
Mr. Ching.

No, that's not correct.

I -- I -- I said we

13

did not spend any funds towards this Program because

14

we did not complete it.

15

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

And so the intent is to not complete

16

it?

17

GASB-34 since it seemed like one of the main focuses

18

in our years of discussions and the compliancy with

19

GASB-34?

20

it.

21

MR. CHING:

If you can clarify what the intent is of

Help us understand where we're going with

Chair?

We -- we -- we do feel it's an

22

important program for us.

23

financially and operationally, the -- the problem

24

being the solution isn't just laying on a shelf

25

somewhere that you just go pick up and buy.

It's sorely needed both
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1

It requires an -- a needs assessment, it

2

requires us to know where we are, where we want to

3

go, and -- and then defining the tools that are out

4

there that can help us get -- get to where we want

5

to go.

6

That is identified as a Phase I attack for

7

this Project, and we do intend to complete Phase I

8

in this fiscal year or by March of 2005.

9

And we're saying that we may require these

10

funds to complete that assessment.

11

solution, itself, whether it be a complete hardware

12

change or software requirements, that's all going to

13

have to be defined during this assessment, and then

14

we'll have to come back to this Committee and ask

15

for funding for that solution.

16
17

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

The actual

So this current year funding of a

hundred thousand dollars has not been spent yet?

18

MR. CHING:

Correct.

19

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

So it's going to be -A carryover?

You folks are counting

20

it as a carryover?

21

utilized this fiscal year from now till June?

22

Because you're saying that it's -- it's there right

23

now, it's not being used.

24

MR. CHING:

25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

How is this moneys being

Mr. Chair?
Mr. Ching.
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MR. CHING:

The way these projects are going through now,

2

it's looking like we won't be able to get to Phase I

3

of this GASB Project until after the expiration of

4

our current fiscal year.
We will probably -- if we don't have project

5
6

activities by then, we will probably be returning

7

the funds as savings.

8

next fiscal year, the funds that we're requesting

9

would be put towards the Phase I assessment and

And I'm saying that in the

10

identification of solution so that we could move

11

forward and come back to you in about a year to tell

12

you hey, we need X number of dollars for funding for

13

the solution.

14

And by that time, we should be able to get

15

closer on a better project calendar for that

16

project.

17

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Is that identified under the ET-3

18

GASB-34 Infrastructure Asset Accounting System?

19

That's the 70,000 that I'm assuming is part of

20

the -- or help me and correct me.

21

incorporated into the total of 139,424 in your

22

your B -- B Account?

23

MR. CHING:

24

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

25

That 70,000 is

Yes, it is.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Mr. Ching.
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1

CHAIR HOKAMA:

2

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

3

Okay.

Ms. Johnson, you have a question?

completion of all the requirements under GASB-34?

4

CHAIR HOKAMA:

5

MR. CHING:

Mr. Ching?

Our -- our intent is to complete Phase I by

6

March 31st of '05.

7

objective column.

8
9

10
11

Is there a time line for the

CHAIR HOKAMA:

And that's noted under the

Where does this place us in regards to the

total Federal requirements or recommended
implementation dates?
MR. CHING:

Mr. Chair, as it stands now, we have

12

completed, and we've conducted several

13

consultant-led infrastructure inventory

14

infrastructure inventories, past several years, to

15

get us our reporting figures for the past two years.

16

The intent of this Project would be to give

17

us much greater accuracy in determining the value or

18

the current value of our infrastructure assets by

19

actually accounting for changes to infrastructure

20

assets via work done.

21

So if a department does work on a road,

22

ideally, the System would record the work done, the

23

date it's done; and if it was enough of an

24

improvement to increase the life of the asset, it

25

would reevalue the asset and allow us at the end of
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1

a financial reporting period to go ahead and print

2

out the new asset valuation.

3

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

And because that was actually the

4

question, you know, you -- it was asked differently

5

by the Chair, that was really what I wanted to know,

6

how we stood on the compliance.

7

With regard to what you just said, Mr. Ching,

8

what you're saying if I understand, and correct me

9

if I'm wrong, is that you have met the compliance

10

deadlines for GASB-34, but this is a refinement of

11

the process that's already been complied with, is

12

that correct?

13

MR. CHING:

Correct.

The -- we are meeting the

14

requirements, the reporting requirements, recording

15

infrastructure assets of GASB-34.

16

data and the -- the required numbers to be reported

17

are being calculated manually using, in some cases,

18

assumptions and in some cases hard data to come up

19

with the changes of valuation to an infrastructure

20

asset.

21

However, all the

We will continue to do that -- or we'll need

22

to continue to do that manually until we implement

23

an automated solution.

24
25

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Okay, thank you.

And my last

question is just in terms of the payroll.
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1

and again, this goes back to, I guess, more the

2

hardware, you know, aspect of it.

3

Because we've read horror stories about

4

hackers and people getting into systems, and I know

5

because this will be an on-line system, what are the

6

firewall protections, and what are the different

7

security measures that you've included within this

8

payroll system to, I guess, assure the people will

9

be receiving checks, that somebody isn't in there

10

tampering with either their payroll records, their

11

personal information, or shutting down the whole

12

system?

13

MR. CHING:

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Mr. Verkerke?

15

MR. VERKERKE:

Mr. Chair, some of the specifics of the

Chair, I'd like to defer to Jacob Verkerke.

16

security measures are still being worked out as part

17

of the implementation phase.

18

employees of the County use the System to enter

19

their time sheet information, there's two ways to

20

as Mr. Ching described.

21

In general, when

They could use computer equipment that is

22

connected to our network.

If they do that, they'll

23

have at least two layers of security to go through.

24

One is to authenticate and gain access to the

25

network, and secondly to authenticate themselves and
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gain access to the application.

2

The access gained in the application will be

3

only at the appropriate level for that individual,

4

whether -- depending on their role, whether they are

5

an approving authority or just entering time sheet,

6

and that will restrict the access they have within

7

the System.

8

If an employee uses internet facilities, they

9

will connect through our firewall which will provide

10

the appropriate security measures.

11

fine tuning of -- of our policy on the firewall is

12

still something that is a task and to be worked on.

13

There will be a separation between an

14

application server that allows the users to interact

15

with the System and the actual database server where

16

the data is being kept, again to provide additional

17

layer of security.

18

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

19

CHAIR HOKAMA:

20

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Okay, thank you.

Thank you.

Mr. Mateo?

Mr. Ching, the premise of GASB was

21

to develop an automated

22

accounting system?

23

CHAIR HOKAMA:

24

MR. CHING:

25

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

And again, the

an automated system,

Mr. Ching?

Mr. Chair, the purpose of GASB -Yeah.
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1

MR. CHING:

-- was to -- was for the County.

2

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

3

MR. CHING:

4

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

5

MR. CHING:

Yeah.

And all government agencies.
Yeah.

To begin accounting for their assets, much

6

like how private industry does it so they can

7

amortize and depreciate the value of the assets.
Specifically for our County, our GASB

8
9

requirements resolve around accounting for

10

infrastructure assets.

Those things would include

11

roadways, drainage ways, bridges, and -- and things

12

of that nature.
Buildings like community center and bathrooms

13
14

in this building, they're actually considered fixed

15

assets.

16

fixed assets, but they're a special class of fixed

17

assets.

18

And actually, infrastructure assets are

They would also include piers, if we had

19

them, and -- and other things of that nature.

20

the first part of the Project was to actually

21

inventory those items and come up with a valuation

22

for them.

23

We

And it required quite a bit of -- of digging

24

and background work and some specialized methodology

25

because some of these assets are very, very old, and
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1

we didn't have very good records on their -- what

2

was done and what their condition is today, what

3

the -- what it cost, how much work we put into it

4

over the years, and what their real value was.

5

some assumptions were made.

6

So

And to date, to keep up with that, there's

7

been physical inspection of these assets.

8

actually drove the roadways, looked at the bridges,

9

and tried to classify the condition of the roads

10

and -- and of the assets in -- in a logical way.

11

that was done.

12

People

So

But now in order for us to keep up with that,

13

and in -- and for us to avoid having to drive those

14

highways and roads every day, every year, once a

15

year to manually collect their value and assess

16

their conditions, there are ways that we can track

17

what we do to those assets during the course of an

18

operating year that would help us value the roadways

19

or value the asset.

20

And that's the part that we're trying to work

21

on now, bringing in-house an automated way to do it.

22

And at the same time, maybe we can provide some

23

other benefits to the operations.

24

for example, could be one.

25

Work tracking,

So let's say you're in Highways and your job
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is to maintain a number of highways.

2

work went on?

3

we can track the value of that work and what asset

4

that work went to.

5

information that an automated system would provide.

6

7
8
9

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

We can track that.

Well, what

And what -- and

And that's -- that's the type of

So at what point will assumptions

not be part of the formula?
MR. CHING:

I think assumptions will always be a part of

the formula as long as there are assets that are

10

extremely old, let's say in excess of 50 years, that

11

we don't have -- that we don't have up-to-date

12

records for.
So probably going forward, if we were to

13
14

implement a new system today and going forward we

15

valued all our assets today, 50 years from now, we'd

16

probably be able to say okay, we got good records.

17

And from this point forward, we know exactly what

18

our asset value is, and we would stop using the

19

assumptions of today.

20

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

21

CHAIR HOKAMA:

22

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

23

CHAIR HOKAMA:

24

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

25

Thank -- thank you, Mr. Chair.

Mr. Molina?

Mr. Nishiki?

No.

Mr. Pontanilla?
Yes, one last question.

Do you

see -- foresee in the future of -- you know, in
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going bar coding as far as bar coding the assets?

2

MR. CHING:

Chair?

3

CHAIR HOKAMA:

4

MR. CHING:

Mr. Ching.

I don't have that on my radar screen, but it's

5

not to say that we

6

it wouldn't help.

7

any initiative right now that's in the works.

8
9

it -- it couldn't be done and
So yeah, I don't know of any

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
tracking device.

10

CHAIR HOKAMA:

11

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

12

CHAIR HOKAMA:

It would be a real good

Thank you.

Ms. Tavares?
No.

Okay, Members, if you have any more

13

questions for Mr. Ching and to their E-Tech, I would

14

ask that you forward it to the Chair for proper

15

communication for a response.
So we thank you, Mr. Ching, for being here

16
17

this afternoon.

18

MR. CHING:

19

CHAIR HOKAMA:

20

Thank you.
Thank you.

Mr. Verkerke, you may be called

back as we bring up the Department of Management.

21

MR. VERKERKE:

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

22

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

We'll bring up Managing Director

23

Kulp, please.

Yeah, I -- I'm watching the time,

24

Mr. Nishiki.

25

will stand in recess till 3:30.

You want a short recess?

Okay, we

(Gavel.)
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1

RECESS:

3:27 p.m.

2

RECONVENE:

3:35 p.m.

3

CHAIR HOKAMA:

(Gavel.) We shall reconvene the Committee

4

on Budget and Finance continuing the review of the

5

Fiscal Year 2005 request.

6

the Department of Management.

7

comments first, please?

Budget Director, your

DEPARTMENT OF MANAGEMENT

8

9

Members, we are now on

MR. AGSALOG:

Thank you, Mr. Chairman; and like you said,

10

Director Jack Kulp is here.

11

your attention to page 11-1, Proposed Budget Details

12

and the Program Budget, and I'm going to give the

13

mike to Director Kulp.

14

MR. KULP:

15

CHAIR HOKAMA:

16

MR. KULP:

17

I just want to direct

Budget Chair?
Mr. Kulp.

Good afternoon.

Happy St. Patty's Day,

everybody.

18

CHAIR HOKAMA:

19

MR. KULP:

Same to you.

It is my pleasure to sit before you again this

20

year and talk about our budget, and we're excited

21

about it this year.

22

As we will -- as everyone well knows, we're

23

looking at some expansion in the Department.

24

Indeed, we're looking at over this last year, an

25

18.6 percent growth, which is a -- seems enormous,
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1

but really much of it is just to catch us up to --

2

with where we need to be functioning more

3

effectively for the entire County.

4

We're of the

in the Administration

5

Program, which is what we're going to look at today.

6

Principally, that's the -- myself, the assistant,

7

the first assistant to the Managing Director, my

8

secretary, Jay Buzianis, who's the CIP Coordinator,

9

Dennis Schwind, who's the ADA Coordinator, and Kal

10

Kobayashi who's our Energy Coordinator.
That particular Program has grown 23 percent

11
12

since last year, and principally because we're

13

adding some additional positions.

14

considerably less, $28,000 less than what it was in

15

2003.

16

Now, that's still

What we're looking at is we're going to add

17

in four positions of which three are funded.

The

18

three positions that are funded consist of the

19

Grants Advisor.

20

successful with him, will look at the potential for

21

grants across the departments, not focus on just one

22

department.

Now, this individual, if we're

That's why we wanted it located here.

23

Another appropriate place for this particular

24

position might be in the Department of Finance, too.

25

But the idea is for this person is not along with
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any particular department; and therefore, we'll look

2

for moneys from the Federal Government and other

3

areas that will suit any department at any given

4

time.

5

The second is a Daily Warehouse

6

Administrator.

Now, this particular person will

7

operate in what we call the ELlS, which is the

8

Enterprise Land Information System.

9

And this position functions as a Coordinator

10

of that particular Project, as well as a person who

11

analyzes the data that's there to make sure that the

12

data is compatible, consistent, and able to be

13

utilized by all the different functionaries either

14

on the people that support it or the people that

15

actually use it.
The Chief Information Officer, although very

16
17

similar in sounds to the Chief Technology Officer,

18

is the person who would be working in the area of

19

information, not so much in the area of technology,

20

itself.

21

Ultimately, this position would be above the

22

MIS and the GIS Departments and the other things

23

related to the ELlS Program.

24

direction we're moving everything in.

25

ELlS is actually the

We are not funding this particular position
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this year.

2

recognize that we're at the point where we need to

3

go ahead and insert somebody into that capacity.

4

We will leave it unfunded until we

The final position is the Management Analyst.

5

This person is going to be focusing on increasing

6

and improving our efficiency in our departments.

7

He'll be looking at measurable management,

8

technologies, or total quality technologies so that

9

we can improve our efficiency, improve our cost

10
11

effectiveness, vis-a-vis our operations.
Okay.

The next department we have -- the

12

next program we have is the Energy Program, which

13

is -- sorry, is Kal Kobayashi.

14

department or division's suffered a 9 percent

15

decrease or $8,4000 increase.

16

His particular

Principally, this money came out of his

17

operational budget.

18

because if we have to, we can go ahead and program

19

more moneys back into his operation if he needs it,

20

but he has sufficient moneys, we feel, to be able to

21

travel, to attend seminars, as well as run some

22

operations over here.

23

This is entirely appropriate

The Management Information Systems is where
We have a 15 percent

24

we have our big growth.

25

increase over last year of 284,000.

It was $285,000
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in growth.

2

salaries.

Principally, this is taken up in

If you look, we are looking at a

3

seven-position increase.

Now, these people will

5

bring that particular department somewhat, and I

6

mean somewhat because it's not entirely, up to speed

7

with what would be considered the norm within the

8

industry as -- what I'm -- what I'm referring to is

9

the number of people they service.
Right now, they're servicing -- one person is

10
11

serving approximately 170 County employees.

12

just too much.

13

are just overwhelmed.

That's

These people are really getting --

Now, when you combine that with our other

14
15

things that we want to do to improve our

16

efficiencies and bring this ELlS Program into being,

17

it is -- we are asking just too much for these

18

people to continue to work at this level.
We're hoping to bring this down to about a

19
20

hundred -- 1 to 70, 1 to 50 ratio in there

21

eventually, but it will take more than one year, I

22

think.

23

indeed an improvement over 1 -- 170.

24
25

This will bring us down to 1 to 95, which is

So that department does need help.
demands on it increase every year.

The

Everybody is
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1

going to computers.

2

enough time -- trouble just trying to go ahead and

3

get out there and change out the old computers with

4

new ones.

5

Right now, they're having

There's so much more to -- these machines can

6

do so much more for us if we had the proper number

7

of people in there being able to do the programming

8

to go ahead and complement just the hardware being

9

there.

10
11

So we're hoping that you'll support us in

this growth there.
Our next area is GIS, the Geographic

12

Information Systems.

This particular program is

13

growing by 41 percent, and that's a staggeringly

14

large percentage with bear minus a hundred thousand

15

dollars.

16

This particular growth is taken up

17

principally by two individuals, $72,000 worth of

18

salaries out of the 102,000.

19

is for a large format plotter that they need to be

20

able to put out an output from what they're

21

creating.

22

The other 20, 21,000,

So it's an expensive piece of equipment, but

23

it's a necessary piece of equipment for them.

24

two positions takes them from their three that they

25

currently have up to five.
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1

For the demands that this Department is

2

being -- having for the people asking for their

3

output, three is just not making it any more.

4

will get them in the right direction, and I still

5

think that they're going to be understaffed into the

6

future, but it will help us out a tremendous amount

7

if you support us in that area, too.

Five

8

My last final comment is, is in regards to

9

one of the programs that we're doing, and that is

10

with the security of this building.

11

budget, we have some moneys for continuing to work

12

on that.
We don't have enough.

13

Within this

We need another

14

hundred thousand dollars for that program.

15

moneys this year for design, but we don't have

16

moneys to go ahead and begin implementation and

17

and construction.

18

that you could consider, too.

19

comments.

20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

So that's another thing I hope
That's my opening

Thank you very much.
Thank you, Director Kulp.

Members,

21

questions for the Director?

22

will bring forward the energy portion of his

23

department.

24

Mr. Kulp, please forward it to the Chair.

25

We have

Okay, seeing none, we

And any questions that you may have for

Mr. Kobayashi, please join us.
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1

are very familiar with Kal Kobayashi.

2

Energy Coordinator.

3

many years.

4

share with the Members this afternoon?

5
6

7

MR. KOBAYASHI:

He has been with the County for

Mr. Kobayashi, any comments you wish to

Not at this -- not at this time.

Thank

you, though.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay, thank you.

Questions for

8

Mr. Kobayashi?

9

she's our subject matter Chairperson.

10

He is our

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

I'll start with Ms. Tavares, since

Do you have sufficient resources

11

in your part of the program to continue and to

12

develop work in energy areas for the County in the

13

next year?

14

MR. KOBAYASHI:

I believe so.

The primary use for the

15

funds will be to support my activities participating

16

in two Public Utility Commission dockets.

17

just opened these dockets and admitted the County as

18

an intervenor.

19

They have

At this time, it remains unclear as to the

20

scope of these two investigations.

21

enough money; but quite honestly, until we actually

22

get involved in the proceedings, I won't really know

23

for sure.

24

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

25

I believe I have

So is that your main focus during

2005 is these PUC dockets?
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MR. KOBAYASHI:

Yes.

Very briefly, they deal with two

2

important issues facing the County.

One deals with

3

the procurement of energy resources bar electric

4

utility.

5

bidding, which would mean that the utilities would

6

not be the sole provider of our power plants any

7

more.

8

surrounding that issue.

There is a focus to look at competitive

And I -- there's a whole lot of issues

The second docket deals with the area of

9
10

distributed generation.

The -- the whole industry

11

is moving towards smaller power plants, and that

12

will have, again, another great impact on us.

13

the PUC has not defined the scope of these

14

proceedings yet so it's hard to really determine the

15

exact costs.

And

And my intent will be to partner with the

16
17

other parties in these proceedings hopefully to pull

18

our funds and to share expenses.

19

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Is the Administration

or are
that are

20

you aware of any programs that are come

21

going to be coming out?

22

question's for Jack more than for Kal, regarding a

23

movement from diesel to biodiesel fuels in our

24

County vehicles that are diesel engines right now?

25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

And I guess maybe this

Mr. Kulp?
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MR. KULP:

Thank you, Chair.

I'm not aware of a specific

2

program.

3

County to move towards greater and greater apportion

4

of our fuel to be used that is renewable.

5

the Governor has also asked for this across the

6

State.

7

I know that it is in the intent of the

I think

I know we have an activity right now where we

8

are increasing the amount of biodiesel that's being

9

utilized, as -- as far as I understand.

And as far

10

as within our program, it's

11

we're not fixated on that, per se.

12

the County goes, yes, we're moving towards that more

13

and more.

14

MR. KOBAYASHI:

we don't have a
But as far as

To add to what Mr. Kulp said, our

15

Purchasing Division is looking at specking in a

16

biodiesel blend for our next fuel procurement, and I

17

have initiated discussions with our Procurement

18

Officer on the possibility of also including a

19

specification for ethanol-blended fuel in our

20

gasoline.

21

We're still working out the numbers on that;

22

and if they look promising, the idea will be to make

23

a presentation to the Mayor to get his approval for

24

such a move.

25

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Thank you.

Thank you, Chair.
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CHAIR HOKAMA:

2

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

3

Mr. Pontanilla?
Thank you, Chair.

When you say

our power plant, is it the County power plant or

4

MR. KOBAYASHI:

No, Maui Electric power plants.

5

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Maui Electric.

Do we have any

6

plans in the future in regards to providing power to

7

our own sewer treatment plants?

8

9
10
11
12
13

MR. KOBAYASHI:

That is something under consideration,

yes.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

And how far out are we looking

as far as, you know, realizing a dream?
MR. KOBAYASHI:

I'm not familiar with any specific

timetable for that.

14

MR. KULP:

Chair?

15

CHAIR HOKAMA:

16

MR. KULP:

Mr. Kulp.

Councilman Pontanilla, there is a -- there is a

17

study going on.

18

working with the Lahaina Treatment Plant and some

19

people to come in and provide electricity for --

20

using waste, as well as the sludge output from the

21

plant.

22

We are looking at the potential for

Now, the reason for the location up at the

23

Lahaina Power

24

we don't have an issue with wheeling power so -- as

25

well as the configurations that they're looking at.

Lahaina Treatment Plant is so that
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1

It also helps reduce some of the traffic back

2

and forth because you would consume that trash right

3

up there and not have to take it to the central

4

landfill.

5

There are problems with it, as with any

6

project, and the state that it's at right now is it

7

needs to be further developed.

8

to an RFP before anything could go any further than

9

that.

It would have to go

But there's other alternatives that need to

10

be explored before we program a lot of moneys into

11

this.

12

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Thank you.

13

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Mr. Nishiki?

14

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

15

CHAIR HOKAMA:

16

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

17

CHAIR HOKAMA:

18

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Thank you.

Thank you, Chair.

No.

Mr. Molina?

Mr. Mateo?

No.

Ms. Johnson?
Just one question, Kal, and that

19

is in regard to both the County's purchase of

20

fuel-efficient vehicles, whether they're hybrids or,

21

as you say, the biodiesel.

22

Our -- do we have any policy, or is there any

23

program that we're going to be implementing to

24

actually look at those alternatives when we go to

25

purchase vehicles for our fleet?
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MR. KOBAYASHI:

Right now with regards to hybrid vehicles,

2

they are only available in the compact size.

3

when I checked into that, the County wasn't

4

procuring those types of vehicles.

And

In the very near future, hybrids will be

5

6

available in all vehicle classes.

7

I think it will be appropriate for us to review our

8

policies and to look at mechanisms that give

9

preference.

10
11

And at that time,

At least from my stand point, I think

it would be appropriate to do so.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Okay.

And will one of your other

12

functions, Kal, be to recommend to either the

13

Councilor to Councilmember Tavares' Committee,

14

legislative incentives so that people will, I guess,

15

look at purchasing more fuel-efficient vehicles and

16

do other types of energy conservation?

17

still be working on that as one of your tasks within

18

your position?

19

MR. KOBAYASHI:

20

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

21

CHAIR HOKAMA:

22

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Will you

Yes.
Thank you.

Mr. Kane?
Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Just one

23

question.

Is it better for us in the long term to

24

look at a better maintenance program overall so that

25

we can keep existing vehicles longer, than to spend
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1

more money on brand new vehicles which contribute to

2

accelerated use of fossil fuels?

3

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Mr. Kobayashi?

4

MR. KOBAYASHI:

With the advent of new hybrid vehicles,

5

without having crunched the numbers, my feeling is

6

it may make sense really to move towards hybrid

7

vehicles because of the fuel efficiency.

8

9

The fuel efficiency may be twice that of
conventional vehicles so it would be worth our money

10

to invest in the highly-efficient hybrid vehicles

11

when they become available.

12

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

And you think that cost of those

13

hybrid vehicles, once they come out, are going to be

14

low enough?

15

the cost of just a compact now, I mean, and you

16

compare it to a regular compact vehicle same size or

17

same capacity for use.

18

MR. KOBAYASHI:

19

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

I mean, if we look at compacts now and

Right now -Before -- before you say we should

20

invest, don't you think that we should back up

21

and -- and say we would look into maybe going into

22

that direction?

23

MR. KOBAYASHI:

24

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

25

We would
Instead of saying yeah, we're going

to go that direction?
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MR. KOBAYASHI:

Well, we would definitely need to look at

2

the numbers.

And it's -- it's promising that Toyota

3

has been the manufacturer leading the push for

4

hybrid vehicles, and their sedans have really

5

been -- they haven't been charging a premium for

6

their new technology.
When you compare it to the other vehicles,

7
8

perhaps just a small increase; but for most accounts

9

that I've read, Toyota has subsidized the cost of

10

these new hybrids to get them out on the market.

11

So in essence, being an early adapter may

12

bring added benefits.

13

push these vehicles on the market, they tend to have

14

offered sweet deals for those vehicles.

15

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

As these companies try to

Yeah, I just put out caution to -- to

16

jump in on that, on that early -- on that early

17

train.

18

MR. KOBAYASHI:

And I agree with you.

And another caution

19

would be -- the other caution would be with -- with

20

regards to the technology.

21

first-generation vehicles, they will tend to have

22

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

23

MR. KOBAYASHI:

24

25

As these vehicles are

Break down.

Be -- be more problematic so we would have

to be very cautious of that.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Thank you.

I appreciate you
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recognizing those issues.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

I'm done.

Mr. Carroll, questions?

Kal,

just one

3

quick one because the Legislature is currently, as I

4

understand the status, considering wheeling as a --

5

still a viable legislative measure this legislative

6

session.
Should that pass the Legislature and -- and

7
8

the Governor supports it and has it become State

9

law, what do you see it impacting the County?

10

MR. KOBAYASHI:

I see it creating much more opportunities

11

to adopt renewable energy technologies, in that

12

right now, for us to develop renewable energy, we

13

would have to find a facility that can use all the

14

electricity and the heat from a renewable energy

15

system, and then match is very difficult, especially

16

when County facilities generally don't run 24 hours

17

a day.

18

If we could wheel power, it would create more

19

flexibility in both siting new renewable energy

20

facilities and optimizing the use of that energy.

21

Right now, however, that bill is stalled out

22

in the Senate, and we are trying to get it heard,

23

but we are facing some considerable challenges; and

24

quite possibly, it could die this Friday.

25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

And quickly, you know, because I
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1

have made a commitment to Mr. Nishiki and his

2

Committee, if that does happen, though, because we

3

are one of

4

Maui Electric for all of our requirements, do you

5

have an estimate potential savings to this County?

6

MR. KOBAYASHI:

7

CHAIR HOKAMA:

8

though?

9

or we are possibly the largest user of

No, I don't.
But would it be a sizable dollar amount,

MR. KOBAYASHI:

Yes, I believe so.

And just to give you a

10

feel for the potential savings, right now if we were

11

to develop renewable energy facilities, we'd have to

12

sell the power to Maui Electric at avoided costs,

13

which is approximately one-third of retail price.

14

So if we could wheel the power, we would

15

offset retail rates, thereby saving approximately

16

two-thirds from our bill.

17

CHAIR HOKAMA:

18

MR. KOBAYASHI:

Two-thirds?
Approximately.

And that's -- it would

19

change from project to project.

20

ballpark number.

21

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

One

That's just a real

one last one this afternoon

22

is as Mr. Kane brought up the hybrids, and I know

23

like Ms. Johnson utilizes already a hybrid vehicle,

24

because of the increase of fossil fuel costs per

25

gallon to the current users, and we, of course, as a
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1

County have supported zero cents per gallon on

2

biodiesel, have we reached a point where now it does

3

make sense to use -- use alternate fuel versus the

4

standard gas?

5

forward reasonably well, that this hybrid vehicles

6

is -- is a very strong option for the County to move

7

its fleet to?

8

MR. KOBAYASHI:

9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

And that if the technology moves

Yes, I believe so.
Okay, very good.

Members, I would ask if

10

you have additional questions for this area of

11

Department of Management to forward it to the Chair

12

and his Staff.

13

We will reschedule the remaining portions of

14

Department of Management at another date, and we'll

15

adjust the calendar for you so that you may be aware

16

when they'd be coming up.

17

So if there's no further questions, I will

18

adjourn this meeting for the 17th of March, 2004.

19

(Gavel.)

20
21
22

COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
ACTION:
ADJOURNED:

DEFER pending further discussion.

3:58 p.m.

23
24
25
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7
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